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City of Jacksonville

Ed Ball Building, 1t Floor - Room 1002
214 North Hogan Street - Jacksonville, Florida 32202

A NEW DAY.

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission Meeting
Wednesday, December 11, 2024, at 3:00 PM

Members:

Michael Montoya, Chair
Ethan Gregory, Vice Chair
William Hoff, Secretary
Julia Epstein
Maximilian Glober
Becky Morgan

AGENDA

RULE 4.505 DISRUPTION OF MEETING No member of the audience shall applaud nor make any noise or remarks that are audible to the Committee that
would indicate approval or disapproval of anything being discussed. Any disregard of this rule may result in removal by the Security.

REQUEST TO SPEAK: 1. Fill out a speaker card.
2. Sign in if you are going to speak.
3. Read the rules on the back of the card.
4. Place card in tray labeled “Speaker Cards”.

BREAKS: Will be taken at 5 PM, 7 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting.

NOTE: The next regular meeting will be held Wednesday, January 22, 2025.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC. Comments from the public shall be limited to no more than three minutes per person and no person shall be allowed to
give or transfer his/her time to speak to another person.

ADDRESSING THE BOARD/COMMITTEE. At public hearings required by law or fixed by the Board/Committee, the presiding officer shall extend the floor
to proponents and opponents of the subject matter of the public hearing, and those filing written requests or speakers cards shall be heard prior to other
persons who appear at the hearing. Each person addressing the Board/Committee shall proceed to the place assigned for speaking, give his/her name in
an audible tone of voice for the records, (if the person has not filled out a speaker's request card and returned it to the Board/Committee staff before
addressing the Board/Committee, the person shall also give his/her address in an audible tone of voice for the records), and limit his/lher comments to
three (3) minutes, unless further time is granted by the Board/Committee. All remarks shall be addressed to the Board/Committee as a body and not to any
member thereof. No person other than a Board/Committee Member or the person having the floor shall be permitted to enter into any discussion, either
directly or through a member of the Board/Committee, without the permission of the presiding officer. All questions to the Board/Committee shall be
directed through the presiding officer.



Speakers may appeal the decision of the Commission on an item they addressed. Appeals shall be made to the City Council
within twenty-one (21) days of the date of the Final Order in the matter. To appeal, file a Notice of Appeal with the Legislative
Services under §307.203, Ord. Code. Failure to file a Notice with the Legislative Services Division within the time prescribed
waives the right to appeal the Order.

A. Call to Order/Verification of Quorum
1. Submittal of Speaker’s Cards

2. Breaks at 5 PM, 7 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting
3. Approval of Minutes from November 13, 2024

B. Deferred Items
1. COA-23-28339

2. COA-23-29186

3664 Richmond Street)
2799 Selma Street)

3. COA-24-31124 (3629 Richmond Street)
4. COA-24-31433 (2131 St Johns Avenue)
5. REHAB-24-03 (157 8t Street E)

—_—~ o~~~

C. Consent Agenda
1. COA-24-31609
Location: Riverside / Avondale — 3550 Pine Street
Applicant: JAA Architecture
Owner: John Preston Moore
Request: New Construction — Addition
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

2. COA-24-31616
Location: Riverside / Avondale — 2147 St Johns Avenue
Applicant: JAA Architecture
Owner: Dr. Ateeque Khan
Request: New Construction — Addition
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

3. COA-24-31544
Location: Riverside / Avondale — 1608 Glendale Street
Applicant: JAA Architecture
Owner: Daniel Karn
Request: New Construction — Addition
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions

4. COA-24-30298
Location: Riverside / Avondale — 1678 Pinegrove Avenue
Applicant: James Johnson
Owner: Kathy Hughes
Request: New Construction — Addition and Accessory Structure
Staff Recommendation: Approve With Conditions
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D. Previously Deferred Items to be Heard
1. COA-24-31169
Location: Riverside/Avondale — 2351 Riverside Avenue
Applicant: Jon Barker, Terra Capital Holdings, Inc.
Owner: Jon Barker, Terra Capital Holdings, Inc
Request: Alterations — Roof
Staff Recommendation: Deny

E. Condemned Properties

F. Historic Designations
1. LM-24-08
Location: Downtown National Register — 29 East Adams Street
Applicant; Jack Shad
Owner: Chris Hionides, Plaka Main Street, Inc.
Request: Historic Designation
Staff Recommendation: Approve

G. Certificates of Appropriateness
1. COA-24-31360
Location: Springfield — 236 5th Street E
Applicant: Terrawise Homes, Inc.
Owner: Terrawise Homes, Inc.
Request: New Construction
Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions

2. COA-24-31276
Location: Riverside / Avondale — 1879 Ribault Court
Applicant: Jeff Mayberry, Mayberry Builders Construction Services, Inc.
Owner: Richard Grant
Request: Alterations — Driveway
Staff Recommendation: Deny

3. COA-24-31539
Location: Springfield — 321 5th Street E
Applicant: Douglas Cuthbert
Owner: Douglas Cuthbert
Request: New Construction — Addition
Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions

H. Certificate of Appropriateness / Work Initiated or Completed Without a COA

l. Appeal of Administratively Approved COA’s
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J. Minor Modifications to Previously Approved COA’s

K. Public Comments

L. New Business
1. Demolition Delay: Henry C. Arpen House (3747 Linjohn Road)

M. Information
1. 2025 HP Resource Packet

2. Pending Legislation
3. Public Works Improvement Projects

N. Old Business

0. Design Issues

P. Addendum

Q. Adjournment
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1 no public displays of support or opposition.
CTTY OF JACKSONVILLE 2 We'll be taking a ten-minute break every two
HISTORIC PRESERVATION 3 hours.
COMMISSTON 4 For those that wish to speak before the
5 Commission, including applicants, you must fill
6 out a speaker's card, put it up front here with
Proceedings held on Wednesday, November 13, 2024, 7 the staff. Please mark on the card whether you
commencing at 3:03 p.m., at the Ed Ball Building, 8 are for or against the item.
Hearing Room 1002, 214 North Hogan Street, Jacksonville, 9 These proceedings are being recorded by
Florida, before Diane M. Tropia, FPR, a Notary Public in ) )
snd for the State of Florids at Large. 10 our court reporter, so it's important to speak
11 clearly into the microphone, state your name
CRESENT: 12 and address for the record, and only one person
ETHAN GREGORY, Acting Chair. 13 may speak at a time. Each member of the public
SULIA EPSTEIN, Commission Member. 14 has three minutes, including applicants, unless
FRCICY HMORGRY, Commiasion Hember. 15 additional time is requested. It will be
ALSO PRESENT: 16 considered.
R L0 a0, PSral pgment nert 17 All right. We're going to go through the
SoRTNA SNYDER, iaening oed avesommee: Dept. 18 items on the agenda. Starting with B, Deferred
19 Items. There is a COA-23-28339 at 3664
R 20 Richmond Street, COA-23-29186 at 2799 Selma
21 Street, COA-24-31124 at 3629 Richmond Street,
22 COA-24-31433 at 2131 St. Johns Avenue, and
23 REHAB-24-03 at 157 8th Street East.
24 For C on the consent agenda, we have
Diene M. Tropia . Ine. Post Offics Box 2575, Jacksonvils . Flo 32205 25 COA-24-31492 at 3523 Valencia Road. There is
(0% 821-0500 Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
2 4
1 PROCEEDINGS 1 COA-24-31413 at 1743 Glendale Street and
November 13, 2024 3:03 p.m. 2 COA-24-31349 at 0/1148 Main Street North.
2 - 3 And Section D, we have previously deferred
) ) 4 items to be heard. That is COA-24-31263 at
i of thl_l-;l:ci??rf\F/{ilrlleANH:istloriirlgrbeysgf\lllai?c;i meeting 5 1281 Ingleside Avenue. And Item Number 2 there
o 6 is COA-24-31169 at 2351 Riverside Avenue.
5 Commission to order and welcome each of you 7 There are no condemned properties being
6 attending today. Let the record reflect that
7 it is now 3:03 p.m. 8 heard today.
8 I will start with some introductions here. 9 Section F, Historic Designations, we have
9 We'll start with staff on my left. 10 LM-24-06 at 740 Van Buren Street.
10 MR. WELLS: Arimus Wells, Planning and 11 Under Section G, we have a Certificate of
1 Development Department. 12 Appropriateness, COA-24-31275, at 128 6th
12 MS. LOPERA: Carla Lopera, Office of 13 Street East.
13 General Counsel. 14 Section H, we have Certificates of
14 MS. FIGUEROA: Brittany Figueroa, Planning 15 Appropriateness or Work Initiated or Completed
15 and Development Department. 16 Without a COA, COA-24-31485 at 3697 Hedrick
16 COMMISSIONER HOFF: William Hoff, 17 Street.
17 commissioner. _ _ 18 That's all the items that we have on the
18 CQM,MISSIONER EPSTEIN: Julia Epstein, 19 agenda for right now. I'm going to skip around
19 commissioner. 20 on the order here a little bit while we wait
20 THE CHAIRMAN: Ethan Gregory, acting .
21 chair. 21 for the fourth commissioner so we have a
22 And we're waiting on Becky Morgan here to 22 quorum, and we will move on to -- I guess do
23 have a quorum. She is on her way right now. 23 pending legislation.
24 All right. As a courtesy, please silence 24 MR. WELLS: Thank you.
25 your cell phones. Additionally, there will be 25 So this is pending legislation. So since

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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5 7
1 our last meeting, we had four ordinances -- or, 1 public comments?
2 actually, five ordinances that have -- that 2 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.)
3 action has been taken on by City Council. So 3 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Right now, I
4 the first ordinance is Ordinance 2024-0770, so 4 guess, we're going to take a couple of minutes,
5 this seeks to designate a cemetery off 538 5 short break, while we wait on the last
6 Ellis Road as a local landmark site. So this 6 commissioner to show up. We need four
7 went to the Land Use and Zoning Committee for 7 commissioners to have a quorum, so let's wait a
8 approval this past Tuesday for approval, and it 8 couple of minutes here. I apologize for the
9 was -- actually, last Tuesday for approval, and 9 delay, everybody, but we'll get this going as
10 it was approved by City Council yesterday for 10 quick as we can once the other commissioner
11 final action. 11 gets here.
12 The same thing occurred for Ordinance 12 Thank you.
13 2024-0771. It went to the Land Use and Zoning 13 (Brief pause in the proceedings.)
14 Committee last week, and it was approved by 14 (Commissioner Morgan enters the
15 City Council yesterday. 15 proceedings.)
16 Same thing for -0772, ordinance, so this 16 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Guys, we'll get
17 is the sister property to the -0771, approved 17 started here, and let the record reflect that
18 by LUZ and final action by City Council 18 Commissioner Morgan did just attend.
19 yesterday. 19 All right. Can I get a motion to approve
20 The fourth ordinance is 2024-0801. So 20 the minutes from October 23rd, please?
21 this was a tax exemption for the property 21 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Motion to approve
22 |ocated at 2728 Herschel Street. So it went 22 the minutes from October 23rd.
23 through three different subcommittees, and City 23 COMMISSIONER HOFF: I will second that.
24 Council finally approved it yesterday. 24 THE CHAIRMAN: Any discussion?
25 And the last one is Ordinance 2024-0847. 25 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.)
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203 Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 (904) 821-0300
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1 So this is an update to the Restore Endangered 1 THE CHAIRMAN: All in favor?
2 Historic Adaptable Buildings, or REHAB act for 2 COMMISSION MEMBERS: Aye.
3 short. This is special revenue fund 3 THE CHAIRMAN: You have approved the
4 qguidelines. So this went to three 4 minutes from the October 23rd meeting.
5 subcommittees of City Council as well with 5 Now I'll move on to Section C, the consent
6 final action being taken by City Council last 6 agenda.
7 night. 7 Do any commissioners have any ex parte
8 We still have three items that are 8 that they would like to declare?
9 pending, legislative action, so this -- 9 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Just that earlier
10 2023-0876. Not much has been happening with 10 today, I received a phone call from Angela
11 this one, so it's just being continuously 11 Schifanella, and the email that is just in
12 deferred. 12 front of us all right now, just with that
13 We have Ordinance 2024-0880. So this is 13 information. Just letting everybody know.
14 another landmark designation. This one -- 14 THE CHAIRMAN: And that's in opposition to
15 actually, that's a -- that should be a tax 15 the --
16 exemption. So that one I'll need to change on 16 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: That's in
17 the report itself. This is a tax exemption on 17 opposition to consent agenda -- COA-24-31492,
18 700 Union Street. So that will be going to the 18 3525 Valencia Road.
19 Neighborhoods Committee, Rules Committee, as 19 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
20 well as the Finance Committee on December 2nd |20 All right. For the consent agenda -- any
21 and December 3rd. 21 commissioners would like to pull anything from
22 Other than that, end of report. 22 the consent agenda?
23 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Thank you. 23 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: I move to pull
24 Now I'll move on to Section K, Public 24 COA-24-31492, 3523 Valencia Road.
25 Comments. Is there anyone here to speak on 25 COMMISSIONER HOFF: Second.

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 10

11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM

Page 5 to 8 of 66

2 of 27 sheets




City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

9 11
1 THE CHAIRMAN: We don't need a second 1 and we'll hear a staff report.
2 there. It's all good. 2 MR. WELLS: Thank you.
3 COMMISSIONER HOFF: Okay. Gotcha. 3 So this is COA-24-31263 for the property
4 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Now we are -- 4 located at 1281 Ingleside Avenue, and this is a
5 open the public hearing. Is anyone here to 5 request to replace the 15 historic wood windows
6 speak on the consent agenda for Items 2 and 3? 6 with a wood blend product.
7 That's 1743 Glendale Street or 0/1148 Main 7 So this property is characterized by its
8 Street North. Is there anyone here to speak on 8 bungalow-style architecture with hipped roof
9 those? 9 and hipped dormer, symmetrical fenestration,
10 AUDIENCE MEMBER: I can speak if I need 10 3-over-1 windows and a brick finish foundation.
11 to, but -- 11 Once again, the structure currently has 15
12 THE CHAIRMAN: So if you're on the consent 12 historic wood windows, and the applicant is
13 agenda -- this is a good note for everybody. 13 seeking to replace these windows in order to
14 If your property is on the consent agenda, it's 14 restore and repair the -- restore the original
15 being considered with the staff recommendations 15 grid pattern of the home.
16 there. And after the consent agenda is 16 According to the applicant, efforts to
17 approved, your COA is then approved, and you're |17 restore and repair the windows have not been
18 free to go at that point. You don't have to 18 made. And based on our visual inspection of
19 stay around unless you want to, so ... 19 the property on October 16th of 2024, proposed
20 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.) 20 windows for replacement are deemed repairable.
21 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. With that, we 21 Staff did not observe any significant damage on
22 will close the public comment. 22 the windows, such as wood rot, broken glass, or
23 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Excuse me. So has 23 even termite damage. Again, the windows
24 Valencia -- is this our time to speak on 24 appeared to need routine maintenance.
25 Valencia? Do we need to speak on Valencia? 25 Furthermore, after consultation with
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203 Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 (904) 821-0300
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1 THE CHAIRMAN: So Valencia was pulled from 1 staff, the applicant objected to providing
2 the consent agenda. We'll be considering that 2 additional claims of irrepairability, such as a
3 under COAs, that is, Section G. 3 wood-destroying organism report or assessment
4 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Okay. Thank you. 4 from a certified window restoration expert. As
5 THE CHAIRMAN: Would anyone like to make a| 5 such, staff finds replacement of the historic
6 motion on the consent agenda? 6 wood windows inconsistent with our design
7 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Motion to approve | 7 guidelines and Ordinance Code criteria.
8 the consent agenda as amended. 8 Again, rather than replacing the windows,
9 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Second. 9 staff recommends that the restoration efforts,
10 THE CHAIRMAN: Any discussion? 10 such as weather stripping, replacement of
1 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.) 11 pulleys, replacement of existing screens, and
12 THE CHAIRMAN: All those in favor? 12 repair practices, be initiated prior to
13 COMMISSION MEMBERS: Aye. 13 replacement of any historic wood windows.
14 THE CHAIRMAN: By your action, you have 14 Again, holistically, we find that this
15 approved the consent agenda for COA-24-31413 15 application is in conflict with our design
16 and COA-24-31349. 16 guidelines and Ordinance Code criteria, so we
17 Next, we'll move to Section D, Previously 17 forward a recommendation for denial.
18 Deferred Items to be Heard. Do any 18 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Does the
19 commissioners have any ex parte to declare? 19 Commission have any questions for staff?
20 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.) 20 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Through the Chair
21 THE CHAIRMAN: Is the applicant here as 21 to staff, on the window survey, I see Window O,
22 well? 22 the condition listed as bad, and then the rest
23 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Yes. 23 of the windows, the condition is listed as
24 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, sir. 24 "none applicable." Can we get a little bit of
25 With that, we will open the public hearing 25 a discussion of what that means in relationship

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 11

3 of 27 sheets

Page 9 to 12 of 66

11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM




City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

13

15

1 to what each one of those windows' condition 1 stainable material that can be matched to the
2 is? 2 inside of the existing windows. So nothing
3 MR. WELLS: Through the Chair to 3 is -- in appearance, nothing is actually
4 Commissioner Epstein, that's a good question. 4 changing. The only thing we're getting is
5 This is something that we tried to hash out 5 energy-efficient new windows. That's what
6 with the applicant via email but then also in 6 we're looking to do.
7 person. Essentially, the things are being 7 The question would be -- if I was to --
8 recorded by the applicant and, again, this is 8 the question -- if you say, no, we can't do
9 something from the applicant on the window 9 that, what about -- do I have the option of
10 survey. 10 replacing windows that do not face the street,
11 We tried to corroborate through visual 11 if that's a solution? I don't know. I'm just
12 inspection, through the evidence of COAs that 12 trying to find a way to get this done if y'all
13 were previously applied for, et cetera, but in 13 could help me out there.
14 this instance, the claims that are being made 14 Thank you.
15 and the window survey is something that we 15 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you, sir.
16 didn't observe in our site visit, 16 Is there anybody else from the public who
17 unfortunately. 17 would like to speak regarding this COA?
18 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. That's it for 18 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.)
19 questions for staff. 19 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. With that, we
20 Now we'll hear from the applicant if you 20 will close the public hearing.
21 would like to come up and speak. 21 Any discussion?
22 (Audience member approaches the podium.) |22 MS. LOPERA: Entertain a motion.
23 THE CHAIRMAN: She will swear you in, sir. 23 THE CHAIRMAN: Oh, entertain a motion.
24 Just state your name and address and 24 Sorry.
25 she'll swear you in. 25 COMMISSIONER HOFF: I will make a motion
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203 Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 (904) 821-0300
14 16
1 AUDIENCE MEMBER: William Downing, 1281 | 1 to deny COA-24-31263.
2 Ingleside Avenue. 2 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Second.
3 THE REPORTER: I will swear you in. 3 THE CHAIRMAN: Any discussion?
4 If you would raise your right hand for me, 4 COMMISSIONER HOFF: Through the Chair to
5 please. 5 the applicant, can you speak to your ability to
6 Do you affirm that the testimony you're 6 provide the additional information that
7 about to give will be the truth, the whole 7 Mr. Wells requested regarding a report from a
8 truth, and nothing but the truth? 8 window restoration specialist or a report about
9 MR. DOWNING: Yes. 9 wood-destroying organisms? Are you wanting to
10 THE REPORTER: Thank you. 10 provide that information, or are you not, you
11 MR. DOWNING: I'm concerned that the -- 11 know, interested?
12 I'm being denied replacing my windows for not 12 MR. DOWNING: I have provided --
13 good reasons. These are 80-some-year-old 13 MS. LOPERA: Come up to the microphone,
14 windows, yet they're historic windows. It's in 14 please.
15 an old house. But there's really no way to fix 15 (Mr. Downing approaches the podium.)
16 them. I mean, I can patch anything, but that 16 MR. DOWNING: The information I can
17 doesn't do -- really do me any good. 17 provide is there is no wood-destroying
18 There's damage to many of them, as you can |18 organisms in the house, period, windows or
19 see in photos. They're single-pane. They're 19 otherwise.
20 not energy efficient whatsoever. Yes, you 20 As far as repairs, I have contacted a
21 could whether strip them, but that will not 21 repair company. They're -- to repair them,
22 solve the issue. I'm looking to replace them 22 take them out, repair them, put them back is
23 with specifically designed windows that mimic 23 essentially -- it's just short of what it would
24 the outside of the existing windows 100 percent |24 cost to replace them, and I still would not
25 as well as inside the material -- inside is 25 have energy-efficient windows, so I'm not going

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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1 to go that route. 1 THE CHAIRMAN: Thanks for the reminder.
2 THE CHAIRMAN: Any other discussion or -- 2 Sorry.
3 I think what we're seeing here is there's just 3 Without the applicant here, the -- is
4 not -- we don't have professional evidence that 4 there anyone here to speak on this COA?
5 the windows are nonrepairable. Staff went out 5 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.)
6 and said that these windows are repairable or 6 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. We'll just
7 that -- with the information they have, I don't 7 defer that one until next time, then.
8 think we have a professional opinion from a 8 We'll continue the public hearing till
9 window company or a pest/termite general 9 next month on COA-24-31169.
10 contractor. 10 All right. With that, we'll move on to
11 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Yeah, through the |11 Historic Designations. LM-24-06 at 740 Van
12 Chair, this comes up quite a lot, and it's just 12 Buren Street, is the applicant here for that?
13 one of the outlines of the historic district, 13 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.)
14 and the requirements of the historic district 14 THE CHAIRMAN: The applicant is not here,
15 is if you have windows that are shown to be 15 but I will be opening the public hearing, so we
16 repairable, we cannot give you the replacement 16 can get the staff report, and we'll turn it
17 of them without evidence showing that they are 17 over to staff.
18 beyond repair. It's just the standard for the 18 MR. WELLS: Thank you.
19 neighborhood. 19 So this is LM-24-06 for the property
20 We are not supposed to take into account 20 located at 740 Van Buren Street. So this is a
21 energy efficiency when we're looking at this. 21 request to designate the subject property as a
22 I understand where you're coming from from 22 |ocal landmark. Historically, this property is
23 this, but this -- these are the guidelines of 23 known as the Pleasant Grove Primitive [sic]
24 the neighborhood and the historic overlay, just 24 Church, but now it goes by Power House Miracle
25 as an explanation. 25 Center Ministry.
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203 Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 (904) 821-0300
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1 When I'm looking at these photos, the 1 This property was constructed in 1908. It
2 photos I do have, I do see some damage. I 2 has a steeply pitched gable roof with
3 don't see anything irreplaceable. I see a lot 3 vergeboard decorative work in the gables,
4 of glazing compound that needs to be fixed, 4 windows with lancet arch treatments, a
5 and, obviously, you know, some frames that have | 5 pyramidal roof bell tower, brick pier
6 come undone on the interior. I'm not seeing 6 foundation, and a metal shingled roof.
7 anything in my experience here that's showing 7 Based upon evaluation of the application,
8 that these are beyond repair and anything else 8 we found that it met three of the seven
9 in your application. 9 Ordinance Code criteria. The first one relates
10 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Shall we take 10 to it being a significant reminder of the
11 it to a vote? And I guess we have a -- 11 cultural, historical, architectural, or
12 currently have a motion on the floor to deny 12 archaeological heritage of the city, state, or
13 COA-24-31263. 13 nation. This is primarily because the property
14 All those in favor? 14 is located within the historic Oakland
15 COMMISSION MEMBERS: Aye. 15 community. This property was a part of the
16 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. By your motion, 16 Eastside National Historic District. Again,
17 you have denied COA-24-31263. 17 known as the Pleasant Grove Primitive [sic]
18 We'll move on to COA-24-31169 at 2351 18 Church, it has played a prominent role in the
19 Riverside Avenue. I will now open the public 19 Oakland community for more than a hundred
20 hearing and we'll take a staff report. 20 years, making it one of the oldest churches in
21 MR. WELLS: Through the Chair, before I 21 Oakland.
22 begin, could we confirm that the applicant or 22 The second criteria relates to it being
23 owner is here? 23 recognized for the quality of its architecture.
24 THE CHAIRMAN: Is the applicant here? 24 This property is characterized as having a Late
25 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.) 25 Gothic Revival design, which was popular during

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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1 this age of construction but rare in East 1 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.)
2 Jacksonville, Florida. Late Gothic Revival 2 THE CHAIRMAN: I think this is a great
3 stemmed from the interest in using medieval 3 example of a church to be landmarked. I think
4 Christian architectural design features, which 4 this is a fantastic one worth preserving. 1
5 was an element of the European Romantic 5 appreciate the staff's report on this and the
6 Movement in art, architecture, music, and 6 owner's willingness to do the landmark
7 literature. 7 designation.
8 And, lastly, the third criteria focuses on 8 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: I agree. I think
9 suitability for preservation or restoration. 9 we -- we see a lot of -- I think you see a lot
10 This church has not been significantly altered, 10 of churches like this around town that have
11 and it still has most of its original 11 fallen into disrepair, who have -- that have
12 character-defining features. 12 been removed, even, by demolition, and I think
13 Therefore, we find the property is 13 capturing this one as a landmark is a really
14 suitable for landmarking, and we forward to you 14 great way to go.
15 a recommendation of LM-24-06. 15 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Then all those
16 THE CHAIRMAN: Did the Commission have any |16 in favor?
17 questions for staff? 17 COMMISSION MEMBERS: Aye.
18 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.) 18 THE CHAIRMAN: By your motion, you have
19 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Are there any 19 approved LM-24-06 at 740 Van Buren Street.
20 members of the public here to speak on 20 Next, we'll move on to Section G,
21 LM-24-067 21 Certificates of Appropriateness. All right.
22 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.) 22 Do any of our commissioners have ex parte to
23 THE CHAIRMAN: With that, we will close 23 declare regarding either Certificate of
24 the public hearing. 24 Appropriateness being heard here?
25 (Discussion held off the record.) 25 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.)
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1 THE CHAIRMAN: Yes, can we get some 1 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. With that,
2 clarification from Clara -- Carla since the 2 we'll start with COA-24-31275 at 128 6th Street
3 applicant is not here? 3 East.
4 MS. LOPERA: So through the Chair to the 4 Now I'll open the public hearing.
5 Commission, as you recall, your bylaws 5 Oh, sorry. I'm sorry. Staff report,
6 prescribe that when an applicant is not present 6 please. I'm sorry.
7 that we defer an item. For landmark 7 MS. FIGUEROA: This report is for
8 designations, the Ordinance Code requires that 8 COA-24-31275, located at 128 East 6th Street.
9 vyou hear these and consider these within a 9 This COA is for the construction of a two-story
10 certain time frame. I think it's 45 days from 10 garage accessory structure on a contributing
11 the date of application. 11 property within the Springfield Historic
12 So, in this instance, the property owner 12 District.
13 is the applicant and they are in support of 13 Located on an interior lot, the subject
14 this landmark designation as evidenced by the 14 property consists of a two-story frame
15 application, so my recommendation to you is 15 vernacular style home characterized by its lap
16 that you hear this. 16 siding exterior, shake shingle in the roof
17 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Thank you. 17 gable ends, silver standing seam metal roof,
18 So with that, I will entertain a motion so 18 and 2-over-2 wood windows.
19 we can open discussion. 19 As designed, the estimated
20 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Motion to approve |20 1,104-square-foot accessory structure will
21 LM-24-04 [sic] at 740 Van Buren Street for 21 consist of a cementitious lap siding, a silver
22 landmark designation. 22 standing seam metal roof, and 2-over-2 and
23 I'm sorry. 24-06. 23 fixed windows.
24 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Second. 24 The garage door will be located on the
25 THE CHAIRMAN: Any discussion? 25 rear for alleyway access, and it's designed as
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1 a solid metal door with carriage-style 1 were newer builds. My house is a completely
2 hardware. 2 renovated 1904.
3 Additionally, the roof will be oriented 3 So I went in the neighborhood. I have
4 perpendicular to that of the primary home. 4 photos of like orientations that I'm asking for
5 Staff agrees with the overall design of 5 and of older homes. I don't know how we do
6 the project, however, has conditioned that the 6 that part. So that's one thing.
7 roof orientation is a front-facing, open gable, 7 The other thing has to do with the
8 and for two windows to be installed on the 8 windows. I'm asking Mike, who's my architect,
9 right side, first floor, to be compatible with 9 how wide is the lot altogether?
10 the design guidelines. 10 AUDIENCE MEMBER: The total width --
1 As such, staff recommends approval with 11 MS. ALLEGRETTI: He can't do that?
12 conditions. 12 (Discussion held off the record.)
13 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 13 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Okay. At any rate, it's
14 Any questions for staff? 14 a very narrow lot, and the setback -- the
15 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.) 15 garage is to be oriented to the west of the
16 THE CHAIRMAN: Hearing none, is the 16 lot, and so it will be by the setback. Putting
17 applicant here? 17 more windows at the lower level will only give
18 AUDIENCE MEMBER: (Indicating.) 18 you access to the fence, or seeing the fence,
19 THE CHAIRMAN: Would you like to come up 19 and there is adequate natural light being
20 and speak? 20 provided by the windows on the north and the
21 (Audience member approaches the podium.) |21 east elevations.
22 THE CHAIRMAN: Please state your name and |22 On my pictures, I also have some garages
23 your address and she will swear you in. 23 where there are no windows that appear to be
24 AUDIENCE MEMBER: My name is Mary 24 newer builds without any windows at the lower
25 Allegretti, and I live at 128 East 6th Street. 25 elevation.
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1 THE REPORTER: If you would raise your 1 So, I guess, do you have questions?
2 right hand for me, please. 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Just to confirm about the
3 MS. ALLEGRETTI: (Complies.) 3 orientation of the roof line, that's your major
4 THE REPORTER: Thank you. 4 concern, it sounds like, is the roof line. I'm
5 Do you affirm that the testimony you're 5 looking at the orientation pictures -- the
6 about to give will be the truth, the whole 6 elevation pictures, and it looks like the roof
7 truth, and nothing but the truth? 7 would be facing the house; is that correct?
8 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Yes, ma'am. 8 MS. ALLEGRETTI: The --
9 THE REPORTER: Thank you. 9 THE CHAIRMAN: Going the other way or --
10 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Good afternoon. 10 MS. ALLEGRETTI: So you can see the
1 I have some comments, and I have some 11 picture of the house, right? The roof goes
12 pictures. When we first submitted this, we got 12 north to south, and this would be along the
13 some feedback about the orientation of the 13 alley, which is in east-west -- H, actually.
14 roof. For those of you who have never been 14 It's an H alley in that particular part of
15 there, these are very long and very narrow 15 Springfield.
16 lots, and the house is way at the front, near 16 THE CHAIRMAN: So I just want to make sure
17 the sidewalk, and the garage would be 17 we're clear on what you're asking.
18 positioned way back on the alley. It's, like, 18 These drawings here, the north elevation,
19 200 feet away. 19 the door there, the entry door, that's facing
20 For me, aesthetically, and because of the 20 the back -- the rear of your home, correct?
21 narrowness of the alleyway, my desire was to 21 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Correct. That is
22 set the roof in the opposite direction. 1 22 correct.
23 originally submitted a Google Earth photo with 23 THE CHAIRMAN: And that's the way you want
24 many similar orientations of roofs in the 24 it? And that's not the way it's --
25 neighborhood and got some feedback about they |25 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Correct.
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1 THE CHAIRMAN: -- approved? 1 THE REPORTER: Do you affirm that the
2 MS. ALLEGRETTI: There's a garage on the 2 testimony you're about to give will be the
3 alley, and this is providing access immediately 3 truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
4 from the rear of the house into the garage. 4 truth?
5 THE CHAIRMAN: Maybe this is a question 5 MR. KLEINSCHMIDT: 1 do.
6 for staff. The conditions have that on there, 6 THE REPORTER: Thank you.
7 correct, that the -- the way she wants it is 7 MR. KLEINSCHMIDT: So, you know, I
8 what the conditions are in here or is it the 8 don't -- just if there's any sort of technical
9 opposite? Am I reading it correctly? 9 questions -- yeah, I guess the confusion was
10 MR. WELLS: To the Chairman, Mr. Gregory, (10 we --
11 no, so this is -- this pertains to Condition 11 THE REPORTER: Sir, can you speak into the
12 Number 3. We're stating that it shall be 12 microphone, please?
13 street-facing, so it needs to be oriented the 13 MR. KLEINSCHMIDT: Sorry.
14 same direction as the primary home, so north 14 I guess the confusion was that we
15 and south. 15 submitted the drawings the way that the
16 THE CHAIRMAN: I gotit. I see. 16 applicant wanted it to appear. There were the
17 And your other issue's regarding the 17 two conditions that she disagreed with, which
18 windows correctly -- correct, the orientation 18 is what we're -- we're discussing, basically.
19 of the windows or (microphone failure) that 19 Andit's --
20 one? 20 So what you're seeing in the drawings is
21 MS. ALLEGRETTI: The orientation of the 21 how she wants it, which is counter to what the
22 windows, my request is to eliminate the lower 22 staff report is asking for. For the
23 level windows on the west side because there 23 orientation of the roof, and then the same
24 are already sufficient windows in the lower 24 thing with the windows, the drawings do not
25 level, and there's -- there's no way to see 25 show the windows that staff is recommending
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1 them unless you walked from the house, between | 1 adding, so ...
2 the fence and the garage. 2 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
3 THE CHAIRMAN: I understand. Okay. I 3 Is there anyone else to speak on this COA?
4 just want to make sure -- 4 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.)
5 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Okay. 5 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. With that, we
6 THE CHAIRMAN: -- I understand what you're | 6 will close the public hearing.
7 requesting. 7 I'll entertain a motion.
8 MS. ALLEGRETTI: All right. 8 MS. LOPERA: Through the Chair, while one
9 THE CHAIRMAN: That's all my questions I 9 of you are formulating a motion in your mind,
10 had for you unless the commissioners had 10 if you could address Condition 1, it refers to
11 anything else. 11 material design and height as being consistent
12 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.) 12 with the drawings dated September 13, 2023. If
13 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. Is there anyone else [13 you could address that that is -- it should be
14 to speak on this application? 14 2024.
15 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Only if I need to, so -- |15 THE CHAIRMAN: Gotcha. Thank you.
16 THE CHAIRMAN: Yeah, she will swear you 16 COMMISSIONER HOFF: Through the Chair, I
17 in. Just make sure you filled out a speaker 17 will make a motion to approve COA-24-31275
18 card as well, sir. 18 with -- noting that Condition Number 1, the
19 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Sure. Yeah, there's a 19 date should be changed to September 13th, 2024,
20 card that's filled out already. 20 and for Condition Number 2 as well, which it
21 My name is Mike Kleinschmidt, 1032 21 is.
22 Hendricks Avenue. 22 I would like to strike Condition Number 7,
23 THE REPORTER: If you would raise your 23 which speaks to the additional two first floor
24 right hand for me, please. 24 windows being added to the west elevation.
25 MR. KLEINSCHMIDT: (Complies.) 25 THE CHAIRMAN: Do I have a second to that
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1 motion? 1 speak to address that, that's fine.
2 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Second. 2 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Okay. Would you repeat
3 THE CHAIRMAN: Open for discussion. 3 the question, please, so I understand exactly
4 COMMISSIONER HOFF: So through the Chair, | 4 what you're asking?
5 I agree with -- so, I mean, I understand why 5 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: I really just want
6 staff is recommending placing the two windows 6 to understand your motivation for wanting the
7 on the west elevation. I also understand that 7 orientation another way, the roof.
8 this is a very narrow lot, and that first floor 8 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Okay. I'll be happy to
9 elevation will not be seen by the public or the 9 explain that.
10 neighbors. So I don't have a problem with 10 First of all, there's many, many houses in
11 having no first floor windows on that side 11  my immediate neighborhood where they are all
12 elevation. 12 already oriented the other way. And when I
13 I do prefer the roof to align with the 13 began planning this, as I walked through the
14 historic contributing structure that's already 14 alleys with my dog, I noticed that. And for
15 on the property, so I think that that will be 15 me, aesthetically, it made the property a
16 somewhat visible, and that's -- I think that's 16 little bit more in proportion, if that makes
17 just a more relevant issue for this property, 17 sense to you, because right now, it's all like
18 so ... 18 this (indicating), right?
19 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Through the Chair, | 19 I mean, I have this -- you know, my
20 I could go either way on the windows because I 20 garbage cans fit on this side of the house
21 understand why staff had requested them. 21 (indicating). And on this side (indicating),
22 I do understand it's a long lot and it's 22 it's a little bit bigger. So for me, it just
23 sandwiched in between, so I would like to focus 23 was giving it a more proportional kind of a --
24 more on the gable matching the front of the 24 an approach. And observing them in the
25 house. 25 neighborhood, they made more sense to me as
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1 I do appreciate you bringing in the 1 well rather than out like this (indicating).
2 photographs and I looked through them. A lot 2 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Just like a long,
3 of the photographs, the -- the house types that 3 linear --
4 have this different orientation of their 4 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Right.
5 carriage house in the back do not have this 5 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Yeah.
6 prominent single gable that your home does, so 6 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Does that help -- I mean,
7 I'd like to see that maintained and matched. 7 does that answer your question?
8 THE CHAIRMAN: I agree with the motion of 8 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: It does. It does.
9 striking 7. Again, that's -- no one is going 9 We can -- I'm -- I'm looking at this, and
10 to see those windows, and these windows are 10 it almost feels reverse to me even based on
11 just going to open up into a fence, anyway, so 11 what the front is saying. That's why I wanted
12 it's -- I'm okay striking Condition Number 7, 12 to understand why it -- was it functionality?
13 but I do agree with both your opinions on the 13 Was it, you know -- why you wanted it the other
14 gable roof and staff's opinion on the gable 14 way.
15 roof matching the main contributing structure 15 MS. ALLEGRETTI: Yeah. It just -- it made
16 as well. 16 more sense to me. And in the -- in my
17 Anything else? 17 observation in the neighborhood, it made more
18 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: I think it would be |18 sense to me to do it that way, so thank you.
19 helpful for me to understand the intent of 19 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Thank you.
20 doing it the other way because I'm looking at 20 THE CHAIRMAN: It seems to me, from a
21 the elevations, and I feel like it -- like, 21 functional standpoint, that if we orient the
22 what's going to be missing? What are we 22 roof line per staff recommendations, the water
23 missing here? 23 is going to run off to the sides of the house
24 (Ms. Allegretti approaches the podium.) 24 instead of dumping water into the alley, which
25 THE CHAIRMAN: If you would like to come 25 is maybe not the best place to have a large
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1 flow of water going either because there isn't 1 seeks to paint a one-story contributing brick
2 a tremendous amount of drainage in those 2 veneer structure as well as an unlisted
3 alleys. 3 one-story accessory brick veneer structure.
4 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: You would also have | 4 This property is located on an interior
5 vyour water being dumped on the door into that, 5 lot, and it consists of a Type 11
6 as well as their garage. 6 bungalow-style single-family home as
7 THE CHAIRMAN: Sir, if you would like to 7 characterized by its brown brick veneer
8 speak, go ahead. 8 exterior, front-facing gable roof, built-in
9 MR. KLEINSCHMIDT: Yeah. I'm sorry. 9 veranda with semielliptical arched bays, a
10 Yeah, I guess the point is -- is that, 10 porte cochere with a large semielliptical
11 again, when she was trying to plan this, there 11 arched entrance, 4-over-1 windows, and a
12 were plenty of precedent and never thought it 12 shingled roof.
13 would be, obviously, an issue from that 13 Shortly after purchasing the subject
14 standpoint. And so, you know, her reasons, she 14 property in July of 2024, the owner performed a
15 stated very clearly, but, again, just 15 series of foundational repairs to the primary
16 there's -- there's plenty of examples of it. 16 structure via Building Permit B-24-191693. As
17 And so I guess the question is, you know, 17 a result of the work, cracks in the brick
18 there's -- these people were able to do it, and 18 mortar emerged from the veranda and the porte
19 a lot of these are newer builds. 19 cochere. As such, the applicant plans to paint
20 And I understand, you know, the comment 20 the brick veneer to conceal the cracks.
21 about the relationship of the roof as it 21 Painting the brick veneer would be
22 relates to the gable or hip, but, you know, 22 substantially less damage compared to painting
23 again, there's plenty of -- multiple sort of -- 23 regular brick.
24 a variety of examples of different roof shapes 24 So the staff conducted a site visit on
25 with this sort of perpendicular sort of 25 November 5th of 2024 to take photographs of the
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1 configuration, so that's -- that's really it, 1 brick veneer and to verify the damage that was
2 so thank you. Appreciate it. 2 present. During our site visit, we noted that
3 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Anybody else 3 the brick veneer overall is in good condition.
4 have any further comments? 4 However, staff did observe expansive cracks in
5 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.) 5 the mortar in the veranda and the porte
6 THE CHAIRMAN: We have a motion on the 6 cochere.
7 floor to approve COA-24-31275, striking 7 For traditional brick surfaces, the impact
8 Condition 7 and amending Condition 1. 8 of painting a brick structure instead of
9 All those in favor? 9 repointing the mortar and performing routine
10 COMMISSION MEMBERS: Aye. 10 maintenance could significantly deteriorate the
1 THE CHAIRMAN: Any opposed? 11 brick, which is the structural support system
12 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.) 12 of the building. However, in this instance,
13 THE CHAIRMAN: By your order, the motion 13 the structural support system of the building
14 passes. COA-24-31275 is approved with 14 is the wood framing rather than the brick
15 conditions. 15 veneer finish. Therefore, staff finds that
16 All right. Now we will move back to the 16 painting the brick veneer will cause minimal,
17 COA that was removed from the consent agenda. 17 if any, damage to the exterior wall membrane.
18 That's COA-24-31492 at 3523 Valencia Road. 18 So based on our analysis, we did find that
19 Is the applicant here? 19 this property and the request itself would be
20 AUDIENCE MEMBER: (Indicating.) 20 reasonably consistent with the design
21 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 21 guidelines and the Ordinance Code criteria. We
22 All right. I will open up the public 22 forward to you a recommendation for approval
23 hearing and now we'll hear from staff. 23 with the conditions noted in the report.
24 MR. WELLS: All right. Thank you. 24 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
25 So this is application COA-24-31492, which 25 Are there any members of the public here
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1 to speak on this COA? 1 will --
2 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.) 2 (Audience member approaches the podium.)
3 THE CHAIRMAN: No? Okay. And the 3 THE CHAIRMAN: Just state your name and
4 applicant -- would the applicant like to come 4 address, please.
5 up and speak? 5 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Hi. Kristen Allen --
6 (Audience member approaches the podium.) 6 oh, I'm sorry.
7 THE CHAIRMAN: State your name and address| 7 Hi. Kristen Allen, 4054 Alhambra Drive
8 and she will swear you in. 8 West.
9 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Corey Brown, 2130 9 I just want to say, in addition to all of
10 St. Johns Avenue. 10 this, there was an addition done to the back of
1 THE REPORTER: If you would raise your 11 the house, so as you -- it was not done well.
12 right hand for me, please. 12 The brick does not match. It's --itis --
13 MR. BROWN: (Complies.) 13 MS. LOPERA: Hold on one second.
14 THE REPORTER: Do you affirm that the 14 She's going to (microphone failure) --
15 testimony you're about to give will be the 15 MS. ALLEN: Oh, goodness. I'm so sorry.
16 truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 16 Fix all that, please.
17 truth? 17 (Raises right hand.)
18 MR. BROWN: I do. 18 THE REPORTER: Thank you.
19 THE REPORTER: Thank you. 19 Do you affirm that the testimony you're
20 MR. BROWN: We're requesting to paint the 20 about to give will be the truth, the whole
21 brick veneer. I want to just note that before 21 truth, and nothing but the truth?
22 the foundation work was done, there was already 22 MS. ALLEN: Yes, I do.
23 some visible cracks in the mortar to the brick, 23 THE REPORTER: Thank you.
24 and, obviously, doing those foundation repairs 24 MS. ALLEN: Thank you.
25 just kind of made them a little bit more 25 So that is, like, another reason for
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1 prevalent and some other cracking started to 1 wanting to just have the whole property look
2 happen. 2 really cohesive.
3 So with the repairs needing to be done to 3 And I'm good. Thank you.
4 the mortar and repointing, we kind of just 4 THE CHAIRMAN: 1Is any part of this
5 didn't want it to look like there was extensive 5 (inaudible) in the back visible from the
6 mortar repair without having to actually go in 6 street?
7 and remove bricks and possibly damage more of 7 MS. ALLEN: No. No, it is definitely not.
8 the brick veneer to the structure. 8 Thank you.
9 As you can see in the pictures, there's 9 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Anyone else
10 pretty extensive cracking. So filling that, 10 here to speak on this COA?
11  you know, with mortar is going to be very 1 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.)
12 visible if we'd leave it unpainted. Ifit's 12 THE CHAIRMAN: I think we have an email
13 painted, it at least will make the whole 13 from RAP as well to read into the record.
14 property look cohesive and nice. 14 MR. WELLS: Through the Chair to the
15 THE CHAIRMAN: And, sir, can I ask you, 15 Commission, I forgot to mention this earlier,
16 these photos that are in the report here, were 16 but you do have a hard copy handout. This is a
17 these done prior to the foundation repairs, or 17 letter from Riverside Avondale Preservation, so
18 are these from after the foundation -- 18 the local neighborhood organization here. So
19 MR. BROWN: These are from after, from the 19 they submitted a letter earlier today, and I do
20 site visit. 20 want to read it into the record.
21 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. Thank you. 21 It starts by saying, On behalf of RAP's
22 All right. Is there anyone else to speak 22 Historic Zoning Committee, I'd like to comment
23 on this COA? 23 on the application to paint the masonry at 3523
24 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.) 24 Valencia Road. Preserving masonry in its
25 THE CHAIRMAN: Okay. With that, we 25 unpainted state has nothing to do with it being
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1 a structural component of the building. On 1 I mean, you -- just finding these bricks

2 this application, staff is making a distinction 2 is tough, but you can probably find enough if

3 between brick (microphone failure) veneer and 3 you had to repair a few of them as well, but I

4 structural masonry in application of the 4 think painting it is going to not do this

5 standard. 5 historic structure justice.

6 The majority of the brick exteriors in the 6 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: I don't believe

7 district are, in fact, brick veneer, so this 7 that -- through the Chair, I don't believe that

8 standard will apply to most applications. As 8 painting it would help with any of these

9 to the cracks, the mortar must be repointed to 9 structural repairs either. I think it's sort
10 correct the situation. Additional painting is 10 of presented that way in the COA. If anything,
11 not necessary. 11 a brick veneer painted and painted improperly
12 This letter is from Angela Schifanella. 12 can cause more problems in the future down the
13 She's an architect with Riverside Avondale 13 road with water retention in the walls, water
14 Preservation. 14 not being able to escape the porous original
15 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 15 structure of the masonry.
16 That concludes the public hearing and we 16 THE CHAIRMAN: Good point.
17 will entertain a motion. 17 Any further discussion?
18 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Motion to deny 18 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.)
19 COA-24-31429 [sic] at 3523 Valencia Road. 19 THE CHAIRMAN: We have a motion on the
20 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Second. 20 floor to deny COA-24-31492 at 3523 [sic].
21 THE CHAIRMAN: -31492. 21 All those in favor?
22 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Oh, my gosh. My 22 COMMISSION MEMBERS: Aye.
23 brain is not working today. 23 THE CHAIRMAN: Any opposed?
24 THE CHAIRMAN: It's all good. 24 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.)
25 And that was a second from you? 25 THE CHAIRMAN: With that, your motion
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1 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Yeah, second. 1 passes. COA-24-31492 has been denied.

2 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. 2 All right. Next, we'll move to Section H,

3 All right. Any discussion? 3 COA-24-31485 at 3697 Hedrick Street.

4 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: The biggest thing 4 Is the applicant here?

5 for me here is with any sort of brick masonry, 5 AUDIENCE MEMBER: (Indicating.)

6 especially historic -- when we had a lot more 6 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.

7 bricks craftsmen than we have now, you can have 7 No, no. You sit down for now. We're

8 patterning detail, which becomes part of that 8 just -- I just want to make sure you're here

9 historic character of a structure, and the base 9 before we decide on it.
10 sort of wainscoting of this house that has the 10 Okay. Commissioners have any ex parte to
11 checkerboard brick patterning, along with the 11 declare on this?
12 soldier course, in my opinion, if you painted 12 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.)
13 this structure, would mostly be gone and unable 13 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. With that, we
14 to be seen, and I think it's an extremely 14 will open up the public hearing and we'll hear
15 important element of this home. 15 the staff report.
16 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Through the Chair, I|16 MR. WELLS: Thank you.
17 would add, too, that even the color variation 17 So this is COA-24-31485, which is for the
18 in brick and just the very original character 18 after-the-fact painting of both the primary and
19 of the brick would no longer be visible. 19 secondary structure on the subject property.
20 THE CHAIRMAN: I tend to agree. 20 The primary contributing structure is
21 I think these brick repairs and repointing 21 characterized as being a brick craftsman style
22 can be made. I've personally done it myself, 22 home, and the secondary noncontributing
23 and you can get it close in mortar and fix it 23 structure is a brick garage with a second floor
24 and still maintain the architectural character, 24 accessory dwelling unit.
25 integrity of this historic structure. 25 According to the applicant, the white
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1 paint was applied in order to prevent further 1 the brick. The recommendation for denial
2 disintegration and out of the concern for the 2 includes corrective actions that require the
3 stability of the brick. As such, painting the 3 applicant to follow the National Park Service's
4 structure's original brick exterior causes one 4 Preservation Briefs for removing paint from the
5 of its notable character-defining features to 5 brick.
6 be fully concealed. 6 As such, we forward a recommendation for
7 So staff did conduct a site visit on 7 denial.
8 October 22nd of this year to inspect the 8 And then, lastly, I do want to note -- and
9 structures, and we assessed the conditions of 9 I believe the resident is here to speak, but we
10 all the areas affected by the project. 10 did receive a letter from a resident. This is
11 Particular attention was given to the condition 11 a hard copy that you have in front of you.
12 of the underlying brick and mortar, and based 12 This is from JoAnn Miller, and I believe she is
13 on our observation, the brick appeared to be 13 here today, so I just want to make sure you
14 uniformly weathered but not failing. 14 note that for the record.
15 During our visit, the contractor who 15 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Thank you.
16 conducted the work stated that there are other 16 If the applicant would like to come up and
17 areas painted as well, such as the attic 17 speak now.
18 louvers, window, and door frames, and the front 18 (Audience member approaches the podium.)
19 door. 19 THE CHAIRMAN: State your name and address
20 Additionally, when questioned about the 20 and she will swear you in.
21 methods used to remove vegetation, the 21 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Heather Reynolds.
22 contractor stated that pressure washing the 22 THE REPORTER: Your address, please.
23 masonry caused the damage, which prompted other | 23 MS. REYNOLDS: Heather Reynolds.
24 methods, including a bleach mixture and a pump 24 THE REPORTER: And I need your address,
25 sprayer, wire brushes, and manual scraping. 25 please.
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1 Finally, the contractor stated that 1 MS. REYNOLDS: 50 A1A North, Suite 108,
2 masonry areas were determined to be 2 Ponte Vedra Beach, 32082.
3 significantly deteriorated by preexisting 3 THE REPORTER: If you would raise your
4 brush -- brush work coatings, and, essentially, 4 right hand for me, please.
5 there are four coats of mineral paint opposed 5 MS. REYNOLDS: (Complies.)
6 to two layers that the rest of the structure 6 THE REPORTER: Do you affirm that the
7 received, mainly on the front elevation on the 7 testimony you're about to give will be the
8 property. The primer paint and other 8 truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
9 treatments applied to the masonry of the 9 truth?
10 primary structure were prioritized without 10 MS. REYNOLDS: Yes.
11 attempting any other protective measures to 1 THE REPORTER: Thank you.
12 repair the damaged brick. 12 MS. REYNOLDS: Good afternoon.
13 The applicant has not provided any clear 13 Basically, I'm here to bring a few more
14 evidence that the mortar and brick were in need 14 facts to your attention because it could be we
15 of immediate treatment and complete 15 need to have a little bit more information
16 concealment. 16 before a decision is made.
17 Again, the previous joints of the primary 17 The -- this is my understanding, that the
18 structure were removed without analyzing their 18 product that was used is a high penetrative
19 composition and replaced with an unspecified 19 consolidator, so the base that was put on
20 and inconsistent replacement mortar. 20 actually goes into the surface. It is not
21 Given these reasons as well as our staff 21 laying on top of it like a veneer. It's not a
22 site visit, and in accordance with our design 22 veneer. It actually -- it goes into the pores
23 guidelines, Ordinance Code criteria, as well as 23 and firms up any of the erosion and corrosion
24 National Park Service Preservation Briefs, 24 because when they started to use a light jet
25 staff recommends that the paint be removed from 25 wash when they were trying to spray the
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1 house -- because all they went out there to do, 1 So that's really why I'm here today, even
2 the painter initially -- was to do some -- 2 though I know you guys have already registered
3 paint some trim work that was already painted, 3 an opinion.
4 and it just started to corrode, like, the brick 4 So any questions? Good?
5 in some areas. 5 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: I'm sorry. Through
6 And there was a lot of algae, moss, you 6 the Chair, did you say that you have the specs
7 know, fungus, so they used a -- what they use 7 for the product --
8 is a -- it's called Eagle Forte -- is what 8 MS. REYNOLDS: I do. I can email them to
9 it's -- is what it's called, and it actually -- 9 vyou right now, yeah. Do you want me --I can
10 I don't know if anybody knows anything about 10 email them to Caleb. I have Caleb's email.
11 powder coating (inaudible) it combines with it 1 MR. WELLS: Sure. Through the Chair to
12 and goes into the pores to prevent leakage 12 the -- Commissioner Morgan, the product
13 behind the veneer and to reconstruct some of 13 information for the paint is included within
14 the loose parts and to make it a stronger 14 the book package. It's on the latter pages.
15 surface area. 15 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Oh, okay. Thank
16 So that being said, me not being an -- you 16 you. I'm sorry. I thought this was new
17 know, an engineer or anybody that works with 17 information.
18 this on -- every day, what I've read and saw -- 18 MS. REYNOLDS: Yeah, well, the information
19 trying to take this off might be horribly 19 that's in the report doesn't discuss the fact
20 destructive, and I don't know it can be done 20 that that is a consolidator, so to -- well,
21 with the National Park standards because of -- 21 what -- the report I got, the report that we
22 it's solidified the brick to that certain 22 received. You guys might have something much
23 extent. 23 more technical, but the fact that it's now
24 The -- my clients had no intention of 24 fused with the brick -- it's not laying on
25 doing anything wrong, but they just didn't 25 surface like a veneer or something else like
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1 know, but they also want to do what's right, 1 that, so ...
2 but they don't what to get into a project where 2 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Through the Chair
3 it's going to tear the brick apart because it 3 to counsel, if I recall, when we are to review
4 doesn't look -- from what we've seen here, that 4 these COAs that have been -- the work initiated
5 the -- the gentle removal would work, 5 without a COA, we are to review it as if we
6 necessarily. 6 don't -- it hasn't been started. We are just
7 So I think that I have the tech sheets and 7 reviewing it as if we would approve it, and it
8 all the data. There were pictures sent of the 8 is not this Commission's job to come to the
9 brick before it was painted, and it 9 final solution about how to rectify what has
10 definitely -- can see where it's deteriorating 10 happened. That's correct?
11 and eroding in certain areas. It -- so I can 1 MS. LOPERA: Through the Chair to
12 resend that. 12 Commissioner Epstein, that's correct.
13 And then the gentleman who did the 13 Review it as if it had not been done. And
14 painting has presented a letter, too, with the 14 would you approve this request and this product
15 very detailed analysis of how everything was 15 on this particular structure? And then if the
16 applied. 16 answer is no and you deny it, then staff
17 So I think, in this case, my clients want 17 works -- it essentially is a violation of our
18 to do what's right. They are not trying to ask 18 Ordinance Code and staff works with them to
19 for forgiveness after the fact. They didn't 19 correct it.
20 mean -- they want to do what is right, but 20 And, of course, any guidance you want to
21 right now, the way this sits, it could be more 21 give, whether you want to see it removed or
22 damaging, you know, to try to take it off, and 22 anything of that nature, is helpful to them,
23 I think that's probably a reason we need to 23 but, ultimately, staff working with OGC and the
24 ook into it a little bit more or go ahead and 24 owner will come to a solution.
25 let them keep it the way it is. 25 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: And through the

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 29

11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM

Page 53 to 56 of 66

14 of 27 sheets




City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

57 59
1 Chair to staff, none -- I don't see any 1 looks fine. I don't know what kind of paint
2 pictures in this that show the original brick 2 they used that it could come off, but there is
3 deterioration that the applicant is asking 3 precedence to remove white paint from a
4 about. Is that something that you didn't 4 historically red brick bungalow.
5 receive in time, or you didn't have for this, 5 Thank you.
6 or she's just presenting that now? 6 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
7 MR. WELLS: Through the Chair to 7 Whoever wants to come up next.
8 Commissioner Epstein, just to clarify, are you 8 (Audience member approaches the podium.)
9 asking what the -- if we have any photos to 9 THE CHAIRMAN: State your name and address
10 show the brick before it was painted? 10 and she will swear you in.
1 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Yes. 1 AUDIENCE MEMBER: My name is JoAnn Miller.
12 MR. WELLS: Okay. So we do have it in our 12 I live at 3694 Pine Street, right around the
13 correspondence. It's something that was sent. 13 corner from this house.
14 So it's on Page 319, Page 321, as well as 324, 14 THE REPORTER: If you would raise your
15 so -- 15 right hand for me, please.
16 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: I do see that now. |16 MS. MILLER: (Complies.)
17 I apologize. 17 THE REPORTER: Do you affirm that the
18 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Well, thank 18 testimony you're about to give will be truth,
19 you. 19 the whole truth, and nothing but the truth?
20 We'll call you up if -- 20 MS. MILLER: I do.
21 MS. REYNOLDS: Okay. Thank you. 21 THE REPORTER: Thank you.
22 THE CHAIRMAN: -- if we need you again. 22 MS. MILLER: This is a beautiful -- this
23 Is anybody else here to speak on this COA? 23 was a beautiful 1928 red brick bungalow, had
24 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (Indicating.) 24 character, charm. I have lived in front of
25 THE CHAIRMAN: Come up one at a time. 25 this house for more than 30 years. The brick
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1 (Audience member approaches the podium.) 1 was fine, as fine as mine was on my
2 THE CHAIRMAN: And if you will state your 2 foundations. Have I had -- you know, have I
3 name and address and she'll swear you in. 3 done anything to my house? I have a 1926
4 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Leslie Wheeler. I live 4 bungalow. I had my bricks repointed. You
5 at 3694 Pine Street, which is just around the 5 know, it just -- it stopped any erosion. I
6 corner from this house. 6 would -- painting masonry in the historic
7 THE REPORTER: If you'd raise your right 7 district is, you know, just a sacrilege, and
8 hand for me, please. 8 this house has been really violated, and I
9 MS. WHEELER: (Complies.) 9 would hope you would -- you all would do your
10 THE REPORTER: Thank you. 10 very, very best to mitigate the problem and
1 Do you affirm that the testimony you're 11 have the paint removed however it needs to be
12 about to give will be the truth, the whole 12 done.
13 truth, and nothing but the truth? 13 Thank you.
14 MS. WHEELER: I do. 14 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you.
15 THE REPORTER: Thank you. 15 If you would like to come up and speak as
16 MS. WHEELER: Thank you. 16 well, ma'am.
17 Good afternoon. 17 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Yes.
18 I am not a house person, but I would like 18 (Audience member approaches the podium.)
19 to just remind this Commission that this type 19 THE REPORTER: Your name and address,
20 of situation has happened before at an address 20 please.
21 of 1541 Pine Grove. That was also -- it was 21 AUDIENCE MEMBER: Lynn Richards, 3688 Pine
22 not as old as this bungalow. It's a 1955, but 22 Street.
23 that house was also a red brick and became 23 THE REPORTER: If you would raise your
24 suddenly white and for sale, and now it's back 24 right hand for me, please.
25 to red again, and I drove by it today and it 25 MS. RICHARDS: (Complies.)
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1 THE REPORTER: Do you affirm that the 1 accentuation at the front, but, to me, the
2 testimony you're about to give will be the 2 biggest thing is, looking at this, you can't
3 truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the 3 really distinguish anymore between the stucco
4 truth? 4 gable and the brick texture that's underneath
5 MS. RICHARDS: Yes. 5 of it, and to me, the house loses that historic
6 THE REPORTER: Thank you. 6 fabric that it used to have because of that.
7 MS. RICHARDS: 1 first noticed this 7 If I'm asked to look at this based on the
8 house -- it was done very quickly, in one day. 8 evidence here that this brick needed this
9 At first, they were just painting the eaves, 9 coating on it, in my opinion, with these
10 which is normal. Okay? But then all of a 10 photographs, there is not enough evidence to
11 sudden, in one day, it was just completely 11 show that this brick was deteriorating enough
12 sprayed over, and it's a real shame. It should 12 that it needed this coating. I think they
13 be removed, the paint. 13 probably went a little heavy with their
14 That's it. My opinion. Thank you. 14 pressure washer and probably needed to repoint
15 THE CHAIRMAN: Thank you. Is there anyone |15 this.
16 else here to speak on this COA? 16 I can see that the brick had a very
17 MS. MILLER: May I add? 17 specific antique texture to it, very, very
18 THE CHAIRMAN: Briefly, yeah. You didn't 18 textured from the start, and I just -- I can't
19 use your full three minutes. Briefly, if you 19 tell from what's in front of me as evidence
20 want to add something, that's fine. 20 that when they went through with the pressure
21 MS. MILLER: I talked to the painting 21 washer that the rest of this brick -- the only
22 contractor -- 22 solution was to paint it.
23 THE CHAIRMAN: In the mic, please. 23 COMMISSIONER HOFF: Through the Chair,
24 MS. MILLER: I spoke to the painting 24 T'll just make a comment that we evaluate each
25 contractor. He was out there. This was 25 application independently.
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1 happening, like, in lightning speed, and I 1 That said, I'm also aware of red brick
2 said, you can't paint that, this is a historic 2 historic homes that were painted white and that
3 district. I said, you need a -- you need 3 had to be corrected. And although it doesn't
4 approval. And he said, no, I don't. 4 look exactly the way that it did before it was
5 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Thank you. 5 painted white, it did return to that more
6 Anyone else here to speak on this COA? 6 classic brick pattern and presentation, so I
7 AUDIENCE MEMBERS: (No response.) 7 know that's old. A lot of that just depends on
8 THE CHAIRMAN: With that, we will close 8 the type of brick and the type of paint, but
9 the public hearing and I'll entertain a motion. 9 that can happen.
10 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: Motion to deny 10 I just wanted to make that comment.
11 COA-24-31485 at 3697 Hedrick Street. 11 THE CHAIRMAN: If there's no further
12 COMMISSIONER MORGAN: Second. 12 discussion, we have a motion on the floor to
13 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Discussion? 13 deny COA-24-31485.
14 COMMISSIONER EPSTEIN: I -- through the 14 All those in favor?
15 Chair, I understand that this may be difficult 15 COMMISSION MEMBERS: Aye.
16 to take off here, but we're asked to review 16 THE CHAIRMAN: Any opposed?
17 this as if we are being asked from the start. 17 COMMISSION MEMBERS: (No response.)
18 A couple of things to note here. While 18 THE CHAIRMAN: By your order, you have
19 this house doesn't have as much of the brick 19 denied COA-24-31485 at 3697 Hedrick Street.
20 detailing as the previous house we looked at, 20 I believe that's everything we have on our
21 there still is some variation to the color of 21 agenda here today unless anyone has any new
22 the brick, enough that it offers its own 22 business they would like to bring up.
23 texture in that respect. 23 Go ahead.
24 There's a soldier course, arches over the 24 COMMISSIONER HOFF: Yeah, through the
25 windows, planters, the step sort of 25 Chair to Mr. Wells, just something that was
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1 mentioned just very briefly, I think, by you at
2 the last meeting regarding new construction
3 homes and water wells, moving forward. Is it
4 your intention to include language about the
5 placement of those and -- as kind of a
6 standard, or ...
7 MR. WELLS: Yeah. Through the Chair to
8 Commissioner Hoff, that is correct.
9 COMMISSIONER HOFF: Okay.
10 THE CHAIRMAN: All right. Hearing no
11 further business, we will adjourn this meeting.
12 Thank you, everyone.
13 (The foregoing proceedings were adjourned
14 at 4:22 p.m.)
15 - - -
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
66
1 CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER
2
3 STATE OF FLORIDA)
4 COUNTY OF) DUVAL )
5
6
7 I, Diane M. Tropia, Florida Professional
8 Reporter, certify that I was authorized to and did
9 stenographically report the foregoing proceedings and
10 that the transcript is a true and complete record of my
11 stenographic notes.
12
13
14
15 DATED this 25th day of November 2024.
16
17
18 Diane M. Tropia
Florida Professional Reporter
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

17 of 27 sheets

Page 65 to 66 of 66

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

25

11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM



City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

1

0

0p-12:21
0/1148 21 - 4:2, 9:7
0771 11-5:17
0772 11- 5:16

272811] - 5:22 A
279911] - 3:20
2nd 1] - 6:20 AlA [1]-52:1
ability [1] - 16:5
3 able 2] - 37:18, 47:14

1

1131 -32:10, 32:18,
38:8
1,104-square-foot [1]
-24:20
100111 - 14:24
100211-1:8
103211 - 30:21
10811] - 52:1
11111-39:5
128141 - 4:12, 24:2,
24:8, 25:25
12813 - 4:5, 11:4,
14:1
1331 - 1:6, 2:1, 32:12
13th (11 - 32:19
15121 - 11:5, 11:11
1541 1] - 58:21
157111 - 3:23
16th 11- 11:19
1743121 - 4:1, 9:7
1904 (1] - 27:2
1908 1] - 20:1
1926 [1] - 60:3
1928 11] - 59:23
1955 [1] - 58:22

3121 - 9:6, 29:12

3-over-1111-11:10

3011 - 59:25

31492 1] - 45:21

3191-57:14

32082 1] - 52:2

32111-57:14

324 11-57:14

3523 [6] - 3:25, 8:24,
38:18, 44:23, 45:19,
47:20

352511 - 8:18

3629 [1] - 3:21

3664 (1] - 3:19

3688 [1] - 60:21

3694 2] - 58:5, 59:12

3697 [4] - 4:16, 48:3,
62:11, 64:19

3:03131-1:7, 2:1, 2.7

3rd 1] - 6:21

4

4-over-11] - 39:11
4054 1] - 43:7
4511] - 22:10
4:2211] - 65:14

2

5

2131 -4:5,9:6, 32:20

2-over-2[2] - 24:18,
24:22

20011 - 26:19

2023 1] - 32:12

2023-0876 (1] - 6:10

2024 81 - 1:6, 2:1,
11:19, 32:14, 32:19,
39:14, 39:25, 66:15

2024-077011] - 5:4

2024-0771 11 - 5:13

2024-080111] - 5:20

2024-0847 1] - 5:25

2024-088011] - 6:13

2130111 -41:9

2131 1] - 3:22

21411-1:8

22nd 1] - 49:8

235121-4:6, 18:18

23rd 31 - 7:20, 7:22,
8:4

24-06 1] - 22:23

25th 1] - 66:15

11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM

5011 - 52:1
538[1]-5:5
5th (1] - 39:25

6

6th [41- 4:12, 24:2,
24:8, 25:25

7

714 - 32:22, 34:9,
34:12, 38:8

700111 - 6:18

74015 - 4:10, 19:11,
19:20, 22:21, 23:19

8

80-some-year-old [1]
-14:13
8th 1] - 3:23

accentuation 1] -
63:1

access [3] - 24:25,
27:18, 29:3

accessory [4] - 24:10,
24:20, 39:3, 48:24

accordance [1] -
50:22

according [2] - 11:16,
48:25

account[1-17:20

act[1]-6:2

acting 1] - 2:20

Acting (1] - 1:13

action [g] - 5:3, 5:11,
5:18, 6:6, 6:9, 10:14

actions [1]- 51:2

Adaptable [1] - 6:2

add 3] - 46:17, 61:17,
61:20

added [1] - 32:24

adding [1] - 32:1

addition 2] - 43:9,
43:10

additional [5] - 3:15,
12:2, 16:6, 32:23,
45:10

additionally [3] - 2:25,
25:3, 49:20

address [15] - 3:12,
13:24, 25:23, 32:10,
32:13, 35:1, 41:7,
43:4,51:19, 51:22,
51:24, 58:3, 58:20,
59:9, 60:19

adequate [1] - 27:19

adjourn [1] - 65:11

adjourned [1] - 65:13

aesthetically [2] -
26:20, 35:15

affected 1] - 49:10

affirm [9] - 14:6, 26:5,
31:1, 41:14, 43:19,
52:6, 58:11, 59:17,
61:1

after-the-fact (1] -
48:18

afternoon (3] - 26:10,
52:12, 58:17

age[1]-21:1

agendaii7] - 3:18,
3:24, 4:19, 8:6, 8:17,
8:20, 8:22, 9:6, 9:13,
9:14, 9:16, 10:2,
10:6, 10:8, 10:15,

(904) 821-0300

38:17, 64:21
agree [5] - 23:8, 33:5,
34:8, 34:13, 46:20
agrees [1] - 25:5
ahead [3] - 37:8,
54:24, 64:23
algae 1] - 53:6
Alhambrai1 - 43:7
align 1 - 33:13
Allegretti 2] - 25:25,
34:24
ALLEGRETTI [18] -
26:3, 26:8, 26:10,
27:11, 27:13, 28:8,
28:10, 28:21, 28:25,
29:2, 29:21, 30:5,
30:8, 35:2, 35:8,
36:4, 36:6, 36:15
Allen [2] - 43:5, 437
ALLEN [4] - 43:15,
43:22, 43:24, 44:7
alley [5] - 26:18,
28:13, 28:14, 29:3,
36:24
alleys 2] - 35:14, 37:3
alleyway [2] - 24:25,
26:21
almost [1] - 36:10
ALSO[1]1-1:16
altered 11 - 21:10
altogether [1] - 27:9
amended [1] - 10:8
amending [1] - 38:8
amount [1] - 37:2
analysis [2] - 40:18,
54:15
analyzing 1] - 50:18
Angelaj2] - 8:10,
45:12
answer [2] - 36:7,
56:16
antique 1] - 63:17
anyway [1] - 34:11
apart [1] - 54:3
apologize 2] - 7:8,
57:17
appear [2] - 27:23,
31:16
appearance [1] - 15:3
appeared 2] - 11:24,
49:13
applicable [1] - 12:24
applicant [29] - 10:21,
11:12, 11:16, 12:1,
13:6, 13:8, 13:9,
13:20, 16:5, 18:22,
18:24, 19:3, 19:12,
19:14, 22:3, 22:6,
22:13, 25:17, 31:16,
38:19, 39:19, 41:4,

Piang M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Boxr 2375, Jacksonvillg, Fls 32203 m————

48:4, 48:25, 50:13,
51:3, 51:16, 57:3
applicants [2] - 35,
3:14
application [11] -
12:15, 18:9, 20:7,
22:11, 22:15, 30:14,
38:25, 44:23, 45:2,
45:4,63:25
applications [1] - 45:8
applied [4] - 13:13,
49:1, 50:9, 54:16
apply [1] - 45:8
appreciate [3] - 23:5,
34:1, 38:2
approach [1] - 35:24
approaches [10] -
13:22, 16:15, 25:21,
34:24, 41:6, 43:2,
51:18, 58:1, 59:8,
60:18
Appropriateness [4] -
4:12, 4:15, 23:21,
23:24
approval [e] - 5:8, 5:9,
25:11, 40:22, 62:4
approve g - 7:19,
7:21, 10:7, 22:20,
32:17, 38:7, 56:7,
56:14
approved [11] - 5:10,
5:14, 5:17, 5:24, 8:3,
9:17, 10:15, 23:19,
29:1, 38:14
arch[1]-20:4
archaeological [1] -
20:12
arched 21 - 39:9,
39:11
arches [1] - 62:24
architect [2] - 27:8,
45:13
architectural [3] -
20:11, 21:4, 46:24
architecture 31 - 11:8,
20:23, 21:6
area[1] - 53:15
areas [5] - 49:10,
49:17, 50:2, 53:5,
54:11
Arimus [1] - 2:10
ARIMUS 1] - 1:17
art[11-21:6
assessed [1] - 49:9
assessment [1] - 12:3
attempting [1] - 50:11
attend [1]- 7:18
attending [1] - 2:6
attention 2] - 49:11,
52:14

18 of 27 sheets



November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

2

City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

attic (1] - 49:17

AUDIENCE [32] - 7:2,
9:10, 9:20, 9:23,
10:4, 10:23, 14:1,
15:18, 18:25, 19:5,
19:13, 21:22, 25:18,
25:24, 27:10, 30:15,
30:19, 32:4, 38:20,
41:2, 41:9, 42:24,
43:5, 44:11, 48:5,
51:21, 57:24, 58:4,
59:11, 60:17, 60:21,
62:7

Audience[g] - 13:22,
25:21, 41:6, 43:2,
51:18, 58:1, 59:8,
60:18

authorized [1] - 66:8

Avenue [8] - 3:22, 4:5,
4:6,11:4,14:2,
18:19, 30:22, 41:10

Avondale [2] - 44:17,
45:13

aware [1] - 64:1

aye[1]-8:2

Aye 6] - 10:13, 18:15,
23:17, 38:10, 47:22,
64:15

B

B-24-191693[1] -
39:16

bad 1] - 12:22

Ball (11-1:7

base 2] - 46:9, 52:19

based [6] - 11:18,
20:7, 36:10, 40:18,
49:12, 63:7

bays 1] - 39:9

Beach [1] - 52:2

beautiful [2] - 59:22,
59:23

became [1] - 58:23

BECKY 1]1- 1:14

Becky [1] - 2:22

becomes [1] - 46:8

began [1] - 35:13

begin [1] - 18:22

behalf [1] - 44:21

behind 1] - 53:13

bell (11 - 20:5

best [2] - 36:25, 60:10

between (4] - 30:1,
33:23, 45:3, 63:3

beyond [2] - 17:18,
18:8

bigger [1] - 35:22

biggest [2] - 46:4,
63:2

19 of 27 sheets

bit [71 - 4:20, 12:24,
35:16, 35:22, 41:25,
52:15, 54:24

bleach [1] - 49:24

blend [11- 11:6

book [1] - 55:14

brain 1] - 45:23

break [21- 3:2, 7:5

brick eo; - 11:10,
20:5, 39:1, 39:3,
39:7, 39:17, 39:20,
39:21, 39:23, 40:1,
40:3, 40:7, 40:8,
40:11, 40:14, 40:16,
41:21, 41:23, 42:8,
43:12, 45:3, 456,
45:7, 46:5, 46:11,
46:18, 46:19, 46:21,
47:11, 48:21, 48:23,
49:3, 49:4, 49:12,
49:13, 50:12, 50:14,
51:1, 51:5, 534,
53:22, 54:3, 54:9,
55:24, 57:2, 57:10,
58:23, 59:4, 59:23,
59:25, 62:19, 62:22,
63:4, 63:8, 63:11,
63:16, 63:21, 64:1,
64:6, 64:8

bricks [4] - 42:7, 46:7,
47:1, 60:4

brief (11- 7:13

briefly 3] - 61:18,
61:19, 65:1

Briefs [21 - 50:24, 51:4

bring 21 - 52:13,
64:22

bringing [1] - 34:1

Brittany [1] - 2:14

BRITTANY [1] - 1:17

broken 1] - 11:22

brown [1] - 39:7

Brown [1] - 41:9

BROWN 4] - 41:13,
41:18, 41:20, 42:19

brush 2] - 50:4

brushes [1] - 49:25

Building [21 - 1:7,
39:16

building 3] - 40:12,
40:13, 45:1

Buildings [1] - 6:2

builds 31 - 27:1,
27:24, 37:19

built (1] - 39:8

built-in (1] - 39:8

bungalow [e] - 11:8,
39:6, 58:22, 59:4,
59:23, 60:4

bungalow-style [2] -

11:8, 39:6

Buren 5] - 4:10,
19:12, 19:20, 22:21,
23:19

business [2] - 64:22,
65:11

bylaws [1] - 22:5

C

Caleb 1] - 55:10

Caleb's [1]- 55:10

cannot [1]- 17:16

cans [1] - 35:20

capturing 1] - 23:13

card [4] - 3:6, 3:7,
30:18, 30:20

CARLA [1]-1:18

Carlaf2 - 2:12, 22:2

carriage 2] - 25:1,
34:5

carriage-style [1] -
25:1

case[1] - 54:17

caused [1] - 49:23

causes [1] - 49:4

cell (11-2:25

cementitious 1] -
24:21

cemetery [1] - 5:5

Center 1] - 19:25

certain 3] - 22:10,
53:22, 54:11

CERTIFICATE 1] -
66:1

Certificate [2] - 4:11,
23:23

Certificates [2] - 4:14,
23:21

certified (1] - 12:4

certify [1] - 66:8

cetera] - 13:13

chair 1] - 2:21

Chair [24] - 1:13,
12:20, 13:3, 16:4,
17:12, 18:21, 22:4,
32:8, 32:16, 334,
33:19, 44:14, 46:16,
47:7, 55:6, 55:11,
56:2, 56:11, 57:1,
57:7, 62:15, 63:23,
64:25, 65:7

Chairman 1] - 29:10

CHAIRMAN [115] - 2:3,
2:20, 6:23, 7:3, 7:16,
7:24, 8:1, 8:3, 8:14,
8:19, 9:1, 9:4, 9:12,
9:21, 10:1, 10:5,
10:10, 10:12, 10:14,
10:21, 10:24, 12:18,

(904) 821-0300

13:18, 13:23, 15:15,
15:19, 15:23, 16:3,
17:2, 18:10, 18:16,
18:24, 19:1, 19:6,
19:14, 21:16, 21:19,
21:23, 22:1, 22:17,
22:25, 23:2, 23:15,
23:18, 24:1, 25:13,
25:16, 25:19, 25:22,
28:2, 28:9, 28:16,
28:23, 29:1, 29:5,
29:16, 30:3, 30:6,
30:9, 30:13, 30:16,
32:2, 32:5, 32:15,
32:25, 33:3, 34:8,
34:25, 36:20, 37:7,
38:3, 38:6, 38:11,
38:13, 38:21, 40:24,
41:3, 41:7, 42:15,
42:21, 42:25, 43:3,
44:4, 44:9, 44:12,
45:15, 45:21, 45:24,
46:2, 46:20, 47:16,
47:19, 47:23, 47:25,
48:6, 48:13, 51:15,
51:19, 57:18, 57:22,
57:25, 58:2, 59:6,
59:9, 60:14, 61:15,
61:18, 61:23, 62:5,
62:8, 62:13, 64:11,
64:16, 64:18, 65:10

change 1] - 6:16

changed [1] - 32:19

changing 1] - 15:4

character 6] - 21:12,
46:9, 46:18, 46:24,
49:5, 59:24

character-defining [2]
-21:12, 49:5

characterized 5] -
11:7, 20:24, 24:15,
39:7, 48:21

charm 1] - 59:24

checkerboard 1] -
46:11

Christian 1] - 21:4

Church 21 - 19:24,
20:18

church 21 - 21:10,
23:3

churches [2] - 20:20,
23:10

CITY (11-1:1

city (1] - 20:12

City 71 - 5:3, 5:10,
5:15, 5:18, 5:23, 6:5,
6:6

claims 21 - 12:2,
13:14

Clara] - 22:2

Piang M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Boxr 2375, Jacksonvillg, Fls 32205 m————
11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM

clarification [1] - 22:2
clarify (11 - 57:8
classic [1] - 64:6
clear 2 - 28:17, 50:13
clearly [2] - 3:11,
37:15
clients [2] - 53:24,
54:17
close|e] - 9:22, 15:20,
21:23, 32:6, 46:23,
62:8
COA [15] - 4:16, 9:17,
15:17, 19:4, 24:9,
32:3, 38:17, 41:1,
42:23, 44:10, 47:10,
56:5, 57:23, 61:16,
62:6
COA-23-28339 1] -
3:19
COA-23-29186 [1] -
3:20
COA-24-31124 1] -
3:21
COA-24-31169 3] -
4:6, 18:18, 19:9
COA-24-31263 5] -
4:4,11:3, 16:1,
18:13, 18:17
COA-24-31275 (6] -
4:12, 24:2, 24:8,
32:17, 38:7, 38:14
COA-24-31349 (2] -
4:2,10:16
COA-24-31413 (2] -
4:1,10:15
COA-24-31429 1] -
45:19
COA-24-31433 1] -
3:22
COA-24-31485 6] -
4:16, 48:3, 48:17,
62:11, 64:13, 64:19
COA-24-31492 (7] -
3:25, 8:17, 8:24,
38:18, 38:25, 47:20,
48:1
COAs [31- 10:3,
13:12, 56:4
coating [3] - 53:11,
63:9, 63:12
coatings [1] - 50:4
coats [1] - 50:5
cochere 3] - 39:10,
39:19, 40:6
Code[71-12:7, 12:16,
20:9, 22:8, 40:21,
50:23, 56:18
cohesive [2] - 42:14,
44:2
color 2] - 46:17,




City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

3

62:21
combines 1] - 53:11
coming [1] - 17:22
commencing [1] - 1:7
comment [5] - 9:22,
37:20, 44:22, 63:24,
64:10
Comments [1] - 6:25
comments [3]- 7:1,
26:11, 38:4
COMMISSION [22] -
1:3, 7:25, 8:2, 10:11,
10:13, 10:20, 18:15,
21:18, 23:1, 23:17,
23:25, 25:15, 30:12,
38:5, 38:10, 38:12,
47:18, 47:22, 47:24,
48:12, 64:15, 64:17
Commission [9] -
1:14, 1:14, 2:5, 3:5,
12:19, 21:16, 22:5,
44:15, 58:19
Commission's [1] -
56:8
Commissioner [7] -
7:14,7:18, 13:4,
55:12, 56:12, 57:8,
65:8
COMMISSIONER [49]
-2:16, 2:18, 7:21,
7:23, 8:9, 8:16, 8:23,
8:25, 9:3, 10:7, 10:9,
12:20, 15:25, 16:2,
16:4, 17:11, 22:20,
22:24, 23:8, 32:16,
33:2, 33:4, 33:19,
34:18, 35:5, 36:2,
36:5, 36:8, 36:19,
37:4, 45:18, 45:20,
45:22, 46:1, 46:4,
46:16, 47:6, 55:5,
55:15, 56:2, 56:25,
57:11, 57:16, 62:10,
62:12, 62:14, 63:23,
64:24, 65:9
commissioner [5] -
2:17,2:19, 4:21, 7:6,
7:10
commissioners [7] -
7:7,8:7,8:21,10:19,
23:22, 30:10, 48:10
Committee [6] - 5:7,
5:14, 6:19, 6:20,
44:22
community [2] -
20:15, 20:19
company [2] - 16:21,
17:9
compared [1] - 39:22
compatible 1] - 25:9

11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM

complete [2] - 50:15,
66:10

Completed [1] - 4:15

completely 2] - 27:1,
61:11

complies 1] - 59:16

Complies [6] - 26:3,
30:25, 41:13, 52:5,
58:9, 60:25

component [1] - 45:1

composition [1] -
50:19

compound [1] - 18:4

conceal [1] - 39:20

concealed [1] - 49:6

concealment 1] -
50:16

concern [2] - 28:4,
49:2

concerned [1] - 14:11

concludes 1] - 45:16

condemned [1] - 4:7

condition [5] - 12:22,
12:23, 13:1, 40:3,
49:11

Condition [8] - 29:11,
32:10, 32:18, 32:20,
32:22, 34:12, 38:8

conditioned [1] - 25:6

conditions [7] - 25:12,
29:6, 29:8, 31:17,
38:15, 40:23, 49:9

conduct 1] - 49:7

conducted [2] - 39:24,
49:16

configuration [1] -
38:1

confirm 21 - 18:22,
28:2

conflict (11 - 12:15

confusion 21 - 31:9,
31:14

consent [14] - 3:24,
8:5, 8:17, 8:20, 8:22,
9:6, 9:12, 9:14, 9:16,
10:2, 10:6, 10:8,
10:15, 38:17

consider [1] - 22:9

considered [2] - 3:16,
9:15

considering [1] - 10:2

consist [1] - 24:21

consistent [2] - 32:11,
40:20

consists [2] - 24:14,
39:5

consolidator 2] -
52:19, 55:20

constructed [1] - 20:1

construction 3] -

21:1, 24:9, 65:2

consultation [1] -
11:25

contacted [1] - 16:20

continue [1]- 19:8

continuously [1] -
6:11

contractor (6] - 17:10,
49:15, 49:22, 50:1,
61:22, 61:25

contributing [5] -
24:10, 33:14, 34:15,
39:1, 48:20

copy [2] - 44:16, 51:11

Corey [1]-41:9

corner [2] - 58:6,
59:13

correct [12] - 28:7,
28:20, 28:21, 28:22,
28:25, 29:7, 29:18,
45:10, 56:10, 56:12,
56:19, 65:8

corrected [1] - 64:3

corrective [1] - 51:2

correctly 2] - 29:9,
29:18

correspondence [1] -
57:13

corroborate 1] -
13:11

corrode [1] - 53:4

corrosion [1] - 52:23

cost[1]-16:24

Council [71 - 5:3, 5:10,
5:15, 5:18, 5:24, 6:5,
6:6

Counsel [21 - 1:18,
2:13

counsel 1] - 56:3

counter [1] - 31:21

COUNTY [1] - 66:4

couple 3] -7:4,7:8,
62:18

course [3] - 46:12,
56:20, 62:24

court1]-3:10

courtesy [1] - 2:24

cracking [2] - 42:1,
42:10

cracks [5] - 39:17,
39:20, 40:4, 41:23,
45:9

craftsman 1] - 48:21

craftsmen [1] - 46:7

criteriaf7 - 12:7,
12:16, 20:9, 20:22,
21:8, 40:21, 50:23

cultural (1 - 20:11

(904) 821-0300

D

damage [9] - 11:21,
11:23, 14:18, 18:2,
39:22, 40:1, 40:17,
42:7,49:23

damaged [1] - 50:12

damaging [1] - 54:22

data1-54:8

date [2] - 22:11, 32:19

dated 1] - 32:12

DATED [1] - 66:15

days [1] - 22:10

December [2] - 6:20,
6:21

decide [1] - 48:9

decision [1] - 52:16

declare [4] - 8:8,
10:19, 23:23, 48:11

decorative [1] - 20:3

deemed [1]- 11:20

defer [21- 19:7, 22:7

Deferred [2] - 3:18,
10:18

deferred [2] - 4:3, 6:12

defining [2] - 21:12,
49:5

definitely [2] - 44:7,
54:10

delay [1]- 7:9

demolition [1] - 23:12

denial 31 - 12:17,
51:1, 51:.7

denied [4] - 14:12,
18:17, 48:1, 64:19

deny [7]1- 16:1, 18:12,
45:18, 47:20, 56:16,
62:10, 64:13

Department 2] - 2:11,
2:15

Dept 2] - 1:17, 1:18

design [9] - 12:6,
12:15, 20:25, 21:4,
25:5, 25:10, 32:11,
40:20, 50:22

designate [2] - 5:5,
19:21

designation [4] - 6:14,
22:14, 22:22, 23:7

designations [1] -
22:8

Designations [2] -
4:9, 19:11

designed [3] - 14:23,
24:19, 24:25

desire 1] - 26:21

destroying [3] - 12:3,
16:9, 16:17

destructive [1] - 53:20

detail [1] - 46:8

Piang M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Boxr 2375, Jacksonvillg, Fls 32203 m————

detailed [1] - 54:15
detailing 1] - 62:20
deteriorate [1] - 40:10
deteriorated [1] - 50:3
deteriorating [2] -
54:10, 63:11
deterioration [1] -
57:3
determined 1] - 50:2
Development [5] -

1:17, 1:17, 1:18,
2:11, 2:15

Diane 3] - 1:9, 66:7,
66:18

different 3] - 5:23,
34:4, 37:24

difficult (1] - 62:15

direction [2] - 26:22,
29:14

disagreed [1] - 31:17

discuss 1] - 55:19

discussing [1] - 31:18

discussion [13] - 7:24,
10:10, 12:25, 15:21,
16:3, 17:2, 22:19,
22:25, 33:3, 46:3,
47:17, 62:13, 64:12

Discussion [2] -
21:25, 27:12

disintegration [1] -
49:2

displays 1] - 3:1

disrepair [1] - 23:11

distinction 1] - 45:2

distinguish [1] - 63:3

district 5 - 17:13,
17:14, 45:7, 60:7,
62:3

District [2] - 20:16,
24:12

dog 1] - 35:14

done [12] - 15:12,
41:22, 42:3, 42:17,
43:10, 43:11, 46:22,
53:20, 56:13, 60:3,
60:12, 61:8

door [7]- 24:24, 25:1,
28:19, 37:5, 49:18,
49:19

dormer [11- 11:9

down [2] - 47:12, 487

Downing [2] - 14:1,
16:15

DOWNING 4] - 14:9,
14:11, 16:12, 16:16

drainage [1] - 37:2

drawings [5] - 28:18,
31:15, 31:20, 31:24,
32:12

Drive [1] - 437

20 of 27 sheets



City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

4

drove [1] - 58:25
dumped [1] - 37:5
dumping [1] - 36:24
during [3] - 20:25,
40:2, 49:15
DUVAL [1] - 66:4
dwelling [1] - 48:24

E

Eagle[1]- 53:8
Earth (1] - 26:23
East [6] - 3:23, 4:13,
21:1, 24:3, 24:8,
25:25
east [2] - 27:21, 28:13
east-west [1] - 28:13
Eastside [1] - 20:16
eaves [1]- 61:9
Ed-1:7
efficiency 1] - 17:21
efficient [3] - 14:20,
15:5, 16:25
efforts 21 - 11:16,
12:9
either [4] - 23:23,
33:20, 37:1, 479
element [2] - 21:5,
46:15
elevation [8] - 27:25,
28:6, 28:18, 32:24,
33:7, 33:9, 33:12,
50:7
elevations [2] - 27:21,
34:21
eliminate [1] - 29:22
Ellis [1] - 5:6
email [6] - 8:11, 13:6,
44:12, 55:8, 55:10
emerged [1] - 39:18
end [1] - 6:22
Endangered [1] - 6:1
ends [1] - 24:17
energy [4] - 14:20,
15:5, 16:25, 17:21
energy-efficient 2] -
15:5, 16:25
engineer [1] - 53:17
enters [1]- 7:14
Entertain [1] - 15:22
entertain [5] - 15:23,
22:18, 32:7, 45:17,
62:9
entrance [1] - 39:11
entry [1] - 28:19
EPSTEIN [24] - 1:14,
2:18, 7:21, 8:9, 8:16,
8:23, 10:7, 12:20,
16:2, 17:11, 22:20,
23:8, 33:19, 37:4,

21 of 27 sheets

45:18, 45:22, 46:4,
47:6, 56:2, 56:25,
57:11, 57:16, 62:10,
62:14
Epstein [4] - 2:18,
13:4, 56:12, 57:8
eroding [1] - 54:11
erosion [2] - 52:23,
60:5
escape 1] -47:14
especially [1] - 46:6
essentially [4] - 13:7,
16:23, 50:4, 56:17
estimated [1] - 24:19
et]-13:13
ETHAN 1] - 1:13
Ethan [1] - 2:20
European [1] - 21:5
evaluate [1] - 63:24
evaluation 1] - 20:7
evidence [7] - 13:12,
17:4,17:17, 50:14,
63:8, 63:10, 63:19
evidenced [1] - 22:14
ex 4] - 8:7,10:19,
23:22,48:10
exactly 2] - 35:3, 64:4
example 1] - 23:3
examples 2] - 37:16,
37:24
excuse [1] - 9:23
exemption [3] - 5:21,
6:16, 6:17
existing 31 - 12:11,
14:24, 15:2
expansive [1] - 40:4
experience [1] - 18:7
expert [1] - 12:4
explain [1] - 35:9
explanation [1] -
17:25
extensive [2] - 42:5,
42:10
extent 1] - 53:23
exterior [4] - 24:16,
39:8, 40:17, 49:4
exteriors [1] - 45:6
extremely [1] - 46:14

F

fabric [1] - 63:6
face1]-15:10
facing [5] - 25:7, 28:7,
28:19, 29:13, 39:8
fact 5] - 457, 48:18,
54:19, 55:19, 55:23
facts (1] - 52:14
failing 1] - 49:14
failure [3] - 29:19,

43:14, 45:3

fallen (1] - 23:11

family [1] - 39:6

fantastic [1] - 23:4

far (11 - 16:20

favor [71- 8:1, 10:12,
18:14, 23:16, 38:9,
47:21, 64:14

features 3] - 21:4,
21:12, 49:5

feedback [2] - 26:13,
26:25

feet 1] - 26:19

fence [4] - 27:18, 30:2,
34:11

fenestration (1]- 11:9

few [2] - 47:3, 52:13

FIGUEROA [3] - 1:17,
2:14, 247

Figueroa1] - 2:14

fill (11 - 3:5

filled [2] - 30:17, 30:20

filling [1] - 42:10

final 4] - 5:11, 5:18,
6:6, 56:9

finally [2] - 5:24, 50:1

Finance 1] - 6:20

fine 5] - 35:1, 59:1,
60:1, 61:20

finish 21 - 11:10,
40:15

firms (1] - 52:23

first [10] - 5:4, 20:9,
25:9, 26:12, 32:23,
33:8, 33:11, 35:10,
61:7, 61:9

fit (11 - 35:20

five[11-5:2

fix (3] - 14:15, 43:16,
46:23

fixed [2] - 18:4, 24:23

floor 91 - 18:12, 25:9,
32:23, 33:8, 33:11,
38:7, 47:20, 48:23,
64:12

FLORIDA [1] - 66:3

Floridas] - 1:9, 1:10,
21:2, 66:7, 66:18

flow (1 - 37:1

focus [1] - 33:23

focuses [1]- 21:8

follow 1] - 51:3

foregoing [2] - 65:13,
66:9

forgiveness [1] -
54:19

forgot (1] - 44:15

formulating [1] - 32:9

Forte (1] - 53:8

forward [5] - 12:17,

(904) 821-0300

21:14, 40:22, 51:6,
65:3

foundation (6] -
11:10, 20:6, 41:22,
41:24,42:17, 42:18

foundational [1] -
39:15

foundations [1] - 60:2

four 31 - 5:1, 7:6, 50:5

fourth [2] - 4:21, 5:20

FPR[1-1:9

frame [2] - 22:10,
24:14

frames [2] - 18:5,
49:18

framing [1] - 40:14

free [11- 9:18

front [13] - 3:6, 8:12,
25:7, 26:16, 33:24,
36:11, 39:8, 49:18,
50:7, 51:11, 59:24,
63:1, 63:19

front-facing [2] - 25:7,
39:8

full (1 - 61:19

fully (1] - 49:6

functional [1] - 36:21

functionality 1] -
36:12

fund 1] - 6:3

fungus 1] - 53:7

furthermore [1] -
11:25

fused [1] - 55:24

future (1] -47:12

Google [1] - 26:23
gosh [1] - 45:22
gotchaiz - 9:3, 32:15
Gothic [21 - 20:25,
21:2
great 2] - 23:2, 23:14
Gregory [2] - 2:20,
29:10
GREGORY [11- 1:13
grid (11 - 11:15
Grove 3] - 19:23,
20:17, 58:21
guess (8] - 4:22, 7:4,
18:11, 28:1, 31:9,
31:14, 37:10, 37:17
guidance [1] - 56:20
guidelines [7] - 6:4,
12:7, 12:16, 17:23,
25:10, 40:21, 50:23
guys [3] - 7:16, 55:2,
55:22

H

G

gable [10] - 20:2,
24:17, 25:7, 33:24,
34:6, 34:14, 37:22,
39:8, 63:4

gables 1] - 20:3

garage [9] - 24:10,
24:24, 26:17, 27:15,
29:2, 29:4, 30:2,
37:6, 48:23

garages [1] - 27:22

garbage [1] - 35:20

General 2 - 1:18,
2:13

general [(1]1-17:9

gentle [1] - 54:5

gentleman [1] - 54:13

given [2] - 49:11,
50:21

glass [1]- 11:22

glazing 1] - 18:4

Glendale [2] - 4:1, 9:7

goodness [1] - 43:15

Piang M. Tropia, Inc., Post Offic Boxr 2375, Jacksonvillg, Fls 32205 m———

hand [9] - 14:4, 26:2,
30:24, 41:12, 43:17,
52:4, 58:8, 59:15,
60:24

handout 1] - 44:16

happy 1] - 35:8

hard 2] - 44:16, 51:11

hardware [1] - 25:2

hash 11-13:5

hear 6] - 11:1, 13:20,
22:9, 22:16, 38:23,
48:14

heard 3] - 4:4, 4:8,
23:24

Heard 1] - 10:18

Hearing [1] - 1:8

hearing [15] - 9:5,
10:25, 15:20, 18:20,
19:8, 19:15, 21:24,
24:4, 25:16, 32:6,
38:23, 45:16, 48:14,
62:9, 65:10

Heather [2] - 51:21,
51:23

heavy 1] - 63:13

Hedrick [4] - 4:16,
48:3, 62:11, 64:19

height (17 - 32:11

held 31 - 1:6, 21:25,
27:12

help 3] - 15:13, 36:6,
47:8

helpful 2] - 34:19,
56:22

Hendricks [1] - 30:22

hereby 1] - 2:3

11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM



City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

5

heritage [1] - 20:12

Herschel [1] - 5:22

hi-43:5

Hi) - 43:7

high 1] - 52:18

hip 1] - 37:22

hipped 21 - 11:8, 11:9

HISTORIC [1] - 1:2

Historic [7] - 2:4, 4:9,
6:2, 19:11, 20:16,
24:11, 44:22

historic [18] - 11:5,
11:12, 12:5, 12:13,
14:14, 17:13, 17:14,
17:24, 20:14, 33:14,
46:6, 46:9, 46:25,
47:5, 60:6, 62:2,
63:5, 64:2

historical 1] - 20:11

historically 2] -
19:22, 59:4

HOFF 121 - 1:13, 2:16,
7:23, 8:25, 9:3,
15:25, 16:4, 32:16,
33:4, 63:23, 64:24,
65:9

Hoff [2] - 2:16, 65:8

Hogan [1]- 1:8

hold [1] - 43:13

holistically [1] - 12:14

home 9 - 11:15,
24:15, 25:4, 28:20,
29:14, 34:6, 39:6,
46:15, 48:22

homes [3] - 27:5,
64:2, 65:3

hope 1] - 60:9

horribly [11 - 53:19

hours 1] - 3:3

house [27] - 14:15,
16:18, 26:16, 27:1,
28:7, 28:11, 29:4,
30:1, 33:25, 34:3,
34:5, 35:20, 36:23,
43:11, 46:10, 53:1,
58:6, 58:18, 58:23,
59:13, 59:25, 60:3,
60:8, 61:8, 62:19,
62:20, 63:5

House [1] - 19:24

houses [1] - 35:10

hundred [1] - 20:19

immediate 2] - 35:11,
50:15

immediately 1] - 29:3

impact [1] - 40:7

important [2] - 3:10,

11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM

46:15

improperly [1] - 47:11

inaudible [2] - 44:5,
53:11

include 1] - 65:4

included [1] - 55:13

includes [1]- 51:2

including (3] - 3:5,
3:14, 49:24

inconsistent [2] -
12:6, 50:20

independently [1] -
63:25

indicating [e] - 25:18,
35:18, 35:21, 38:20,
48:5, 57:24

indicating) [2] - 35:21,
36:1

information [9] - 8:13,
16:6, 16:10, 16:16,
17:7, 52:15, 55:13,
55:17, 55:18

Ingleside [3] - 4:5,
11:4, 14:2

Initiated 1] - 4:15

initiated 21 - 12:12,
56:4

inside [31 - 14:25, 15:2

inspect [1] - 49:8

inspection 2] - 11:18,
13:12

installed 1] - 25:8

instance 3] - 13:14,
22:12, 40:12

instead [2] - 36:24,
40:8

integrity [1] - 46:25

intent (1] - 34:19

intention [2] - 53:24,
65:4

interest [1] - 21:3

interested [1] - 16:11

interior [3] - 18:6,
24:13, 39:4

introductions [1] - 2:8

irrepairability [1] -
12:2

irreplaceable [1] -
18:3

issue [3] - 14:22,
33:17, 37:13

issue's (1] - 29:17

item [2] - 3:8, 22:7

Item 1] - 4:5

items [4] - 3:18, 4:4,
4:18, 6:8

Items 3] - 3:19, 9:6,
10:18

itself [21 - 6:17, 40:19

J

JACKSONVILLE 1] -
1:1

Jacksonville 3] - 1:8,
2:4,21:2

jet] - 52:24

JoAnn 2] - 51:12,
59:11

JOANNA 1] - 1:18

job 1] - 56:8

Johns 2] - 3:22,
41:10

joints [1] - 50:17

Julia) -2:18

JULIA[11-1:14

July 1] - 39:14

justice 1] - 47:5

K

keep [1] - 54:25

kind (5] - 35:23, 41:25,
42:4,59:1, 65:5

Kleinschmidt [1] -
30:21

KLEINSCHMIDT (5] -
30:25, 31:5, 31:7,
31:13, 37:9

known 2] - 19:23,
20:17

knows [1] - 53:10

Kristen [2] - 43:5, 43:7

L

lancet 1] - 20:4

Land [21- 5:7, 5:13

landmark (8] - 5:6,
6:14, 19:22, 22:7,
22:14, 22:22, 23:6,
23:13

landmarked [1] - 23:3

landmarking 1] -
21:14

language [1] - 65:4

lap [2] - 24:15, 24:21

large [2] - 36:25,
39:10

Large1- 1:10

last [7] - 5:1, 5:9, 5:14,
5:25, 6:6, 7:5, 65:2

lastly [2] - 21:8, 51:8

Late [2] - 20:24, 21:2

latter (1] - 55:14

layers [1] - 50:6

laying [2] - 52:21,
55:24

leakage [1] - 53:12

least [1] - 42:13

leave [1] - 42:12

left (1] - 2:9

legislation [2] - 4:23,
4:25

legislative 1] - 6:9

Leslie [1]- 58:4

less [1] - 39:22

letter [5] - 44:17,
44:19, 45:12, 51:10,
54:14

letting [1] - 8:13

level 3] - 27:17,
29:23, 29:25

light 21 - 27:19, 52:24

lightning [1] - 62:1

line 3] - 28:3, 28:4,
36:22

linear (1] - 36:3

listed [2] - 12:22,
12:23

literature (1] - 21:7

live [3] - 25:25, 584,
59:12

lived [1] - 59:24

LM-24-04 [1] - 22:21

LM-24-06 [6] - 4:10,
19:11, 19:19, 21:15,
21:21, 23:19

local 3] - 5:6, 19:22,
44:18

located (8] - 5:22,
11:4, 19:20, 20:14,
24:8, 24:13, 24:24,
39:4

look (71 - 42:5, 42:14,
44:1, 54:4, 54:24,
63:7, 64:4

looked 2] - 34:2,
62:20

looking [8] - 14:22,
15:6, 17:21, 18:1,
28:5, 34:20, 36:9,
63:2

looks [2] - 28:6, 59:1

loose 1] - 53:14

LOPERA [8] - 1:18,
2:12, 15:22, 16:13,
22:4, 32:8, 43:13,
56:11

Loperaf1-2:12

loses [1] - 63:5

louvers [1] - 49:18

lower 4] - 27:17,
27:24, 29:22, 29:24

LUZ 1] -5:18

Lynn [1] - 60:21

M

ma'am [2] - 26:8,

Piang M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Boxr 2375, Jacksonvillg, Fls 32205 m—————
(904) 821-0300

60:16

Main 2] - 4:2, 9:7

main 1] - 34:15

maintain [1] - 46:24

maintained [1] - 34:7

maintenance [2] -
11:24, 40:10

major 1] - 28:3

majority [1] - 45:6

manual [1] - 49:25

mark (11 - 3:7

Mary [1] - 25:24

masonry [9] - 44:23,
44:24, 45:4, 46:5,
47:15, 49:23, 50:2,
50:9, 60:6

match [1] - 43:12

matched 2] - 15:1,
34:7

matching [2] - 33:24,
34:15

material [3] - 14:25,
15:1, 32:11

mean [6] - 14:16, 33:5,
35:19, 36:6, 47:1,
54:20

means [1] - 12:25

measures [1] - 50:11

medieval [1] - 21:3

meeting [5] - 2:3, 5:1,
8:4, 65:2, 65:11

member [9] - 3:13,
13:22, 25:21, 41:6,
43:2, 51:18, 58:1,
59:8, 60:18

MEMBER [19] - 9:10,
9:23, 10:4, 10:23,
14:1, 25:18, 25:24,
27:10, 30:15, 30:19,
38:20, 41:9, 43:5,
48:5, 51:21, 584,
59:11, 60:17, 60:21

Member [2] - 1:14,
1:14

MEMBERS [34] - 7:2,
7:25, 8:2, 9:20,
10:11, 10:13, 10:20,
15:18, 18:15, 18:25,
19:5, 19:13, 21:18,
21:22, 23:1, 23:17,
23:25, 25:15, 30:12,
32:4, 38:5, 38:10,
38:12, 41:2, 42:24,
44:11, 47:18, 47:22,
47:24, 48:12, 57:24,
62:7, 64:15, 64:17

members 2] - 21:20,
40:25

membrane [1] - 40:17

mention [1] - 44:15

22 of 27 sheets



City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

6

mentioned [1] - 65:1

met [1] - 20:8

metal [4] - 20:6, 24:17,
24:22, 25:1

methods [2] - 49:21,
49:24

mic [1] - 61:23

microphone [6] -
3:11, 16:13, 29:19,
31:12, 43:14, 45:3

might [2] - 53:19,
55:22

Mike 21 - 27:8, 30:21

MILLER [6] - 59:16,
59:20, 59:22, 61:17,
61:21,61:24

Miller [2] - 51:12,
59:11

mimic 1] - 14:23

mind [1] - 32:9

mine [1] - 60:1

mineral (1] - 50:5

minimal [1] - 40:16

Ministry (1] - 19:25

minute (1] - 3:2

minutes [7] - 3:14,
7:4,7:8,7:20, 7:22,
8:4,61:19

Miracle [1] - 19:24

missing [2] - 34:22,
34:23

mitigate [1] - 60:10

mixture [1] - 49:24

month 1] - 19:9

Morgan [4] - 2:22,
7:14,7:18, 55:12

MORGAN [16] - 1:14,
10:9, 22:24, 33:2,
34:18, 35:5, 36:2,
36:5, 36:8, 36:19,
45:20, 46:1, 46:16,
55:5, 55:15, 62:12

mortar [12] - 39:18,
40:5, 40:9, 41:23,
42:4,42:6, 42:11,
45:9, 46:23, 49:12,
50:14, 50:20

moss [1] - 53:6

most [2] - 21:11, 45:8

mostly [1] - 46:13

motion [26] - 7:19,
7:21, 10:6, 10:7,
15:22, 15:23, 15:25,
18:12, 18:16, 22:18,
22:20, 23:18, 327,
32:9, 32:17, 33:1,
34:8, 38:6, 38:13,
45:17, 45:18, 47:19,
47:25, 62:9, 62:10,
64:12

23 of 27 sheets

motivation [1] - 35:6

move [10] - 4:22, 6:24,
8:5, 8:23, 10:17,
18:18, 19:10, 23:20,
38:16, 48:2

Movement [1] - 21:6

moving [1] - 65:3

MR [27] - 2:10, 4:24,
11:2, 13:3, 14:9,
14:11, 16:12, 16:16,
18:21, 19:18, 29:10,
30:25, 31:5, 31:7,
31:13, 37:9, 38:24,
41:13, 41:18, 41:20,
42:19, 44:14, 48:16,
55:11, 57:7, 57:12,
65:7

MS [51] - 2:12, 2:14,
15:22, 16:13, 22:4,
24:7, 26:3, 26:8,
26:10, 27:11, 27:13,
28:8, 28:10, 28:21,
28:25, 29:2, 29:21,
30:5, 30:8, 32:8,
35:2, 35:8, 36:4,
36:6, 36:15, 43:13,
43:15, 43:22, 43:24,
44:7, 51:23, 52:1,
52:5, 52:10, 52:12,
55:8, 55:18, 56:11,
57:21, 58:9, 58:14,
58:16, 59:16, 59:20,
59:22, 60:25, 61:5,
61:7,61:17, 61:21,
61:24

multiple (1] - 37:23

music 1] - 21:6

must [2] - 3:5, 45:9

N

name[12] - 3:11,
13:24, 25:22, 25:24,
30:21, 41:7, 43:3,
51:19, 58:3, 59:9,
59:11, 60:19

narrow [3] - 26:15,
27:14, 33:8

narrowness [1] -
26:21

nation [1] - 20:13

National [4] - 20:16,
50:24, 51:3, 53:21

natural [1] - 27:19

nature [1] - 56:22

near [1] - 26:16

necessarily [1] - 54:6

necessary [1] - 45:11

need [14] - 6:16, 7:6,
9:1, 9:10, 9:25,

11:24, 30:15, 50:14,
51:24, 52:15, 54:23,
57:22, 62:3

needed 3] - 63:8,
63:12, 63:14

needing [1] - 42:3

needs [3] - 18:4,
29:13, 60:11

neighborhood g] -
17:19, 17:24, 26:25,
27:3, 35:11, 35:25,
36:17, 44:18

Neighborhoods [1] -
6:19

neighbors [1] - 33:10

never [2] - 26:14,
37:12

new 4] - 15:5, 55:16,
64:21, 65:2

newer [3] - 27:1,
27:24, 37:19

next 6] - 10:17, 19:7,
19:9, 23:20, 48:2,
59:7

nice[1]-42:14

night (1] - 6:7

noncontributing [1] -
48:22

none 3] - 12:24,
25:16, 57:1

nonrepairable [1] -
17:5

normal [1] - 61:10

north [4] - 27:20,
28:12, 28:18, 29:14

North 4] - 1:8, 4:2,
9:8, 52:1

notable 1] - 49:5

Notary [1]- 1:9

note [5] - 9:13, 41:21,
51:8, 51:14, 62:18

noted [2] - 40:2, 40:23

notes [1] - 66:11

nothing [12] - 14:8,
15:2, 15:3, 26:7,
31:3, 41:16, 43:21,
44:25, 52:8, 58:13,
59:19, 61:3

noticed [2] - 35:14,
61:7

noting [1] - 32:18

November 4] - 1:6,
2:1, 39:25, 66:15

Number [6] - 4:5,
29:12, 32:18, 32:20,
32:22, 34:12

O

Oakland (3] - 20:14,

(904) 821-0300

20:19, 20:21
objected [1] - 12:1
observation 2] -

36:17, 49:13
observe 31- 11:21,

13:16, 40:4
observing [1] - 35:24
obviously [3] - 18:5,

37:13, 41:24
occurred [1] - 5:12
October [5] - 7:20,

7:22, 8:4,11:19,

49:8
OF [41- 1:1, 66:1,

66:3, 66:4
offers 1] - 62:22
Office[21- 1:18, 2:12
OGC 1] - 56:23
old 3] - 14:15, 58:22,

64:7
older [11- 27:5
oldest [1] - 20:20
once 2 -7:10, 11:11
one 23] - 3:12, 5:25,

6:11, 6:14, 6:16,

13:1,17:13,19:7,

20:9, 20:20, 23:4,

23:13, 27:6, 29:20,

32:8, 34:9, 39:1,

39:3, 43:13, 49:4,

57:25,61:8, 61:11
one-story [2] - 39:1,

39:3
open [10] - 9:5, 10:25,

18:19, 22:19, 24:4,

25:7, 33:3, 34:11,

38:22, 48:14
opening [1] - 19:15
opinion [e] - 17:8,

34:14, 46:12, 55:3,

61:14, 63:9
opinions [1] - 34:13
opposed [4] - 38:11,

47:23, 50:5, 64:16
opposite [2] - 26:22,

29:9
opposition [3] - 3:1,

8:14, 8:17
option 1] - 15:9
order [6] - 2:5, 4:20,

11:13, 38:13, 49:1,

64:18
ordinance [3] - 5:4,

5:16, 5:20
Ordinance [11] - 5:4,

5:12, 5:25, 6:13,

12:7, 12:16, 20:9,

22:8, 40:21, 50:23,

56:18
ordinances [2] - 5:1,

Piang M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonvillg, Fls 32203

5:2
organism [1] - 12:3
organisms [2] - 16:9,
16:18
organization [1] -
44:18
orient [1] - 36:21
orientation [9] - 25:7,
26:13, 28:3, 28:5,
29:18, 29:21, 31:23,
34:4, 35:7
orientations 2] -
26:24, 27:4
oriented [4] - 25:3,
27:15, 29:13, 35:12
original 6] - 11:14,
21:11, 46:18, 47:14,
49:4, 57:2
originally [1] - 26:23
otherwise [1]- 16:19
outlines [11-17:13
outside 1] - 14:24
overall [2] - 25:5, 40:3
overlay [1]- 17:24
own [1] - 62:22
owner [4] - 18:23,
22:12, 39:14, 56:24
owner's [1] - 23:6

P

p.mi4-1:7,2:1, 2.7,
65:14

package [1] - 55:14

Page (2 - 57:14

pages [1] - 55:14

paint 18] - 39:1,
39:19, 41:20, 44:23,
49:1, 50:5, 50:8,
50:25, 51:4, 53:3,
55:13, 59:1, 59:3,
60:11, 61:13, 62:2,
63:22, 64:8

painted [10] - 42:13,
46:12, 47:11, 49:17,
53:3, 54:9, 57:10,
64:2, 64:5

painter [1] - 53:2

painting [14] - 39:21,
39:22, 40:8, 40:16,
45:10, 47:4, 478,
48:18, 49:3, 54:14,
60:6, 61:9, 61:21,
61:24

pane [1] - 14:19

Park 3] - 50:24, 51:3,
53:21

part 5] - 20:15, 27:6,
28:14, 44:4, 46:8

parte [4] - 8:7, 10:19,

31
11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM




City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024

Uncertified Condensed Copy

7

23:22,48:10
particular [3] - 28:14,
49:11, 56:15
parts [1] - 53:14
passes [2] - 38:14,
48:1
past[1]-5:8
patch 1] - 14:16
pattern 2 - 11:15,
64:6
patterning [2] - 46:8,
46:11
pause 1] - 7:13
pending [3] - 4:23,
4:25,6:9
penetrative [1] - 52:18
people[1]-37:18
per [1] - 36:22
percent [1] - 14:24
performed [1] - 39:14
performing [1] - 40:9
period [1] - 16:18
Permit (1] - 39:16
perpendicular 2] -
25:4, 37:25
person [3] - 3:12,
13:7,58:18
personally [1] - 46:22
pertains [1] - 29:11
pest/termite[1]- 17:9
phone 1] - 8:10
phones [1] - 2:25
photo 1] - 26:23
photographs [4] -
34:2, 34:3, 39:25,
63:10
photos [e] - 14:19,
18:1, 18:2, 27:4,
42:16, 57:9
picture [1] - 28:11
pictures [7] - 26:12,
27:22, 28:5, 28:6,
42:9, 54:8, 57:2
pier 1] - 20:5
Pine 4] - 58:5, 58:21,
59:12, 60:21
pitched [1] - 20:2
place [1] - 36:25
placement [1] - 65:5
placing [1] - 33:6
plan 1 - 37:11
Planning 5] - 1:17,
1:17, 1:18, 2:10,
2:14
planning [1] - 35:13
plans 1] - 39:19
planters [1] - 62:25
played [1] - 20:18
Pleasant [2] - 19:23,

11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM

20:17

plenty 3] - 37:12,
37:16, 37:23

podium [10] - 13:22,
16:15, 25:21, 34:24,
41:6, 43:2, 51:18,
58:1, 59:8, 60:18

point 3] - 9:18, 37:10,
47:16

Ponte 1] - 52:2

popular 1] - 20:25

pores [2] - 52:22,
53:12

porous [1] - 47:14

porte 3] - 39:10,
39:18, 40:5

positioned [1] - 26:18

possibly 1] - 42:7

powder [1] - 53:11

Power [1] - 19:24

practices [1] - 12:12

precedence [1] - 59:3

precedent 1] - 37:12

preexisting [1] - 50:3

prefer [1] - 33:13

prescribe [1] - 22:6

PRESENT [2] - 1:12,
1:16

present [2] - 22:6,
40:2

presentation [1] -
64:6

presented [2] - 47:10,
54:14

presenting [1] - 57:6

preservation [1] - 21:9

Preservation [5] - 2:4,
44:17, 45:14, 50:24,
51:4

PRESERVATION [1] -
1:2

preserving [2] - 23:4,
44:24

pressure [3] - 49:22,
63:14, 63:20

pretty [1] - 42:10

prevalent [1] - 42:1

prevent 2] - 49:1,
53:12

previous [2] - 50:17,
62:20

previously [2] - 4:3,
13:13

Previously [11- 10:17

primarily [1] - 20:13

primary [7] - 25:4,
29:14, 39:15, 48:18,
48:20, 50:10, 50:17

primer [1] - 50:8

Primitive [2] - 19:23,

20:17
prioritized [1] - 50:10
problem [2] - 33:10,
60:10
problems [1] - 47:12
proceedings [5] - 3:9,
7:13, 7:15, 65:13,
66:9
Proceedings [1] - 1:6
product 5] - 11:6,
52:18, 55:7, 55:12,
56:14
professional [2] -
17:4,17:8
Professional [2] -
66:7, 66:18
project [3] - 25:6,
49:10, 54:2
prominent [2] - 20:18,
34:6
prompted [1] - 49:23
properties [1] - 4:7
property [27] - 5:17,
5:21, 9:14, 11:3,
11:7, 11:19, 19:19,
19:21, 19:22, 20:1,
20:13, 20:15, 20:24,
21:13, 22:12, 24:11,
24:14, 33:15, 33:17,
35:15, 39:4, 39:14,
40:19, 42:14, 44:1,
48:19, 50:8
proportion [1] - 35:16
proportional [1] -
35:23
proposed 1] - 11:19
protective [1] - 50:11
provide 3] - 16:6,
16:10, 16:17
provided [3] - 16:12,
27:20, 50:13
providing 2] - 12:1,
29:3
Public 21 - 1:9, 6:24
public [21] - 3:1, 3:13,
7:1, 9:5, 9:22, 10:25,
15:16, 15:20, 18:19,
19:8, 19:15, 21:20,
21:24, 24:4, 32:6,
33:9, 38:22, 40:25,
45:16, 48:14, 62:9
pull 21 - 8:21, 8:23
pulled [11- 10:1
pulleys 11 - 12:11
pump [1] - 49:24
purchasing [1] - 39:13
put 3] - 3:6, 16:22,
52:19
putting [1] - 27:16
pyramidal [1] - 20:5

(904) 821-0300

Q

quality [1] - 20:23
guestioned [1] - 49:20
guestions [g] - 12:19,
13:19, 21:17, 25:14,
28:1, 30:9, 31:9,
55:4
quick (11-7:10
quickly (11 - 61:8
quite (11- 17:12
quorum [3] - 2:23,
4:22, 7.7

R

raise[s] - 14:4, 26:1,
30:23, 41:11, 52:3,
58:7, 59:14, 60:23

Raises [1]- 43:17

RAP [1] - 44:13

RAP's [1] - 44:21

rare[1] - 21:1

rate [1] - 27:13

rather 3] - 12:8, 36:1,
40:14

read [3] - 44:13,
44:20, 53:18

reading [1] - 29:9

real [1]-61:12

really [9] - 14:15,
14:17, 23:13, 35:5,
38:1, 44:2, 55:1,
60:8, 63:3

rear [3] - 24:25, 28:20,
29:4

reason [2] - 43:25,
54:23

reasonably [1] - 40:20

reasons [3] - 14:13,
37:14, 50:21

receive [2] - 51:10,
57:5

received [3] - 8:10,
50:7, 55:22

recognized [1] - 20:23

recommendation [6] -
12:17, 21:15, 22:15,
40:22, 51:1, 51:6

recommendations [2]
- 9:15, 36:22

recommending [2] -
31:25, 33:6

recommends [3] -
12:9, 25:11, 50:25

reconstruct [1] -
53:13

record [9] - 2:6, 3:12,
7:17, 21:25, 27:12,
44:13, 44:20, 51:14,

Piang M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonvillg, Fls 32203

66:10
recorded [2] - 3:9,
13:8
rectify [1] - 56:9
red [5] - 58:23, 58:25,
59:4, 59:23, 64:1
refers (1] - 32:10
reflect 21 - 2:6, 7:17
regarding [5] - 15:17,
16:7, 23:23, 29:17,
65:2
registered [1] - 55:2
regular 1] - 39:23
REHAB 1] - 6:2
REHAB-24-03[1] -
3:23
relates [3] - 20:9,
20:22, 37:22
relationship 2] -
12:25, 37:21
relevant [1] - 33:17
remind [1] - 58:19
reminder [2] - 19:1,
20:10
removal 1] - 54:5
remove [3] - 42:7,
49:21, 59:3
removed [7] - 23:12,
38:17, 50:18, 50:25,
56:21, 60:11, 61:13
removing [1] - 51:4
renovated 1] - 27:2
repair [11] - 11:14,
11:17, 12:12, 16:21,
16:22, 17:18, 18:8,
42:6, 47:3, 50:12
repairable 3] - 11:20,
17:6, 17:16
repairs [7] - 16:20,
39:15, 41:24, 42:3,
42:17, 46:21, 479
repeat [1] - 35:2
replace [4] - 11:5,
11:13, 14:22, 16:24
replaced [1] - 50:19
replacement [7] -
11:20, 12:5, 12:10,
12:11, 12:13, 17:16,
50:20
replacing (3] - 12:8,
14:12, 15:10
repoint [1] - 63:14
repointed [2] - 45:9,
60:4
repointing [3] - 40:9,
42:4, 46:21
report [19] - 6:17,
6:22, 11:1, 12:3,
16:7, 16:8, 18:20,
19:16, 23:5, 24:5,

32
24 of 27 sheets



City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

8

24:7, 31:22, 40:23,
42:16, 48:15, 55:19,
55:21, 66:9

Reporter [2] - 66:8,
66:18

reporter [1] - 3:10

REPORTER [30] -
14:3, 14:10, 26:1,
26:4, 26:9, 30:23,
31:1, 31:6, 31:11,
41:11, 41:14, 41:19,
43:18, 43:23, 51:22,
51:24, 52:3, 52:6,
52:11, 58:7, 58:10,
58:15, 59:14, 59:17,
59:21, 60:19, 60:23,
61:1, 61:6, 66:1

request [5] - 11:5,
19:21, 29:22, 40:19,
56:14

requested [3] - 3:15,
16:7, 33:21

requesting [2] - 30:7,
41:20

require[1] - 51:2

requirements [1] -
17:14

requires 1] - 22:8

resend 1] - 54:12

resident [2] - 51:9,
51:10

respect [1] - 62:23

response [26] - 7:2,
7:25, 9:20, 10:11,
10:20, 15:18, 18:25,
19:5, 19:13, 21:18,
21:22, 23:1, 23:25,
25:15, 30:12, 32:4,
38:5, 38:12, 41:2,
42:24, 44:11, 47:18,
47:24, 48:12, 62:7,
64:17

rest (3] - 12:22, 50:6,
63:21

restoration [4] - 12:4,
12:9, 16:8, 21:9

Restore [1] - 6:1

restore 3] - 11:14,
11:17

result (1] - 39:17

retention [1] - 47:13

return [1] - 64:5

revenue[1] - 6:3

reverse [1] - 36:10

review [4] - 56:3, 56:5,
56:13, 62:16

reviewing [1] - 56:7

Revival [2] - 20:25,
21:2

Reynolds [2] - 51:21,

25 of 27 sheets

51:23

REYNOLDS s] -
51:23, 52:1, 52:5,
52:10, 52:12, 55:8,
55:18, 57:21

Richards 1] - 60:21

RICHARDS [3] -
60:25, 61:5, 61:7

Richmond [2 - 3:20,
3:21

Riverside j4] - 4.6,
18:19, 44:17, 45:13

road 1] - 47:13

Road [7] - 3:25, 5:6,
8:18, 8:24, 38:18,
44:24,45:19

role (11 - 20:18

Romantic (1] - 21:5

roof 251 - 11:8, 20:2,
20:5, 20:6, 24:16,
24:17, 24:22, 25:3,
25:7, 26:14, 26:22,
28:3, 28:4, 28:6,
28:11, 31:23, 33:13,
34:14, 34:15, 357,
36:22, 37:21, 37:24,
39:8, 39:12

roofs [1] - 26:24

Room [11- 1:8

rotp]-11:22

route (11-17:1

routine 2 - 11:24,
40:9

Rules [1]- 6:19

run (1] - 36:23

S

sacrilege [1] - 60:7

sale[1] - 58:24

sandwiched [1] -
33:23

saw [1] - 53:18

Schifanella 2 - 8:11,
45:12

scraping [1] - 49:25

screens [1] - 12:11

seam [2] - 24:17,
24:22

second [15] - 7:23,
8:25, 9:1, 10:9, 16:2,
20:22, 22:24, 32:25,
33:2, 43:13, 45:20,
45:25, 46:1, 48:23,
62:12

secondary [2] - 48:19,
48:22

Secretary 1] - 1:13

section [2] - 4:9, 4:14

Section [8] - 4:3, 4:11,

6:24, 8:5, 10:3,
10:17, 23:20, 48:2
see[18] - 12:21, 14:19,

18:2, 18:3, 23:9,

28:10, 29:16, 29:25,
34:7, 34:10, 42:9,
54:10, 56:21, 57:1,
57:16, 63:16
seeing [4] - 17:3, 18:6,
27:18, 31:20
seeking 1] - 11:13
seeks [2] - 5:5, 39:1
Selmai1] - 3:20
semielliptical [2] -
39:9, 39:10
sense [4] - 35:17,
35:25, 36:16, 36:18
sent 2] - 54:8, 57:13
September [2] - 32:12,
32:19
series [1] - 39:15
Service [1] - 50:24
Service's [11- 51:3
set[1] - 26:22
setback [2] - 27:14,
27:16
seven [1] - 20:8
shake[1]-24:16
shall 2] - 18:10, 29:12
shame [1]-61:12
shapes [1] - 37:24
sheets [1] - 54:7
shingle 1] - 24:16
shingled [2] - 20:6,
39:12
short (3] - 6:3, 7:5,
16:23
shortly 1] - 39:13
show [5] - 7:6, 31:25,
57:2, 57:10, 63:11
showing [2] - 17:17,
18:7
shown [1]- 17:15
sic [4] - 19:23, 20:17,
22:21, 45:19
sic] [11- 47:20
side [5] - 25:9, 29:23,
33:11, 35:20, 35:21
sides [1] - 36:23
sidewalk [1] - 26:17
siding [2] - 24:16,
24:21
significant [2 - 11:21,
20:10
significantly [3] -
21:10, 40:10, 50:3
silence1]-2:24
silver 21 - 24:17,
24:21
similar (1] - 26:24

(904) 821-0300

single [3] - 14:19,
34:6, 39:6
single-family 1] -
39:6
single-pane [1] -
14:19
sister 1] - 5:17
sit1]-48:7
site [7] - 5:6, 13:16,
39:24, 40:2, 42:20,
49:7, 50:22
sits [1] - 54:21
situation [2] - 45:10,
58:20
skip [11-4:19
SNYDER [11- 1:18
soldier [2] - 46:12,
62:24
solid [1] - 25:1
solidified [1] - 53:22
solution 4] - 15:11,
56:9, 56:24, 63:22
solve [1] - 14:22
somewhat [1] - 33:16
sorry [12] - 15:24,
19:2, 22:23, 24:5,
24:6, 31:13, 37:9,
43:6, 43:15, 55:5,
55:16
sort 8] - 31:8, 37:23,
37:25, 46:5, 46:10,
47:9, 62:25
sounds [1] - 28:4
south 2] - 28:12,
29:15
speaker [1] - 30:17
speaker's [1] - 3:6
speaks [1] - 32:23
special [1] - 6:3
specialist [1] - 16:8
specific [1] - 63:17
specifically [1] - 14:23
specs [1] - 55:6
speed [1] - 62:1
spray [1] - 52:25
sprayed [1] - 61:12
sprayer [1] - 49:25
Springfield [2] -
24:11, 28:15
St21 - 3:22,41:10
stability [1] - 49:3
staff [39] - 2:9, 3.7,
9:15, 11:1, 11:21,
12:1, 12:5, 12:9,
12:19, 12:21, 13:19,
17:5, 18:20, 19:16,
19:17, 21:17, 24:5,
25:5, 25:11, 25:14,
29:6, 31:22, 31:25,
33:6, 33:21, 36:22,

Piang M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonvillg, Fls 32203

38:23, 39:24, 40:4,
40:15, 45:2, 48:15,
49:7, 50:21, 50:25,
56:16, 56:18, 56:23,
57:1

staff's [2] - 23:5, 34:14

stainable [1] - 15:1

standard 4] - 17:18,
45:5, 45:8, 65:6

standards [1] - 53:21

standing [2] - 24:17,
24:22

standpoint [2] - 36:21,
37:14

start [5] - 2:8, 2:9,
24:2,62:17, 63:18

started [5] - 7:17,
42:1, 52:24, 53:4,
56:6

starting [1] - 3:18

starts [1] - 44:21

STATE [1] - 66:3

State[1]- 1:10

state [10] - 3:11,
13:24, 20:12, 25:22,
41:7, 43:3, 44:25,
51:19, 58:2, 59:9

stating [1] - 29:12

stay 1] - 9:19

steeply 1] - 20:2

stemmed 1] - 21:3

stenographic [1] -
66:11

stenographically [1] -
66:9

step [1] - 62:25

still 5] - 6:8, 16:24,
21:11, 46:24, 62:21

stopped [1] - 60:5

story [4] - 24:9, 24:14,
39:1, 39:3

street 3] - 15:10,
29:13, 44:6

Street [27] - 1:8, 3:20,
3:21, 3:23, 4:1, 4:2,
4:10, 4:13, 4:17,
5:22,6:18, 9:7, 9:8,
19:12, 19:20, 22:21,
23:19, 24:2, 24:8,
25:25, 48:3, 58:5,
59:12, 60:22, 62:11,
64:19

street-facing [1] -
29:13

strike (1] - 32:22

striking [3] - 34:9,
34:12, 38:7

strip (1] - 14:21

stripping [1]- 12:10

stronger [1] - 53:14

33
11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM




City of Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission

November 13, 2024

Uncertified Condensed Copy

9

structural [5] - 40:11,
40:13, 45:1, 45:4,
47:9

structure 22] - 11:11,
24:10, 24:20, 33:14,
34:15, 39:2, 39:3,
39:16, 40:8, 42:8,
46:9, 46:13, 46:25,
47:5, 47:15, 48:19,
48:20, 48:23, 50:6,
50:10, 50:18, 56:15

structure's [1] - 49:4

structures [1] - 49:9

stucco [1] - 63:3

style [5] - 11:8, 24:15,
25:1, 39:6, 48:21

subcommittees 2] -
5:23, 6:5

subject [4] - 19:21,
24:13, 39:13, 48:19

submitted [4] - 26:12,
26:23, 31:15, 44:19

substantially [1] -
39:22

sudden 1] - 61:11

suddenly [1] - 58:24

sufficient [1] - 29:24

suitability (171 - 21:9

suitable (11 - 21:14

Suite [1] - 52:1

support 4] - 3:1,
22:13, 40:11, 40:13

supposed [1] - 17:20

surface [3] - 52:20,
53:15, 55:25

surfaces [1] - 40:7

survey [3] - 12:21,
13:10, 13:15

swear [9] - 13:23,
13:25, 14:3, 25:23,
30:16, 41:8, 51:20,
58:3, 59:10

symmetrical [1] - 11:9

system [2] - 40:11,
40:13

T

tax 3] - 5:21, 6:15,
6:17

tear [1] - 54:3

tech (1] - 54:7

technical 2] - 31:8,
55:23

ten 1] - 3:2

ten-minute [1] - 3:2

tend (1] - 46:20

termite (11- 11:23

testimony [9] - 14:6,
26:5, 31:2, 41:15,

11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM

43:19, 52:7, 58:11,
59:18, 61:2

texture 3] - 62:23,
63:4, 63:17

textured [1] - 63:18

THE [144] - 2:3, 2:20,
6:23,7:3, 7:16, 7:24,
8:1, 8:3, 8:14, 8:19,
9:1, 9:4, 9:12, 9:21,
10:1, 10:5, 10:10,
10:12, 10:14, 10:21,
10:24, 12:18, 13:18,
13:23, 14:3, 14:10,
15:15, 15:19, 15:23,
16:3, 17:2, 18:10,
18:16, 18:24, 19:1,
19:6, 19:14, 21:16,
21:19, 21:23, 22:1,
22:17, 22:25, 23:2,
23:15, 23:18, 24:1,
25:13, 25:16, 25:19,
25:22, 26:1, 26:4,
26:9, 28:2, 28:9,
28:16, 28:23, 29:1,
29:5, 29:16, 30:3,
30:6, 30:9, 30:13,
30:16, 30:23, 31:1,
31:6, 31:11, 32:2,
32:5, 32:15, 32:25,
33:3, 34:8, 34:25,
36:20, 37:7, 38:3,
38:6, 38:11, 38:13,
38:21, 40:24, 41:3,
41:7, 41:11, 41:14,
41:19, 42:15, 42:21,
42:25, 43:3, 43:18,
43:23, 44:4, 44:9,
44:12, 45:15, 45:21,
45:24, 46:2, 46:20,
47:16, 47:19, 47:23,
47:25, 48:6, 48:13,
51:15, 51:19, 51:22,
51:24, 52:3, 52:6,
52:11, 57:18, 57:22,
57:25, 58:2, 58:7,
58:10, 58:15, 59:6,
59:9, 59:14, 59:17,
59:21, 60:14, 60:19,
60:23, 61:1, 61:6,
61:15, 61:18, 61:23,
62:5, 62:8, 62:13,
64:11, 64:16, 64:18,
65:10

therefore 2] - 21:13,
40:15

third (11 - 21:8

three [e] - 3:14, 5:23,
6:4, 6:8, 20:8, 61:19

today [9] - 2:6, 4:8,
8:10, 44:19, 45:23,

51:13, 55:1, 58:25,
64:21

top (1] - 52:21

total (1] - 27:10

tough [1] - 47:2

tower [1] - 20:5

town [1] - 23:10

traditional [1] - 40:7

transcript [1] - 66:10

treatment [1] - 50:15

treatments [2] - 20:4,
50:9

tremendous [1] - 37:2

tried 21 - 13:5, 13:11

trim 1] - 53:3

Tropia3] - 1:9, 66:7,
66:18

true 1] - 66:10

truth (271 - 14:7, 14:8,
26:6, 26:7, 31:3,
31:4, 41:16, 41:17,
43:20, 43:21, 52:8,
52:9, 58:12, 58:13,
59:18, 59:19, 61:3,
61:4

try (1] - 54:22

trying [s5] - 15:12,
37:11, 52:25, 53:19,
54:18

Tuesday [2] - 5:8, 5:9

turn 1] - 19:16

two [8] - 3:2, 24:9,
24:14, 25:8, 31:17,
32:23, 33:6, 50:6

two-story [2] - 24:9,
24:14

type [3] - 58:19, 64:8

Type[1]-39:5

types [1] - 34:3

up 17 - 3:6, 7:6,
13:21, 16:13, 17:12,
25:19, 34:11, 38:22,
41:5, 48:14, 51:16,
52:23, 57:20, 57:25,
59:7, 60:15, 64:22

update 1] - 6:1

\Y,

U

ultimately 1] - 56:23
unable [1] - 46:13
under 2] - 4:11, 10:3
underlying [1] - 49:12
underneath [1] - 63:4
undone 1] - 18:6
unfortunately [1] -
13:17
uniformly [1] - 49:14
Union 1] - 6:18
unit 1] - 48:24
unless [5] - 3:14, 9:19,
30:1, 30:10, 64:21
unlisted [1] - 39:2
unpainted [2] - 42:12,
44:25
unspecified [1] -
50:19

(904) 821-0300

Valencia[10] - 3:25,
8:18, 8:24, 9:24,
9:25, 10:1, 38:18,
44:24, 45:19

Van [5] - 4:10, 19:11,
19:20, 22:21, 23:19

variation [2] - 46:17,
62:21

variety [1] - 37:24

Vedra[1 - 52:2

vegetation [1] - 49:21

veneer [18] - 39:2,
39:3, 39:7, 39:20,
39:21, 40:1, 40:3,
40:15, 40:16, 41:21,
42:8, 45:3, 45:7,
47:11, 52:21, 52:22,
53:13, 55:25

veranda [3] - 39:9,
39:18, 40:5

vergeboard [1] - 20:3

verify [1] - 40:1

vernacular 1] - 24:15

via[2]- 13:6, 39:16

violated [1] - 60:8

violation [1] - 56:17

visible [5] - 33:16,
41:23, 42:12, 44:5,
46:19

visit[7] - 13:16, 39:24,
40:2, 42:20, 49:7,

49:15, 50:22
visual [2] - 11:18,
13:11

vote [1] - 18:11

wW

wainscoting [1] -
46:10

wait [3] - 4:20, 7:5, 7:7

waiting [1] - 2:22

walked 21 - 30:1,
35:13

wall (1] - 40:17

walls [1]-47:13

wants [3] - 29:7,
31:21, 59:7

wash [1] - 52:25

washer 2] - 63:14,

Piang M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonvillg, Fls 32203

63:21

washing [1] - 49:22

water [7] - 36:22,
36:24, 37:1, 37:5,
47:13, 65:3

weather 11 - 12:10

weathered [1] - 49:14

Wednesday [1] - 1:6

week [1] - 5:14

welcome [1] - 2:5

WELLS [15] - 1:17,
2:10, 4:24, 11:2,
13:3, 18:21, 19:18,
29:10, 38:24, 44:14,
48:16, 55:11, 57:7,
57:12, 65:7

Wells 3] - 2:10, 16:7,
64:25

wells [1] - 65:3

West [1] - 43:8

west [5] - 27:15,
28:13, 29:23, 32:24,
337

whatsoever [1] -
14:20

Wheeler 1] - 58:4

WHEELER 3] - 58:9,
58:14, 58:16

white [5] - 48:25,
58:24, 59:3, 64:2,
64:5

whole [11] - 14:7,
26:6, 31:3, 41:16,
42:13, 43:20, 44:1,
52:8, 58:12, 59:19,
61:3

wide [1] - 27:9

width 1] - 27:10

WILLIAM 11 - 1:13

William 2] - 2:16,
14:1

willingness [1] - 23:6

window [7] - 12:4,
12:21, 13:9, 13:15,
16:8, 17:9, 49:18

Window [1] - 12:21

windows [49] - 11:5,
11:10, 11:12, 11:13,
11:17, 11:20, 11:22,
11:23, 12:6, 12:8,
12:13, 12:23, 14:12,
14:14, 14:23, 14:24,
15:2, 15:5, 15:10,
16:18, 16:25, 17:5,
17:6, 17:15, 20:4,
24:18, 24:23, 25:8,
27:8, 27:17, 27:20,
27:23, 27:24, 29:18,
29:19, 29:22, 29:23,
29:24, 31:24, 31:25,

34
26 of 27 sheets



City of Jacksonvill
Historic Preservati

e
ion Commission

32:24, 33:6, 33:11,
33:20, 34:10, 39:11,
62:25

windows' [1] - 13:1

wire [1] - 49:25

wish 1] - 3:4

wood [11] - 11:5, 11:6,
11:12, 11:22, 12:3,
12:6, 12:13, 16:9,
16:17, 24:18, 40:14

wood-destroying [3] -
12:3, 16:9, 16:17

works [3] - 53:17,
56:17, 56:18

worth 1] - 23:4

Y

y'all 11- 15:12

year [1] - 49:8

years [2] - 20:20,
59:25

yesterday [4] - 5:10,
5:15, 5:19, 5:24

Z

Zoning [3] - 5:7, 5:13,
44:22

27 of 27 sheets

Piang M. Tropia, Ine., Post Office Boxr 2375, Jacksonville, Fls 32203

(904) 821-0300

November 13, 2024
Uncertified Condensed Copy

10

35
11/27/2024 08:28:36 AM



Public
Hearing
on

Applications

JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

36



B.

Deferred
Items

JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

37



C.

Consent
Agenda

JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

38
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3550 Pine Street



CKA

December 11, 2024

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31609

Address: 3550 Pine Street, RE# 078502-0000
Location: Southeast side of Pine Street, between Ingleside Avenue and Talbot Avenue
Owner: John Preston Moore

3550 Pine Street
Jacksonville, Florida 32205

Applicant: Josiah Duff
JAA Architecture, Inc.
2063 Oak Street
Jacksonville, Florida 32204
Year Built: c.1914
Designation: Contributing (Riverside Avondale)

Request: New Construction (Addition)

Summary Scope of Work:
1. Construction of a two-story addition to the rear of the existing structure

Recommendation:  Approve with Conditions

Conditions:

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation
drawings dated November 11, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic
Preservation Section.

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan November 11,
2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.

3. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or cementitious material (no
vinyl or PVC).

4. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window
Supplement.

5. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit
to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order.

COA-24-31609 Page 10f 10
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CKA

The rear doors shall be wood or wood blend material with a compatible light pattern in
accordance with the latest version of the Door Design Guidelines.

The windows on the addition shall have a two-over-two (2/2) light pattern.

The roof of the addition shall have shingles of matching type and color to the primary
structure.

The rear porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite materials and
the spindles centered between an upper and lower rail with no exposed ends (no vinyl
or PVC)

The new siding will match the historic siding in design, reveal, dimension, and exposure.
The deck boards shall run from the house toward the street front, so the lines are
perpendicular to the wall plane of the structure.

The demolition shall be limited to the area indicated on the site plan submitted with the
application.

Columns shall have caps and bases.

PROJECT DESCRIPTION

COA-24-31609 is for the construction of a two-story addition to a historic structure with a Florida
room, a rear porch, a bedroom, a bathroom, and a closet. The existing primary structure is a two-
story frame vernacular defined by its square porch posts, roof brackets, brick chimneys on either
sides of the roof, 2/2 windows, and shake siding. The three-hundred forty-five (345) square-foot
addition will extend from the rear of the existing structure. The existing cross-gable roof will be
extended with a gable end on the rear elevation. The roof will be covered in shingles that match the
existing roof shingles. The right side will have four two-over-two (2/2) wood clad windows. The left

COA-24-31609 Page 2 of 10
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side will have four two-over-two (2/2) wood clad windows. The rear of the addition will have three
two-over-two (2/2) wood clad windows. As conditioned, the rear doors will be wood clad with light
patterns that are in accordance with the Door Design Guidelines. The house will be sheathed in
cement shake siding with vertical cement trim delineating the existing and new bays of the structure.

Additions that exceed 25% of the primary structure’s footprint require review by the Jacksonville
Historic Preservation Commission. The proposed addition is about 30% of the existing structure’s
total gross area.

STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS

Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(0). The
following is Staff’s analysis:

e The subject property is located to the southeast of Pine Street, between Ingleside Avenue
and Talbot Avenue. The proposed addition will be on the rear of the existing structure, in
a non-street-visible location. The lot contains an existing frame vernacular building and a
one story, non-historic wood frame garage. The primary building was constructed around
1914 and contributes to the Riverside-Avondale Historic District. It is one of the earliest
buildings constructed in the Ingleside Heights neighborhood.

e The design of the windows and new rear door, as conditioned, is uniform with the primary
structure which is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2 and 8) and the Design Guidelines.

e The two-story rear addition will create additional living space while retaining all street
visible materials on the historic structure. The proposed work provides a compatible use
of the property that requires minimal alteration to the structure, which is consistent with
Section 307.106(l)(1 and 2).

e The effect of the proposed work on the property does not detract from the primary
contributing structure’s architectural design, which is consistent with Section
307.103(k)(1, 2, and 3).

e The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, which is
consistent with Section 307.106(k)(4).

e The height, massing, setback, scale, and directional expression of the addition are
compatible with the existing structure and other structures in the district, which is
consistent with Section 307.106(m)(1, 3, 6, and 7).

e The design of the roof of the addition is compatible with the existing structure and other
structures in the district, which is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4).

e The addition will result in minimal changes to the landscape and will have minor impact
on any potential archaeological material, which is consistent with Section (m)(5 and 9).

e The addition is consistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines, section on
“Additions,” the proposed scope of work does not require any changes to significant
historic fabric. If removed in the future, the removal of the addition would not cause any
damage to or detract from the historic property.

COA-24-31609 Page 3 0f 10
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For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with:

PwwnNpE

Chapter 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4

Chapter 307.106(l) Guidelines on Alterations: 1-2

Chapter 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-9

Design Guidelines “Riverside-Avondale Historic District,” Section on Additions

CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES

General Criteria

307.106(k)(1) — The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site, or
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done;

307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the
landmark site or other property in the historic district;

307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the
landmark or the property will be affected;

307.106(k)(4) — Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a
reasonable period of time.

Alterations

307.106(1)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal
alteration of the building structure, or site.

307.106(1)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure,
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible.

New Construction

307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be
compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding
structures in an historic district.

307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district.

COA-24-31609 Page 4 of 10
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307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The relationship
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining
structures shall be compatible.

307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an
historic district.

307.106(m)(5) - Landscaping. Landscaping shall be compatible with the architectural
character and appearance of the landmark and of surrounding structures and
landscapes in an historic district.

307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with
surrounding structures in an historic district.

307.106(m)(7) - Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character.

307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district.

307.106(m)(9) - Impact on archaeological sites. New construction shall be undertaken
in such a manner as to preserve the integrity of archaeological sites and landmark sites.

Regulations, “Riverside-Avondale Historic District”

Additions, Recommend #1: “Keep new additions and adjacent new construction to a
minimum, making them compatible in scale, materials, and texture with the existing
building and surrounding district.”

COA-24-31609 Page 50f 10
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LOCATION MAP
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN
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ARCHITECTURAL PLANS DATED NOVEMBER 11, 2024
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

31609
11/11/2024

Tracking #
Date Started

Application Status
Date Submitted

Planning and Development Department Info

COA # COA-24-31609
Admin Review

Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 11/14/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 12/11/2024

Staff Recommendation
JHPC Recommendation
JHPC Date Of Action
Admin Details

N/A

JHPC Details

N/A

N/A
N/A

General Information On Applicant

First Name
JOSIAH

Last Name
DUFF

Company Name
JAA ARCHITECTURE

Mailing Address
2063 OAK STREET
City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Fax Email

904

Phone

904 379 5108

General Information On Owner(s)

FOUND SUFFICIENT
11/11/2024

APPROVED WITH CONDITION

Middle Name

Zip Code 32204

JOSIAH@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other
Last Name First Name Middle Name
MOORE JOHN PRESTON
Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address

3550 PINE STREET

City State Zip Code
JACKSONVILLE FL 32205
Phone Fax Email

9042545293 JOHN.PRESTON.MOORE@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)
RE#

078502 0000

Map

(10 digit number with a space ###### ####)
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Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House # Street Name, Type and Direction Zip Code
3550 PINE ST 32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction Accessory Structures
Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other
Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

Proposed Work

NEW TWO-STORY ADDITION AT REAR YARD. PROPOSED GABLE END TO ALIGN WITH PRE-EXISTING
ROOF LINE AND EXTEND ORIGINAL MASSING. DESIGN WILL INCLUDE A NEW COVERED REAR PORCH
WITH STOOP AND STEPS TO GRADE AS REQUIRED. RELOCATION OF AC PAD TO SIDE YARD BEHIND
EXISTING PRIVACY FENCE.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is.

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list WELLS, ARIMUS

Addition - Required Attachments For Complete Application

Site Plan - Existing/proposed site plan with addition identified. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

Existing Elevations - Existing elevations or photos of exising sides. (To scale bar
scaled dimensional drawings needed.)

Proposed Elevations - Proposed front, sides and rear elevations. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed.)

Overall Photos Of Site
Photos Of Addition Area

Description Of Any Demo

Additional Documents Provided

Description
FULL ARCHITECTURAL SET

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.
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For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“"Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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City of Jacksonville, Florida

Planning and Development Department

Community Planning Division
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300

7 Jacksonville, FL 32202
- (904) 255-7800

ONE CITY. ONE JACKSONVILLE. www.coj.net

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING SIGN POSTING AFFIDAVIT FOR APPLICATION FORWARDED TO THE
JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

" li/re fzozt o 21 - 21609
Address: v——
2550 Pine Shreek | Toha Freslon Moot
_.wgt‘!.CKSaﬂw‘H{,r, F’aﬂ\J(L
J2205

As required by Sec. 307.106.(f) of the City of lJacksonville Ordinance Code: The applicant for a certificate of
appropriateness shall post signs at intervals of not more than 200 feet along all street sides of land upon which the
request for a certificate of appropriateness is made. Signage should be posted at least 14 days prior to the scheduled
public hearing. Where the land does not have frontage on a public street, the signs shall be erected on the nearest street
right-of-way with an attached notation indicating generally the direction and distance to the land upon which the
application for a certificate of appropriateness has been filed, or at such other locations and at such intervals, as
determined by the Planning and Development Department, as will ensure that the signs will be seen by as many persons
as possible. The signs shall be maintained by the applicant until a final determination has heen made by the Commission
on the application for a certificate of appropriateness. If the signs are not posted within the time requirements, the
public hearing notice will be deemed inadequate and no action shall be taken until proper posting is accomplished. The
signs shall be removed by the applicant within ten days after final action.

| hereby attest that the attached pictures show the NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING SIGNS

provided to me for application 24~ 3160(1 were posted on the property/site located at:

078502 0000

Real Estate Number(s)

3;50 ﬁﬂ.Q_ .ﬂ—r-c.cl»

Street Address
;ngjonv'{n&’. FL 32zes5
City, State Zip Code
printed Name Josie l\ DIAFP
Signature y
v
Dated this Z¥h day of N ovember 202% .
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6-15 28-2S-26E MOORE KIMBER DAULTON LIFE ESTATE R-078502-0000 Page 1 of 1

INGLESIDE HEIGHTS 3550 PINE ST 2 02 4 I||| I| I

LOT 2(EX NE 4 1/2FT) BLK 1 JACKSONVILLE, FL 32205 ||||| I"“I”"”I"I”I”

Map Id: 6428 402200.31 1.45 1.00 1.00 CENTRAL BUENA VISTA

PRINTED 10/10/2024
BY: pao

BUILDING CHARACTERISTICS 0100 Single Family **VALUE SUBJECT TO CHANGE | Duval County Property Appraisers Office Tax Dist_USDL
CATEGORY TYPE % PTS VALUE SUMMARY
gxtgr;:r W:_ll ;4 "Ogg gglg%E igg 32-33 PRIMARY VALUATION METHOD CAMA
Lele) ruc .
GRB 710,187
Roofing Cover |3 ASPH/COMP SHNG 100| 4.00 BUICDINGIVALUE o
Interior Wall |3 PLASTERED 100| 31.00 EXTRA FEATURE VALUE ,
Int Flooring |12 HARDWOOD 100] 13.00 TOTAL MARKET LAND VALUE 239,120
Heating Fuel |4 ELECTRIC 100| 1.00 MARKET VALUE OF AG LAND 0
Heating Type |4 FORCED-DUCTED 100| 4.00 TOTAL LAND VALUE AG + COMMON 0
Air Cond 3 CENTRAL 100| 7.00 MARKET VALUE 666,354
ASSESSED VALUE 523, 687
n 40 CAP BASE YEAR 2019
TAXABLE VALUE 773, 687
EXEMPTIONS HB HX
[CATEGORY UNITS 5J TOTAL EXEMPTIONS VALUE 50, 000
Storics =50 5 SENIOR EXEMPTION VALUE 0
Bedrooms 3.00 o] = 1 SR/HISTORIC TAXABLE VALUE N/A
Baths 2. 501 P PERMIT NO. | 1P [ST. DESCRIPTION EST VALUE | ISSUE DATE
Rooms / Units 1.00 0 BAS 29 FUA o3 |B17873456 | ALTS | C |REPLACE BEAN AND 0[11/22/2017
17843186 |ALTS | c |REPLACE 2 0|11/22/2017
17868946 |GRGE | c |[NEW 2 car 1 20,000 |06/15/2017
BASE RATE ADJ ADJ BUILDING DIMENSIONS
[Cuality Adjustment T.2000 ! 21 | 22 | FUA:71,28:=N7 W22 N21 E40 S28 W18 $ BAS:22,28:=N7
Mkt/Design Factor 1.0000 W22 N21 E40 S28 W18 $ FOP:22,28:=E2 S3 W23 N10 E
Size Adj. 0.9800 7 7 21 57 §
10 FOP -
TOTAL ADJUSTED POINTS 134
| DEPRECTATION ADY ADT ‘ T 18—
73 I
TYPE [STYLE|] CLS|QUA] HX% | NHX% | LOC | % COMP
0108 | 01 | 4 | 04 |100.00] 0.00 |1.00] 100
REPL. COSTNEW ] AYE | EYB | DT | NORM [% GOOD
515, 959 |15142000] Rz | 20.50 [79.50%
SAR | AREA | B | H [P.of B. [EFF. AREA] DPR VALUE
BAS 566 X | 100 566 203, 305
FoP 216 30 65 13,680 SLILEIE 15T eT
FUA 966 x 95 918 193,203
BUILDING: 1 AKA:
SITE ADDRESS: 3550 PINE ST JACKSONVILLE 32205- 0108 SFR CLASS 2
L [VOLUME /| PAGE/ DATE OF i [a[Vv ][R SALES NOTE MAC
N | YEAR | cLERk SALE Nfjuli|E PRICE AMOUNT  |wac|  AMOUNT GRANTOR GRANTEE SALES NOTE
T | 20241 | 01728 | 01/03/2022 |oCc|U | T |14 100 of ~ 0 [MOORE KIMBER DAULTON MOORE KIMBER DAULTON 20220504
2 | 19634 | 00983 | 03/05/2021 |oc|u |1 |14 100 o N 0 [MOORE JOHN PRESTON MOORE JOHN PRESTON 20210512
2,148 1,932] 1,949 s410,187|3 | 18963 | 00669 | 08/27/2019 |oc|u | 1 |14 100 o N 0 |[MOORE JOHN P MOORE KIMBER DAULTON 20200122
I ACREAGE 000 [PRICE/SF >To—ae] 4 | 18325 | 00252 | 03/16/2018 [Wwp|o | 1 [o1 617000 of n 0 |[NOBIS PRIME MANAGEMENT  |MOORE JOHN P 20180326
L | OBKXF ONIT ADJ UNIT ORIG | ACTUAL| EFF | VEAR % OB/XF MKT APPRAISAL DATES
N | copE DESCRIPTION BLD| HX% | NHXx% |LENGTH| wiDTH | uNITS |GRADE| FACTOR PRICE PRICE conp | YEAR | YEAR |oNRoLL| conD VALUE DATE APPRAISED BY
1 [FPMR7 Fireplace Masonry 1 | 100.00] o0.00 [ [ 1.00] 7 100 4,398.75 8,797.50] 100| 1914 1914 20 1,760| BUILDING 01/18/2017 KEK
2 [pxwr2 Deck Wooden 1| 100.00| o0.00 10 15| 150.00| 3 100 30.80 30.80| 100| 2017| =2017| 2018 62 2,864 LAND LINES 02/26/2004 pap
3 |crRWR2 Garage/Util Bdg Wood 1| 100.00 0.00 22 24 528.00| 3 100 37.95 37.95] 100| =2017| 2017 2018 62 12, 423| VALUE REVIEW 07/24/2024 MYB
TRIENNIAL 07/25/2012 oB
INCOME
T |L | UsE LAND USE R | Loc SIZE UNIT[ D [ DPTH [ COND UNIT ADJ UNIT LAND
T | N | cope DESCRIPTION HX% | NHX% | D | zoNE | FRONT | DEPTH | FACTOR UNITS TvpE| T | FACT |FAcTOR PRICE PRICE VALUE
C |1 | 0100 |RES LD 3-7 UNITS PER AC 100.00| 0.00 RLD-60 | 61.00| 130.00| 100.00 61.00| F |1 [ 0.98] 1.00 2,000.00 3,920.00 239,120
T
N DATE BLD USER ID cp PARCEL NOTES
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IYPICAL SITE PLAN NOTES

[, IT IS THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE GENERAL CONTRACTOR TO STAKE-OUT
THE PERIMETER OF NEW OR EXISTING STRUCTURES ¢ FIELD VERIFY ALL
SETBACKS PRIOR TO COMMENCEMENT OF ANY DEMO OR CONSTRUCTION.

2. VERIFY EXIST. FLOOD ZONES ¢ COORDINATE ALL REQUIRED
DOCUMENTS/REQUIREMENTS W/ SCOPE OF WORK IF APPLICABLE.

3. VERIFY ALL CODES ¢ RESTRICTIONS WITH STATE ¢ LOCAL MUNICIPALITIES
PRIOR TO CONSTRUCTION.

4. &.C. TO VERIFY ANY EXISTING STRUCTURES, SEPTIC, GAS, ETC. DEMOLISH 4
RELOCATE AS REQUIRED PER LOCAL CODES.

5. ¥ (NATER, SEWER, ¢ ELECTRICAL) ALL SERVICE PROVIDERS TO
BE VERIFIED BY BUILDER**

6. ** THE APPLICANT/ONNER/CONTRACTOR SHALL IMMEDIATELY
CONTACT " DUVAL " COUNTY LOT GRADING STAFE SHOULD
MODIFICATIONS TO THE DRAINAGE PLAN BE REQUIRED DURING
SITE DEVELOPMENT, BASED ON ACTUAL FIELD CONDITIONS . **

1. ** 1 % MINIMUM SLOPE WILL BE PROVIDED FROM BUILDINGS TO
DISCHARGE POINT.

FOUND 1/2"

NO I.D.

S45°00°00"W  563.18°(A)
S45°00°00"W  563.20'(P)

l.P.

CONC.WALL (TYP.)

HISTORIC PRESERVATION - SITE NOTES

OF THE RIBBONS.

|. THE FRONT SETBACK SHALL REASONABLY MATCH THE SETBACK OF THE
IMMEDIATELY ADJACENT HISTORIC STRUCTURES. ( VERIFY IN FIELD )

2. THE FINISHED FLOOR HEIGHT SHALL REASONABLY MATCH THE FLOOR HEIGHT OF
THE IMMEDIATELY ADJACENT HISTORIC STRUCTURES. ( VERIFY IN FIELD )

3. THE DRIVEWAY SHALL BE LIMITED TO NO MORE THAN |0'-0" IN WIDTH UP TO THE
FRONT PLANE OF THE HOUSE ¢ SHALL FEATURE EITHER CONCRETE RIBBONS, BRICK
PAVERS, OR A COMBINATION OF CONCRETE RIBBONS ¢ PAVERS TO CREATE A
SIMULATED RIBBON APPEARANCE. IF A CONCRETE RIBBON DRIVEWAY 15
CONSTRUCTED THAN THE AREA BETWEEN THE RIBBONS SHALL BE TWICE THE WIDTH

IF BRICK PAVERS ARE USED THE PAVERS SHALL BE NO LARGER THAN A 4"X 8" OR
6"X 10" SHALL BE LAID IN A RUNNING BOND OR HERRINGBONE PATTERN, ¢ SHALL
BE A TRADITIONAL BRICK SHAPE ¢ COLOR WITH THE FINAL COLOR CHOICE

APPROVED BY THE PLANNING ¢ DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT PRIOR TO PURCHASE
OR INSTALLATION.

4. 2-5TORY CARRIAGE HOUSE - ALL ZONING REQUIREMENTS SET FORTH UNDER THE
RIVERSIDE-AVONDALE ZONING OVERLAY MUST BE MET PRIOR TO CONSTRUCTION.

SITE CALCULATIONS:

SITE INFO:

PARCEL *#:
LAND AREA PER APPRAISER:(0.1& ACRES) =  1840.800 SGFT.
LAND AREA PER SURVEY: = 18647625 SGFT. ADDRESS:
50% MAX. IMPERVIOUS PER SURVET: = 343238125  SGFT

LEGAL DESCR.:
EXISTING CONDITIONED RESIDENCE: - 1066.00 SGFT.
EXISTING COVERED ENTRY PORCH: +- 21200 SGFT. BOOK / MAP:
EXISTING THO CAR GARAGE: +/- 53100 SGFT.
EXISTING GARAGE STOOP: +- 46 SGFT.
EXISTING DRIVEWAY ¢ WALK TO P/L: +- 13526 SGFT. FLOOD ZONE:
— ZONING:
NEW H&C ADDITION: 34500 SGFT. SETBACKS
NEW COVERED PORCH: 54.00 SGFT. =
NEW OPEN STOOP: a1.00 SGFT. ERONT
MISC. STEPS: 70.00 SGFT. 5IDES
NEW A/C PAD: 40.00 SGFT. CEAR
IMPERVIOUS UNDER ROOF (NO OVERHANGS): +/-  2214.00 SGFT. (2815 % )
TOTAL IMPERVIOUS W/ SECONDARY: - 3171200 SGFT. (46.03 % )

BUILDING DESIGN CRITERIA
TO BE PROVIDED BY
ENGINEER OF RECORD

SCALE:

O16502-0000

3550 PINE STREET

JACKSONVILLE, FL 22205

LOT 2 (EXCL. NE 43 FT) BLK |

6-15 286-25-26E
INGLESIDE HEIGHTS

PAGE (2024101728)
PANEL (6428)

IIXII

" RLD-60 " AVONDALE

20'-0" (HISTORICAL VARIES)
5-0" (HISTORICAL VARIES)
|0'-0" (HISTORICAL VARIES)

L O T
BLOCK

SITE PL AN

|OI_OII

L o T 1

BLOCK

(ASSUMED BEARING BASE)

NEW [&'-2"X5'
CONC/PAVER STOOP
W/ STEPS TO GRADE

1

NEW 4'%10"
CONC. A/C PAD

2' UTILITY SETBACK PER
SECTION 656.403 (A)(3)

3
1

130.00’

SO0°00’00"E

BENCHMARK:

NAIL AND DISK LB3857/
FOUND IN FRONT OF LOT 2

ELEVATION: (100.00)

/
e
" PINE STREET
g§/ (60" RIGHT OF WAY)
N CONCRETE
i //r—DHVEWAY
Y
7 6 CONCRETE SIDEWALK
/
/7 N90°00'00"W 60.50 _____Z ___________________
=T = N\ N90"00’00"W  52.80°
/ | \—CONC. STEPS
I CONC. COLUMN |
! (TYP.) | /}/f—PAVERS
|
| | I CONC. WALL—
I l N
I L]
|l — — — — - I0'BRL — — — N
L 1= 5
% | f BRICK STEPS &
n I | -
I EXIST. | ! o
.1l eAs <
L || SUPPLY 8
6 woon COVERED
|//”-FENCE PORCH ng%ggﬂ.{k
N |
f |
i
- TWO STORY WOOD FRAME :<Q
%I W/ BRICK RESIDENCE | O
u ADDRESS # 3550 0
i LOT 2 — BLOCK 1 |
N |
N SRS e L
(I | | .
i /// } : O L o1 1
% 9 & BLOCK -
I //////// : ! | )
- NN 345 SGFT. | LuJ &
2-5TORY ADDITION,, Sk IO
: lgf |
o s | Bl %
. Tlgl
: A | 2% )
T CONCRETE | 1% |
I | T | DRIVEWAY | |
I I | ll PROPERTY
I | | I | LINE, TYP.
o // o
3 1
L I | THE NE'LY 4.5
I EXIST. ot FEET NOT PART
L d%ii)ilgigt | | OF THIS SURVEY
} TR
| : _g GARAGE |
: . STOOP
| I————EJI\E—————-ZO'BR.L.————' | |
i |
'_ I I CONC. WALL (TYP.)
| 6 WOOD FENCE(IYP? ] IS S |
\i I
| l
l |
l |
| |
| |
l l
' :
|
| L O T 17 | L O T 18
| BLOCK 1 | BLOCK 1
l |
l l
| |
I l
|

TALBOTT STREET

(60" RIGHT OF WAY)

ARCHITECTURE-INC

JAA ARCHITECTURE ING.

2063 OAK STREET
JACOKSONVILLE FL 32204

P: (904) 379-5108

E: JOHN@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM
LIC. AR92748

THIS DOCUMENT, ALONG WITH ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS,
IS AN INSTRUMENT OF DESIGNER'S SERVICE FOR THE
EXCLUSIVE USE AT THE PROJECT TITLED HEREIN.
INFORMATION DERIVED FROM THIS DOCUMENT, AND/OR
ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS, MAY NOT BE USED FOR OTHER
WORK(S) OR PROJECT(S) WITHOUT THE EXPRESS WRITTEN
PERMISSION OF THE DESIGNER.

TO THE BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE

PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS COMPLY WITH THE

APPLICABLE MINIMUM BUILDING CODES AND THE
APPLICABLE FIRE-SAFETY STANDARDS AS DETERMINED
BY THE LOCAL AUTHORITY IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS
SECTION AND CHAPTER 633, FLORIDA STATUTES. TO THE
BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE SPACE HAS
BEEN DESIGNED TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE
FLORIDA BUILDING CODE 8TH EDITION 2023 AND THE BTH
EDITION OF THE FLORIDA FIRE PREVENTION CODE BASED
ON NFPA, 1 FIRE CODE 2023 EDITION & NFPA 101 LIFE
SAFETY CODE 2021, 8TH EDITION.

"NEW ADDITION "
MOORE RESIDENCE
3550 PINE STREET
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32205

THIS ITEM HAS BEEN DIGITALLY SEALED BY JOHN ALLMAND,
ARCHITECT, ON__ T1/11/2024 _ USING A DIGITAL SIGNATURE.
PRINTED COPIES OF THIS DOCUMENT ARE NOT CONSIDERED
SIGNED AND SEALED AND SIGNATURE MUST BE VERIFIED ON ANY
ELECTRONIC COPIES. APPROVED CONSTRUCTION DOCUMENTS ON
SITE SHALL BEAR THE *APPROVED" SEAL FROM THE AHJ

REVISIONS

DATE DESCRIPTION

N OO NN

DATE: 11.11.2024

PRJCT #: 24.0141.00

SHEET

HPC SET
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ACTIVE CHIMNEY

ACTIVE CHIMNEY BEYOND

7777777777777 T.0. ROOF
e +/- 23-0"

ARCHITECTURE-INC

JAA ARCHITECTURE ING.
2063 OAK STREET
JACOKSONVILLE FL 32204
P: (904) 379-5108

E: JOHN@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM
LIC. AR92748

THIS DOCUMENT, ALONG WITH ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS,
IS AN INSTRUMENT OF DESIGNER'S SERVICE FOR THE
EXCLUSIVE USE AT THE PROJECT TITLED HEREIN.

INFORMATION DERIVED FROM THIS DOCUMENT, AND/OR
ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS, MAY NOT BE USED FOR OTHER
WORK(S) OR PROJECT(S) WITHOUT THE EXPRESS WRITTEN
PERMISSION OF THE DESIGNER.

TO THE BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE
PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS COMPLY WITH THE
APPLICABLE MINIMUM BUILDING CODES AND THE
APPLICABLE FIRE-SAFETY STANDARDS AS DETERMINED
BY THE LOCAL AUTHORITY IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS
SECTION AND CHAPTER 633, FLORIDA STATUTES. TO THE
BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE SPACE HAS
BEEN DESIGNED TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE
FLORIDA BUILDING CODE 8TH EDITION 2023 AND THE BTH
EDITION OF THE FLORIDA FIRE PREVENTION CODE BASED
ON NFPA, 1 FIRE CODE 2023 EDITION & NFPA 101 LIFE
SAFETY CODE 2021, 8TH EDITION.

"NEW ADDITION "
MOORE RESIDENCE

3550 PINE STREET
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32205

THIS ITEM HAS BEEN DIGITALLY SEALED BY JOHN ALLMAND,
11/11/2024
PRINTED COPIES OF THIS DOCUMENT ARE NOT CONSIDERED
SIGNED AND SEALED AND SIGNATURE MUST BE VERIFIED ON ANY
ELECTRONIC COPIES. APPROVED CONSTRUCTION DOCUMENTS ON
SITE SHALL BEAR THE "APPROVED" SEAL FROM THE AHJ.

ARCHITECT, ON

USING A DIGITAL SIGNATURE.

REVISIONS
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ARCHITECTURE-INC

JAA ARCHITECTURE ING.
2063 OAK STREET
JACOKSONVILLE FL 32204
P: (904) 379-5108

E: JOHN@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM
LIC. AR92748

THIS DOCUMENT, ALONG WITH ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS,
IS AN INSTRUMENT OF DESIGNER'S SERVICE FOR THE
EXCLUSIVE USE AT THE PROJECT TITLED HEREIN.
INFORMATION DERIVED FROM THIS DOCUMENT, AND/OR
ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS, MAY NOT BE USED FOR OTHER
WORK(S) OR PROJECT(S) WITHOUT THE EXPRESS WRITTEN
PERMISSION OF THE DESIGNER.

TO THE BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE
PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS COMPLY WITH THE
APPLICABLE MINIMUM BUILDING CODES AND THE
APPLICABLE FIRE-SAFETY STANDARDS AS DETERMINED
BY THE LOCAL AUTHORITY IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS
SECTION AND CHAPTER 633, FLORIDA STATUTES. TO THE
BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE SPACE HAS
BEEN DESIGNED TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE
FLORIDA BUILDING CODE 8TH EDITION 2023 AND THE BTH
EDITION OF THE FLORIDA FIRE PREVENTION CODE BASED
ON NFPA, 1 FIRE CODE 2023 EDITION & NFPA 101 LIFE
SAFETY CODE 2021, 8TH EDITION.

"NEW ADDITION "
MOORE RESIDENCE
3550 PINE STREET
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32205

THIS ITEM HAS BEEN DIGITALLY SEALED BY JOHN ALLMAND,
ARCHITECT, ON__ T1/11/2024 _ USING A DIGITAL SIGNATURE.
PRINTED COPIES OF THIS DOCUMENT ARE NOT CONSIDERED
SIGNED AND SEALED AND SIGNATURE MUST BE VERIFIED ON ANY
ELECTRONIC COPIES. APPROVED CONSTRUCTION DOCUMENTS ON
SITE SHALL BEAR THE *APPROVED" SEAL FROM THE AHJ

GENERAL DEMOLITION NOTES

REVISIONS

. REMODELING AND/OR ALTERATIONS OF AN EXISTING BUILDING REQUIRES THAT CERTAIN
ASSUMPTIONS BE MADE REGARDING EXISTING CONDITIONS, SOME WHICH MAY NOT BE VERIFIABLE WITH
OUT DESTROYING OTHERWISE ADEQUATE OR SERVICEABLE PORTIONS OF THE BUILDING. THE
ARCHITECT AND THE ARCHITECT'S CONSULTANTS ARE NOT RESFPONSIBLE FOR CONDITIONS
DISCOVERED DURING CONSTRUCTION THAT DIFFER FROM THOSE INDICATED. THE CONTRACTOR, UPON
MAKING SUCH A DISCOVERY, SHALL IMMEDIATELY NOTIFY THE ARCHITECT AND OBTAIN A
CLARIFICATION PRIOR TO PROCEEDING WITH THE WORK IN QUESTION.

2. PATCH AND REPLACE DAMAGED CEILING AS NECESSARY.
3. ITEMS TO BE RELOCATED OR DEMOLISHED ARE ILLUSTRATED AS DASHED LINES AND ARE NOTED.

4. WHERE DOORS, WALLS, AND OTHER STRUCTURES ARE REMOVED, PATCH ADJACENT WALL AND
FLOOR SURFACES TO MATCH THE EXISTING MATERIAL.

5. NEATLY CUT OPENINGS AND HOLES PLUMB, SQUARE, AND TRUE TO DIMENSIONS REQUIRED.

6. ITEMS INDICATED TO BE DEMOLISHED SHALL BE DISPOSED OF LEGALLY.

DATE DESCRIPTION

N OO NN

ALL AS-BUILT ¢ NEW CONSTRUCTION DIMENSIONS
ARE SUBJECT TO VERIFICATION IN THE FIELD -
BUILDER 1S RESFONSIBLE FOR VERIFICATION ONCE
DEMOLITION HAS BEGUN & PRIOR TO ORDERING
PRE-MANUFACTURED TRUSSES/ENGINEERED BEAMS.
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WINDOWS
& PATIO
DOORS

EXQUISITELY
DESIGNED
WINDOWS AND
DOORS WITH
UNPARALLELED
HISTORICAL
DETAILING.

59



NOW YOU SEE IT, NOW YOU DON'T.
Self-storing Integrated Rolscreen® retra

screens letin li

Close the winc

WHY YOU CAN TRUST PELLA

At Pella, we don’t just create windows and doors. We innovate
with purpose, design with passion, build with integrity and

deliver with pride.

RATED #1 BY HOMEOWNERS
FOR INNOVATION'

We are continually striving to improve what we do and how we do it.
That drive has earned us 150 patents and counting for amazing innovations.
In 1925 we opened our doors with the patented Rolscreen® retractable screen, a

time-tested innovation that is still one of our most desired features today.

RATED #1 BY HOMEOWNERS
FOR HIGHEST QUALITY"

We make products specifically for you with meticulous care and attention.
Our wood craftsmen have been honing their skills, on average, for over
14 years — that's longer than it takes for most to earn their PhD. And it doesn’t stop
there. Our product designs are tested beyond industry standards, so you can trust
them to perform. Door designs are tested to 100,000 open and close cycles, and

double-hung and casement window designs are tested at least 6,000 times.

THE BEST LIMITED LIFETIME WARRANTY
FOR WOOD WINDOWS AND PATIO DOORS®

You can feel confident in your investment. We pride ourselves on
providing exceptional quality, exceeding expectations and going beyond
requirements. That's why we stand behind all of our wood windows and

patio doors with a limited lifetime warranty.?

' Study of homeowner perceptions of leading national brands. Study commissioned by Pella, 2021.

2 Based on comparing written limited warranties of leading national wood window and wood patio door brands. See written limited
warranties for complete details, including exceptions and limitations, at pella.com/warranty, or contact Pella Customer Service.

2 See written limited warranties for complete details, including exceptions and limitations, at pella.com/warranty, or contact Pella Customer Service.
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WHY CHOOSE WOOD?

OUR DEDICATED TEAM
IS PART OF YOUR
PROJECT'S POTENTIAL.
WE PROVIDE SOLUTIONS
TO HELP COMPLETE
YOUR PROJECT.”

Get the beauty and warmth of natural wood, our most customizable
designs and exceptional energy efficiency. All Pella wood products
are made with high-quality wood, metal and manufacturing

processes, regardless of product line.

— ALAN PICKETT,
PELLA ARCHITECTURAL
SOLUTIONS

EXCLUSIVE WOOD PROTECTION

Pella’s exclusive EnduraGuard® wood protection is applied after the pieces have
been cut and milled, but prior to final assembly, providing advanced protection

against the elements.

DESIGNED FOR LONG-LASTING DURABILITY

Intentional jamb-on-sill design helps seal the end grain of the wood and elevates
it off the rough opening, reducing the potential to absorb moisture. For added
strength and durability, our three-way corner joints are made up of mortise-and-

tenon, metal fasteners and commercial adhesive.

QUALITY EXTERIOR AND INTERIOR FINISHES

Extruded aluminum-clad exteriors feature through-stile construction for exceptional
durability and EnduraClad® finishes that resist fading and chalking. Interiors can be
factory pre-finished to save time. Our prefinish is applied

prior to final assembly and kiln-cured for a quality aesthetic.

g
THE BEST LIMITED LIFETIME WARRANTY FOR WOOD WINDOWS AND PATIO DOORS"®

You can be confident in your investment. At Pella, we are committed to designing and building
wood products with exceptional quality and durability. This is supported by:

ENDURAGUARD® WOOD PROTECTION EXTERIOR ALUMINUM CLADDING INSULATING GLASS SEAL

Advanced protection for wood against Exceptionally durable aluminum cladding with A long-lasting insulating glass seal provides a
the effects of moisture, decay, stains EnduraClad® exterior finish helps protect clear view and exceptional energy efficiency.
from mold and mildew — as well as windows and patio doors for years.

termite damage.

* Based on comparing written limited warranties of leading national wood window and wood patio door brands. See written limited warranty for details,
including exceptions and limitations, at pella.com/warranty or contact Pella Customer Service.
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WHY CHOOSE
PELLA® RESERVE"™ — TRADITIONAL?

Revel in the authenticity and bring your design vision to life. Exuding the

tenets of traditional designs, Pella Reserve — Traditional products provide

historical elements with uncompromised attention to detail.

HISTORIC PUTTY PROFILE

Further your aesthetic with the putty profile, recreated with historically accurate angles —

providing meaningful depth and a realistic shadow. Pella Reserve products offer the industry's

deepest sash dimensions for a richer and more dramatic aesthetic for your project.

EVERY DETAIL MATTERS

Created for those who refuse to settle

for anything less than extraordinary, Pella THROUGH-STILE CONSTRUCTION

Reserve — Traditional products provide

unparalleled historical detailing. From Essential to the tradition of window making, butt joinery and through-stile construction

authentic hardware and a disappearing create authentic proportions and emulate historic window design.
screen to sash lugs that allow tilting, we've

thought of every detail.

INTEGRAL LIGHT TECHNOLOGY®

Pella's Integral Light Technology helps capture the look of true-divided-light

without sacrificing energy efficiency.

AUTHENTIC HARDWARE

Complement your project with historically authentic spoon-lock window hardware. Our Antiek
casement window hardware is inspired by period furniture to deliver authentic, traditional style.

Add charm to patio doors with premium hardware created in collaboration with Baldwin®.

AVAILABLE IN THESE WINDOW AND PATIO DOOR STYLES:

1T nEl B 1

Angle-Top Awning Bay or Bow Casement Push-Out Corner Curve-Top Fixed Double-Hung Single-Hung Hinged Sliding Bifold Multi-Slide
Window Window Window Window Casement Window Window Window Window Window Patio Door Patio Door Patio Door Patio Door
Window

Special shapes also available. 62
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ACHIEVE YOUR VISION
WITHOUT CONCESSIONS

—L' .............................................................

PUTTY GLAZE PROFILE
Our putty profile with historically accurate

T TR TR TR T
r N

l
;1

angles provides a realistic shadow. Pella®
Reserve™ products offer the industry's deepest
sash dimension for a richer, deeper and more
dramatic aesthetic for your project.

THROUGH-STILE CONSTRUCTION
Essential to the authenticity of traditional
window making, historical accuracy is achieved

TAILOR-MADE SOLUTIONS
Partner with Pella. From preliminary drawings

to installation, Pella's expert team of architects, with butt joinery and through-stile construction

engineers, drafters and consultants can work to on the exterior cladding.

deliver custom window and door solutions for
your project.
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AUTHENTIC LOOK OF

TRUE DIVIDED LIGHT

Our Integral Light Technology® grilles help - e |
capture the look of true-divided-light without

sacrificing energy performance, giving you

a more authentic look.

|
B
i
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INTEGRATED ROLSCREEN® EXTRUDED ALUMINUM EXTERIORS

The Integrated Rolscreen retractable screen Pella Reserve products are available with
provides a cleaner, more polished look. The extruded aluminum-clad exteriors for
Integrated Rolscreen is a double- and single- exceptional durability. Create a custom exterior
hung screen that appears when you open the color to meet your design needs or choose from
window, and rolls away, out of sight, when you our wide variety of color options.

close it.




THE BEST OF BOTH WORLDS

The Integrated Rolscreen® is there when you

need it and hidden when you don’t. Stored
safely inside the window when it's closed
the retractable screen gives a cleaner, more
polished look and eliminates maintenance of

seasonal screen removal and storage.

WE KNOW DETAILS MAKE
ALL THE DIFFERENCE.
THAT'S WHY PELLA FOCUSES
ON THE HISTORICAL DETAILS
TO DELIVER THE LEVEL OF
AUTHENTICITY YOU DESIRE.”

— ALAN PICKETT,
PELLA ARCHITECTURAL SOLUTIONS




COLORS & FINISHES

Wood Choose the wood species that best complements your project's interior.
Types Custom solutions:
Pine Douglas Fir Mahogany White Oak Red Oak Cherry Maple
Prefinished When you select pine, we can prefinish in your choice of a variety of paints and stains.
Pine Interior Unfinished or primed and ready-to-paint are also available.
Colors
White Bright Linen Natural Golden Oak Stain Early American Provincial
White White Stain Stain Stain
Dark Mahogany Red Mahogany Espresso Charcoal Black
Stain Stain Stain Stain Stain
Extruded Our low-maintenance EnduraClad® exterior finish resists chalking and fading. Take durability further with

Aluminum-Clad
Exterior Colors

Custom colors are
also available.

EnduraClad Plus protective finish, which meets the industry's highest exterior coating standard to defend

against chalking and fading.”

Portobello Classic Brick Hartford

White Red Green

Soft Matte Wolf Spice Sage
Linen Steel Gray Gray Red

* EnduraClad Plus protective finish is not available with all colors. See your local Pella sales representative for availability.

WINDOW HARDWARE

Classic Get a timeless look with authentic styles in classic finishes.
Collection Finishes:
Fold-Away Spoon-Style
Crank Lock
Antiek Champagne White Brown Matte
Black
Qil-Rubbed Satin Satin
Bronze Nickel Brass
Essential Select from popular designs and finishes to suit every style.
Collection s
Finishes:
- ‘-‘:-
Fold-Away Cam-Action Lock
Crank
Champagne White Brown Matte
Black
Oil-Rubbed Satin Satin
Bronze Nickel Brass
PATIO DOOR HARDWARE
Classic Choose timeless pieces, created in collaboration with Baldwin® Hardware, for a look
Collection that will never go out of style.
Finishes:
BALDWIN
Matte Oil-Rubbed Satin Satin
Black Bronze Nickel Brass
Hinged Sliding & Multi- Multi-Slide
& Bifold Slide Patio Patio Door
Patio Door Door Handle Handle"?
Handle Ambrose
Virago
Essential Elevate your style and transform your home with elegant selections.
Collection

Finishes:

Champagne White Brown Matte
M Black

Hinged & Sliding Patio Multi-Slide
Bifold Patio Door Handle Patio Door
Door Handle Handle"?

Oil-Rubbed Satin Satin
Bronze Nickel Brass

Additional hardware collections available. See your local Pella sales rep for more options.

1 Flush multi-slide handle is a Pella exclusive design.
2 Flush multi-slide handle is not available in Champagne. 65



GRILLES

REVEL IN THE AUTHENTICITY

Grille Choose the look of true divided light, or make cleaning easier by selecting grilles-between-the-glass. Pella's Integral Light Technology®
Types )
grilles help capture the look
of true-divided-light without
Putty Glaze Integral Ogee Integral Aluminum -
Light Technology® Light Technology®' Grilles- Between- ¥ | > - i 1 sacrificing energy performance.
with Ogee Interior' 7/8”",1-1/4” or 2” the-Glass?
5/8",7/8" or 1-1/4" 3/4”

Grilles-Between-the-Glass Interior Colors:?

Black White Brown Fossil Ivory Harvest Cordovan
GLASS
InsulShield® +
Low-E Glass® z

~
~

Advanced Low-E AdvancedComfort NaturalSun Low-E NaturalSun+

insulating dual-or Low-E insulating insulating dual-or Low-E insulating

triple-pane glass dual-pane glass triple-pane glass dual-pane glass

with argon* with argon with argon* with argon*

+
-~
-~
~
~

SunDefense™ Low-E SunDefense+

insulating dual- or Low-E insulating

triple-pane glass dual-pane glass

with argon* with argon*
Additional ® <

Glass Options

Laminated (non- STC (Sound Trans- Impact-

impact-resistant)®®, mission Class)-im- Resistant

tinted®* or obscure®* proved dual-pane glass*®

glass also available sound control

on select products glass*’
ADDED PEACE OF MIND
Integrated Choose optional, built-in security sensors powered by Insynctive® technology so you can monitor windows
Security and doors while at home or away with the Pella Insynctive App.8 Learn more at connectpella.com.

Sensors

Color-matched to your product’s interior and exterior color.

Appearance of exterior grille color may vary depending on the Low-E insulating glass selection.

Optional high-altitude InsulShield Low-E glass is available with or without argon on select products.

Available on select products only. See your local Pella sales representative for availability.

Available with Low-E insulating glass with argon on select products.

For best performance, the laminated glass may be in the interior or exterior pane of the insulating glass, depending on the product.
Sound control glass consists of dissimilar glass thickness (5mm/3mm).

Requires the Pella Insynctive App on a smart device, an Insynctive Bridge and a wireless home internet router with internet connection




—LIMITED —

THE BEST LIMITED LIFETIME WARRANTY FOR WOOD
WINDOWS AND PATIO DOORS™

Pella wood products are backed by the best limited lifetime warranty for wood windows and patio doors.”

A ten-year limited warranty for Baldwin hardware is included. See written limited warranty for details,
including exceptions and limitations, at pella.com/warranty.

NOTE: Product specifications may change without notice.

Actual colors may vary from those shown and products may vary slightly from illustrations and photos.

LEARN MORE AT PELLA.COM OR CALL 833-44-PELLA

* Based on comparing written limited warranties of leading national wood window and wood patio door brands. See Pella written Limited Warranty for details,
including exceptions and limitations, at pella.com/warranty, or contact Pella Customer Service at 877-473-5527.

©2023 Pella Corporation. All rights reserved. PRT1123 | W358802



©2017 NEFMLS, Inc.
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Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM

From: Josiah Duff <Josiah@jaaarchitecture.com>

Sent: Wednesday, November 13, 2024 2:35 PM

To: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM; JOHN.PRESTON.MOORE@GMAIL.COM
Cc: Wells, Arimus - PDCM

Subject: RE: COJ Historic Preservation for 3550 Pine Street

Attachments: W358802_Pella_Reserve_Traditional_Brochure_web.pdf

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.

Caleb,

Thanks for the quick response! @

The windows will absolutely be historical in nature. The attached brochure is Pella’s historical line | believe. But it
may be Andersen or Marvin.

The windows being removed are in good condition, but obviously in the way of the new addition/layout. | added the
note for them to be “Preserved” because | didn’t want the demo crew demolishing perfectly good windows that
could be sold to someone else or used to fix other windows around the house if they ever failed.

The addition windows however, either don’t meet the size or must be a casement window for egress. | spoke with
Arimus about this issue before submitting.

Unfortunately, this house has low ceilings and it’s nearly impossible to satisfy window re-use and current fire code
simultaneously. So, as it’s in the rear, we opted for a new window/door package across the board.

Let me know if you need anything else!

Josiah

From: Arsenault, Caleb - PDCM <CArsenault@coj.net>

Sent: Wednesday, November 13, 2024 1:18 PM

To: Josiah Duff <Josiah@jaaarchitecture.com>; JOHN.PRESTON.MOORE@GMAIL.COM
Subject: COJ Historic Preservation for 3550 Pine Street

Good morning,

I am writing in regard to your Certificate of Appropriateness (COA) application for the address in the
subject line. Having reviewed your application at an internal design review, could you please address the
falling:
e Provide a sample image or brochure of the proposed windows
e Provide a sample image or brochure of the proposed doors
e The floor plans indicate that some doors and windows will be demolished/preserved or relocated,
however | see no indication where these will be reused or preserved. Please clarify.
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Best regards,

Caleb Arsenault, MHP

City Planner |

Historic Preservation Section | Planning and Development Department
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300

Jacksonville, FL 32202

Office: 904 - 255 - 7854
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COA-24-31616
2147 St Johns
Avenue



December 11, 2024

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31616

Address: 2147 St Johns Avenue, RE# 090511-0000
Location: Northeast corner of St Johns Avenue and Copeland Street
Owner: Ateeque R. Khan

Ark Riverside Holding Inc.
3659 Eastbury Drive
Jacksonville, Florida 32224

Applicant: Josiah Duff

JAA Architecture

2063 Oak Street

Jacksonville, Florida 32204
Year Built: ¢.1940 (Property Appraiser)
Designation: Saint John’s Quarter; Contributing
Request: New Construction — Addition
Summary Scope of Work:

1. Two-Story addition to the rear of the primary structure
2. Window Alterations (Administrative)

Recommendation:  Approve with Conditions

Conditions:

Two-Story Addition to the Rear of the Primary Structure
1. The design, size, and location shall be substantially similar to the plans dated November

21, 2024.

2. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no

vinyl or PVC).

The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward.

4. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window
Supplement.

5. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit
to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order.

w
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Window Alterations (Administrative)
6. The scope of work shall be substantially similar to the plans dated November 21, 2024.

PROJECT DESCRIPTION

COA-24-31616 seeks to remove and rebuild an addition on a contributing structure within the St.
John’s Quarter Historic District. The property is located on the corner of St. Johns Avenue and
Copeland Street. The primary structure on the property is a two-story masonry vernacular
medical office. The structure can be characterized by its three different roof styles including a cat
slide which is uncommon in Jacksonville, continuous brick exterior, 6-over-6 windows, one
chimney, shingled roof and lap sided rear two-story addition. As proposed, the applicant is
seeking to demolish the rear two-story addition and construct a new two-story addition. The new
addition will consist of lap siding, a new pedestrian door, a brick exterior patio with steps, and
gridded windows. The proposed work will not be visible from Copeland Street as the addition is
on the interior of the lot, however, the addition will be visible from St. Johns Avenue.

Additionally, the scope of work includes replacing the existing non-historic jalousie windows on
the structure with single-pane casement windows that will match the existing single-pane
casement windows found on the structure. As these windows are non-historic, staff has the
authority to approve of this scope of work administratively. As such, the report will focus on the
new construction two-story addition.
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS

Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District and
the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n),
and 307.106(0). The following is the Staff’s analysis:

e Based on the Sanborn maps (Jacksonville 1913-May 1951 vol. 1, 1913-Oct. 1958, Sheet
102), the property was historically addressed as 2149-2147 St. Johns Avenue.

e The proposed addition scope of work is located at the rear of the structure. The lap-siding,
shingled-hipped roof, and new gridded windows matching the existing windows are
consistent with the existing structure. The proposed addition is street visible from St.
Johns Avenue, however, the scale and materials allow it to be integrated into the main
structure without overwhelming the structure, neighborhood, and streetscape. The
proposed work is consistent with the Historic Design Guidelines, Section on “Additions”
which states, “keep new additions and adjacent new construction to a minimum, making
them compatible in scale, materials, and texture with the existing building and
surrounding district.”

e As designed, the height and roof form of the proposed addition is compatible with the
existing height and roof form of the primary structure. As such, the proposed work is
consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1) and 307.106(m)(1 and 4).

e Section 307.106(m)(2) states, “The proportions and relationships between doors and
windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and character of the landmark
and with surrounding structures in a historic district.” As designed, the proposed windows
and door will match existing windows and doors in height and design. The design of the
windows and doors is compatible with the primary structure, which is consistent with
Section 307.106(m)(2 and 8) and the Design Guidelines.

e The Design Guidelines for the District reference Standards Nine and Ten of the Secretary
of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation. Standard Nine emphasizes that exterior
alterations shall not destroy historic materials and are differentiated from the old while
being compatible in massing, size, scale, and architectural features in order to preserve
the historical integrity of the property and its immediate surroundings. Standard Ten
refers to the nature of additions and if removed in the future, the essential form and
integrity of the historic property and its environment would be unimpaired. No significant
historic fabric will be impacted because the existing two-story lap siding addition
proposed for replacement is not original to the structure and the new construction scope
of work can be removed at a later time without a negative impact on the historic primary
structure. As such, the proposed scope of work is consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1
and 2), the Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Additions” and “New
Construction.”

For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with:

1. Chapter 307.106(k) General Standards: 1 and 2
2. Chapter 307.106(m) Guidelines on “New Construction”: 1, 2,4, and 8
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3. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Additions” and “New Construction”

CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES

General Criteria

307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site, or
property within a historic district upon which such work is to be done;

307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the
landmark site or other property in the historic district;

Alterations

307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be
compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding
structures in a historic district.

307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in a historic district.

307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in a
historic district.

307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district.

Historic District Design Guidelines, “Additions” and “New Construction”

Standard 1: A property shall be used for its historic purpose or be placed in a new use that
requires minimal changes to the defining characteristics of the building and its site and
environment.

Standard 2: The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The
removal of historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a

property shall be avoided.

Standard 5: Distinctive features, finishes, and construction techniques or examples of
craftsmanship that characterize a historic property shall be preserved.
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e Standard 9: New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not
destroy historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be
differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and
architectural features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment.

e Standard 10: New additions and adjacent or related new construction shall be undertaken

in such a manner that if removed in the future, the essential form and integrity of the
historic property and its environment would be unimpaired.
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN
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SITE PLAN DATED NOVEMBER 21, 2024
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12/5/24, 10:22 AM

Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness | Print

Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info
Tracking # 31616

Date Started 11/12/2024

Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Submitted 11/12/2024

Planning and Development Department Info

COA #

Admin Review

Admin Recommendation
Admin Date Of Action
Forwarded to JHPC
JHPC Meeting Date
Staff Recommendation

JHPC Recommendation
JHPC Date Of Action

Admin Details
N/A

JHPC Details
N/A

COA-24-31616

FORWARD
11/20/2024

12/11/2024
N/A
N/A
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
DUFF

Company Name
JAA ARCHITECTURE

Mailing Address
2063 OAK STREET
City
JACKSONVILLE

Phone Fax
904 379 5108 | 904

First Name Middle Name
JOSIAH

State

FL Zip Code 32204

Email
JOSIAH@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner

Last Name
DUFF

Company/Trust Name
JAA ARCHITECTURE
Mailing Address

2063 OAK STREET

City

JACKSONVILLE

Phone Fax
9043795108 904

Agent represents Owner

Last Name
KHAN

https://maps.coj.net/Luzap/AppCOAPrint.aspx

Contractor Architect Consultant Other

First Name Middle Name
JOSIAH
State Zip Code
FL 32204
Email

JOSIAH@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM

Contractor Architect Consultant Other

First Name Middle Name
ATEEQUE
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Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
3659 EASTBURY DRIVE

City State Zip Code
JACKSONVILLE FL 32224
Phone Fax Email

9045993225 JDRUM@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s) (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)
Map RE#
090511 0000

Location Of Property

General Location
St. Johns Quarter Historic District

House # Street Name, Type and Direction Zip Code
2147 ST JOHNS AVE 32204

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction Accessory Structures
Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other
Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.

(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

Proposed Work

THE OWNER IS APPLYING TO CHANGE THE USE FROM A MEDICAL OFFICE ON THE FIRST FLOOR TO A
RESIDENCE, MAKING THIS STRUCTURE A DUPLEX. THE INTENT IS TO NOT TOUCH THE BRICK
COMPONENT OF THE BUILDING AND REPLACE THE WOOD FRAMED UTILITY, STAIR AND PORCH AREA
WITH CONDITIONED SPACE. LAP SIDING WILL BE USED AT AREAS OF NEW CONSTRUCTION. REMOVE
THE CURVED RAMP AND REPLACE IT WITH A PRIVATE 5'X15" CONCRETE PATIO WITH BRICK VENEER
AND BRICK STEPS TO GRADE. PROPOSED REPLACEMENT OF ALL EXISTING (NON-ORIGINAL) JALOUSIE
WINDOWS ON THE SECOND-FLOOR FRONT PORCH / FRONT ELEVATION. TO BE CONVERTED INTO A
CONDITIONED SUNROOM WITH NEW WINDOWS TO MATCH EXISTING WINDOWS BELOW.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is.

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list  WELLS, ARIMUS

Addition - Required Attachments For Complete Application

Site Plan - Existing/proposed site plan with addition identified. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

Existing Elevations - Existing elevations or photos of exising sides. (To scale bar
scaled dimensional drawings needed.)
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12/5/24, 10:22 AM Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness | Print

Proposed Elevations - Proposed front, sides and rear elevations. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed.)

Overall Photos Of Site
Photos Of Addition Area

Description Of Any Demo

Additional Documents Provided

Description
FULL ARCH SET

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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ity of Jacksonville, Florida

Planning and Development Department

Community Planning Division
214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300
Jacksonville, FL 32202

(904) 255-7800
ONE CITY. ONE JACKSONVILLE. www.coj.net

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING SIGN POSTING AFFIDAVIT FOR APPLICATION FORWARDED TO THE
JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION

Date: ”‘2\-0.2‘_} B CoAl 2; - 73)6 ,G

Adaress: o =

Cwner:

247 ST )DRNS AVE __Q&;.A""EB,QI_UWQMIS-_)}_?’\ o

Inecsen e FL Pesy

s it e e

As required by Sec. 307.106.(f) of the City of lJacksonville Ordinance Code: The applicant for a certificate of
appropriateness shall post signs at intervals of not more than 200 feet along all street sides of land upon which the
request for a certificate of appropriateness is made. Signage should be posted at least 14 days prior to the scheduled
public hearing. Where the land does not have frontage on a public street, the signs shall be erected on the nearest street
right-of-way with an attached notation indicating generally the direction and distance to the land upon which the
application for a certificate of appropriateness has been filed, or at such other locations and at such intervals, as
determined by the Planning and Development Department, as will ensure that the signs will be seen by as many persons
as possible. The signs shall be maintained by the applicant until a final determination has been made by the Commission
on the application for a certificate of appropriateness. If the signs are not posted within the time requirements, the
public hearing notice will be deemed inadequate and no action shall be taken until proper posting is accomplished. The
signs shall be removed by the applicant within ten days after final action.

| hereby attest that the attached pictures show the NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING SIGNS

provided to me for application H - 3}' b l Q were posted on the property/site located at:
e 090S\ - occoo

Real Estate Number{s)

21877 ST Jonns AVE
Streef Address
Acxcamure  EL 3220ttt
City, State Zip Code ’

Printed Name AJI-HJ DM // )09' " DV'Ff
Signature W Q@—k——"l

Dated this 20 day of MWEIM,E;‘?IQ/ ,20 2‘-&
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8
JAA Architecture. Inc. 551
* 11/20/2024 City of Jacksonville
Date Type Reference Original Ampunt Balance Due P?Xgn;egg
11/20/2024 Bill CR754287 495,00 495.00 - PR
Check Amount
2y & 3ok S .
t
) - i
Jim Overt .
*First Citizens Check i Lverton 495.00

Duval County
Erire Time: 1122002024 | 134 AM
Drawer: P04
Clerk: ME
Transacion: 6832912
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UR Proessing:
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Architeetre

2063 Ounle Sireet,
Jachsonville, FI, 32204
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Hoveipt: 460-25- 00945978
foral Temteied

Check:
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talaeu;

Faid By: Josiah Dt - TA A Arehieeiure
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BA03 00
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Application No. H- 31616

Copeland St

St Johns Ave

2147 St Johns Ave, 32204.

JAA Architecture
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12/4/24, 12:02 PM

ARK RIVERSIDE HOLDINGS INC
3659 EASTBURY DR
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32224

Property Appraiser - Property Details

Primary Site Address
2147 ST JOHNS AVE
Jacksonville FL 32204-

Property taxes are subject to
change upon change of
ownership.
» Past taxes are not a reliable
projection of future taxes.

¢ The sale of property will
prompt the removal of all
exemptions, assessment caps
and special classifications.

Official Record Book/Page
18647-02081

Tile #
6422

2147 ST JOHNS AVE

Property Detail

RE # 090511-0000 Value Description 2024 Certified 2025 In Progress
Tax District USD1 Value Method | CAMA CAMA
Property Use 1991 Office Medical Total Building Value | $214,768.00 $213,064.00
# of Buildings 1 Extra Feature Value | $1,056.00 $1,056.00
Legal Desc For full legal description see Land Value (Market) | $222,500.00 $222,500.00
" Land & Legal section below Land Value (Agric.) | $0.00 $0.00
Subdivision 01568 SIMMONS S/D BLK 41 RVERSD Just (Market) Value | $438,324.00 $436,620.00
Total Area 8757 Assessed Value | $397,269.00 $436,620.00
Characteristics Historic Designation Cap Diff/Portability Amt | $41,055.00 / $0.00 $0.00 / $0.00
The sale of this property may result in higher property taxes. For more information go to Save Exemptions | $0.00 See below
Our Homes and our Property Tax Estimator . 'In Progress' property values, exemptions and Taxable Value | $397,269.00 See below

Value Summary

other supporting information on this page are part of the working tax roll and are subject to
change. Certified values listed in the Value Summary are those certified in October, but may
include any official changes made after certification Learn how the Property Appraiser’s Office
values property.

Taxable Values and Exemptions — In Progress
If there are no exemptions applicable to a taxing authority, the Taxable Value is the same as the Assessed Value listed above in the Value Summary box.

County/Municipal Taxable Value SIRWMD/FIND Taxable Value School Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions No applicable exemptions No applicable exemptions

Sales History

Book/Page Sale Date Sale Price Deed Instrument Type Code Qualified/Unqualified Vacant/Improved |
18647-02081 12/27/2018 $300,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved |
18647-02077 12/27/2018 $100.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved |
11665-01284 2/10/2004 $100.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved |
04891-00648 5/25/1979 $50,000.00 MS - Miscellaneous Unqualified Improved |
Extra Features
LN Feature Code Feature Description Bldg. Length Width Total Units Value |
1 FPMC6 Fireplace Masonry 1 0 0 1.00 $1,056.00 |
Land & Legal
Land Legal
LN | Code | Use Description | Zoning Assessment | Front | Depth | Category | Land Units | Land Type Land Value | LN | Legal Description |
1 | 1220 | RES/OFFICE RO 0.00 | 0.00 Common | 8,900.00 Square Footage| $222,500.00 | 1 | 2-38 56-2S-26E |
2 SIMMONS S/D N1/2 BLK 41 |
RIVERSIDE
3 |S8oFTLOTS |
Buildings
Building 1
|
Jacksonville FL 32204~ Exterior Wall 20 20 Face Brick |
Roof Struct 4 4 Wood Truss |
Building Type 1201 - CONVERTED RESIDENCE | Roofing Cover 3 Asph/Comp Shng |
Year Built 1940 || nterior wall 3 3 Plastered |
Building Value $213,064.00 | Int Flooring 14 14 Carpet |
Int Flooring 8 8 Sheet Vinyl |
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https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Tile%20Map%20Index.pdf
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Millage-Rates.aspx
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=PU
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=SD
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Historic-Designation-Definitions.aspx
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Save-Our-Homes-Amendment-10.aspx
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Save-Our-Homes-Amendment-10.aspx
http://taxcalc.coj.net/
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/How%20We%20Value%20Property%20-%20Final.pdf
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/How%20We%20Value%20Property%20-%20Final.pdf
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/How%20We%20Value%20Property%20-%20Final.pdf
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/How%20We%20Value%20Property%20-%20Final.pdf
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Greenbelt-Classification.aspx
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Exemptions.aspx
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=LU
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=Z
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=LT
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=IT
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/FLGuidelinesforSalesQualification.pdf
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=18647&Page=2081&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=18647&Page=2077&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=11665&Page=1284&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=4891&Page=648&BookType=OR
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=EFT

12/4/24, 12:02 PM

Property Appraiser - Property Details

Type Gross Heated Effective Heating Fuel 4 4 Electric
Area Area Area Heating Type 4 4 Forced-Ducted If“—z.‘é__‘
Finished upper | 4445 1445 1445 Air Cond 3 3 Central i = ]
story 1 Ceiling Wall Finish 6 6 NS Ceil Wall Fin | Lo
Base Area 1445 1445 1445 Comm Htg & AC 1 1 Not Zoned | e
Unfin Det Garage | 656 0 262 [ romes L
E'(?r';?ed Open 12 0 4 Element Code Detail [] _ erg !
Addition 12 12 12 Baths 7.000 L Z_!ur“‘
Canopy 46 0 12 Restrooms 2.000
Canopy 66 0 16 Stories 1.000
Addition 66 66 66 Avg Story Height 9.000
Base Area 72 72 72 Rooms / Units 1.000
Total 3820 3040 3334
2024 Notice of Proposed Property Taxes Notice (TRIM Notice)
Taxing District Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value Last Year Proposed Rolled-back
Gen Govt Ex B & B $397,269.00 $0.00 $397,269.00 $4,087.14 $4,495.85 $4,354.07
Urban Service Dist1 $397,269.00 $0.00 $397,269.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Public Schools: By State Law $438,324.00 $0.00 $438,324.00 $1,427.63 $1,355.30 $1,380.28
By Local Board $438,324.00 $0.00 $438,324.00 $1,008.27 $985.35 $970.19
FL Inland Navigation Dist. $397,269.00 $0.00 $397,269.00 $10.40 $11.44 $10.57
Water Mgmt Dist. SJRWMD $397,269.00 $0.00 $397,269.00 $64.75 $71.23 $66.98
School Board Voted $438,324.00 $0.00 $438,324.00 $448.52 $438.32 $438.32
Urb Ser Dist1 Voted $397,269.00 $0.00 $397,269.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Totals $7,046.71 $7,357.49 $7,220.41
Description Just Value Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value
Last Year | $448,517.00 $361,154.00 $0.00 $361,154.00
Current Year | $438,324.00 $397,269.00 $0.00 $397,269.00

2024 TRIM Property Record Card (PRC)

This PRC reflects property details and values at the time of the original mailing of the Notices of Proposed Property Taxes (TRIM Notices) in August.

Property Record Card (PRC)
The PRC accessed below reflects property details and values at the time of Tax Roll Certification in October of the year listed.

2024

« To obtain a historic Property Record Card (PRC) from the Property Appraiser's Office, submit your request here:

More Information

ontact Us | Parcel Tax Record | GIS Map | Map this property on Google Maps | City Fees Record

https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Basic/Detail.aspx?RE=0905110000
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https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Codes.aspx?Code=SAT
javascript:__doPostBack('ctl00$cphBody$gvPRCFinal','Page$2')
http://www.coj.net/departments/property-appraiser/contact-us.aspx
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Leaving.aspx?Destination=PTR&RE=0905110000
https://maps.coj.net/duvalproperty/default.aspx?img=img?RE=090511-0000
http://maps.google.com/maps?q=2147+ST+JOHNS+AVE,+Jacksonville+FL+32204-
https://paopropertysearch.coj.net/Leaving.aspx?Destination=RENumber&RE=0905110000
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Truth-in-Millage-(Trim).aspx
http://www.coj.net/Departments/Property-Appraiser/Millage-Rates.aspx
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Department of State / Division of Corporations / Search Records / Search by Entity Name /

DivisioN oF CORPORATIONS

Detail by Entity Name

Florida Profit Corporation
ARK RIVERSIDE HOLDINGS, INC

Filing Information

Document Number P18000096408
FEI/EIN Number 83-2689351
Date Filed 11/27/2018
State FL

Status ACTIVE

Principal Address

3659 EASTBURY DRIVE
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32224

Mailing Address

3659 EASTBURY DRIVE
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32224
Registered Agent Name & Address

KHAN, ATEEQUE R
3659 EASTBURY DRIVE
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32224

Officer/Director Detail

Name & Address

Title DPT

KHAN, ATEEQUE
3659 EASTBURY DRIVE
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32224

Title DVPS

KHAN, SYMA
3659 EASTBURY DRIVE
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32224

Annual Reports

Report Year Filed Date
2022 04/03/2022
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http://dos.myflorida.com/
http://dos.myflorida.com/sunbiz/
http://dos.myflorida.com/sunbiz/search/
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/ByName
http://dos.myflorida.com/sunbiz/
http://dos.myflorida.com/

11/19/24, 11:34 AM

Document Images

03/17/2024 -- ANNUAL REPORT

02/19/2023 -- ANNUAL REPORT

04/03/2022 -- ANNUAL REPORT

02/14/2021 -- ANNUAL REPORT

03/22/2020 -- ANNUAL REPORT

04/21/2019 -- ANNUAL REPORT

11/27/2018 -- Domestic Profit

2023 02/19/2023
2024 03/17/2024

View image in PDF format

View image in PDF format

View image in PDF format

View image in PDF format

View image in PDF format

View image in PDF format

View image in PDF format

Detail by Entity Name
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https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-f8916b53-11b9-4ea2-9b38-957bb4dcd689&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-f8916b53-11b9-4ea2-9b38-957bb4dcd689&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-f23dcf8f-f39d-4810-b739-87f16374eba3&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-f23dcf8f-f39d-4810-b739-87f16374eba3&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-11b027a1-8c2d-44c5-a578-80d29ec27c1a&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-11b027a1-8c2d-44c5-a578-80d29ec27c1a&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-0ca2de28-1f41-4fc3-9afb-c012496d6815&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-0ca2de28-1f41-4fc3-9afb-c012496d6815&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-959918c0-979d-4055-9e81-4635e97b9cf1&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-959918c0-979d-4055-9e81-4635e97b9cf1&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-5fc57ea2-53da-4d68-b8a5-0ca0545fdfc3&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/GetDocument?aggregateId=domp-p18000096408-9646b949-4bea-414d-8a9b-0f7ba4378cfe&transactionId=p18000096408-5fc57ea2-53da-4d68-b8a5-0ca0545fdfc3&formatType=PDF
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/ConvertTiffToPDF?storagePath=COR%5C2018%5C1129%5C00337009.Tif&documentNumber=P18000096408
https://search.sunbiz.org/Inquiry/CorporationSearch/ConvertTiffToPDF?storagePath=COR%5C2018%5C1129%5C00337009.Tif&documentNumber=P18000096408

Contributing Real Estate Number Property Address
™ 0912583 0000 870 ST JOHNS AV
L% 082682 0000 3882 ST JOHNS AV
M 092667 0000 3885 ST JOHNS AV
i 092684 0000 3896 ST JOHNS AV
] 062680 0000 3803 ST JOHNS AV
M 092685 0000 3904 ST JOHNS AV
M 092686 0000 914 ST JOHNS AV
b 3024 ST JOHNS AV
M 092675 0000 2035 ST JOHNS AV
M 092677 0000 3945 ST JOHNS AV
™ 092678 0000 3951 ST JOHNS AV
% 092944 0000 3991 ST JOHNS AV
M 2108 ST JOHNS AV
M 2118 ST JOHNS AV
o 212022 ST JOHNS AV
M 212632 ST JOHNSAV
M 2131 ST. JOHNS AV
W 2139 ST JOHNS AV
™ 2141 ST, JOHNS AV
W 2142 ST JOHNS AV
M 2149 ST JOHNS AV

Wednesday, August 27, 1997
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HISTORIC PRESERVATION — SITE NOTES

1. THE FRONT SETBACK SHALL REASONABLY MATCH THE SETBACK OF THE
IMMEDIATELY ADJACENT HISTORIC STRUCTURES. V.I.F.

2.THE FINISHED FLOOR HEIGHT SHALL REASONABLY MATCH THE FLOOR HEIGHT OF THE
IMMEDIATELY ADJACENT HISTORIC STRUCTURES. V.LF.

3. THE DRIVEWAY SHALL BE LIMITED TO NO MORE THAN 10°-0"IN WIDTH UP TO THE
FRONT PLANE OF THE HOUSE AND SHALL FEATURE EITHER CONCRETE RIBBONS, BRICK
PAVERS, OR A COMBINATION OF CONCRETE RIBBONS AND PAVERS TO CREATE A
SIMULATED RIBBON APPEARANCE. IF A CONCRETE RIBBON DRIVEWAY IS CONSTRUCTED
THAN THE AREA BETWEEN THE RIBBONS SHALL BE TWICE THE WIDTH OF THE RIBBONS.

IF BRICK PAVERS ARE USED THE PAVERS SHALL BE NO LARGER THAN A 47X 8" OR 6°X
10,” SHALL BE LAID IN A RUNNING BOND OR HERRINGBONE PATTERN, AND SHALL BE A
TRADITIONAL BRICK SHAPE AND COLOR WITH THE FINAL COLOR CHOICE APPROVED BY

THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT PRIOR TO PURCHASE AND INSTALLATION.

4. 2-STORY CARRIAGE HOUSE — ALL ZONING REQUIREMENTS SET FORTH UNDER THE
RIVERSIDE—AVONDALE ZONING OVERLAY MUST BE MET PRIOR TO CONSTRUCTION.

SITE CALCULATIONS:

LAND AREA PER PA: = 8,757 SQFT.
55% MAX. IMPERVIOUS: = 4,378.5 SQFT.
EXISTING CONDITIONED /GARAGE /PORCHES: +/- — 3820 SOFT.

A/C PAD: +/- 18.00 SQFT.
EXISTING DRIVEWAY/WALK TO P /L: +/- - SQFT.
EXISTING CONCRETE PATIO: +/- - SQFT.

TOTAL IMPERVIOUS: +/- - SOFT. (- %)

SITE PLAN NOTES

IT IS THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE GENERAL CONTRACTOR TO STAKE-OUT PERIMETER
OF STRUCTURE & FIELD VERIFY ALL SETBACKS PRIOR TO COMMENCEMENT OF ANY
CONSTRUCTION.

2. VERIFY EXIST. FLOOD ZONES & COORDINATE ALL REQUIRED
DOCUMENTS /REQUIREMENTS W/ SCOPE OF WORK IF APPLICABLE.

3. VERIFY ALL CODES & RESTRICTIONS WITH STATE & LOCAL MUNICIPALITIES PRIOR TO
CONSTRUCTION.

4. G.C. TO VERIFY ANY EXISTING STRUCTURES, SEPTIC, GAS, ETC. DEMOLISH &
RELOCATE AS REQUIRED PER LOCAL CODES

5. ** (WATER, SEWER, & ELECTRICAL) ALL SERVICE PROVIDERS TO BE
VERIFIED BY BUILDER**

6. ** THE APPLICANT/OWNER/CONTRACTOR SHALL IMMEDIATELY CONTACT
DUVAL COUNTY LOT GRADING STAFF SHOULD MODIFICATIONS TO THE
DRAINAGE PLAN BE REQUIRED DURING SITE DEVELOPMENT, BASED ON
ACTUAL FIELD CONDITIONS.**

7. ** 1 % MINIMUM SLOPE WILL BE PROVIDED FROM BUILDINGS TO
DISCHARGE POINT.

COPRLAND ST

d04

ARCHITECTURE-INC

JAA ARCHITECTURE ING.
2063 OAK STREET
JACKSONVILLE FL 32204
P: (904) 379-5108

E: JOHN@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM
LIC. AR92748

THIS DOCUMENT, ALONG WITH ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS,
IS AN INSTRUMENT OF DESIGNER'S SERVICE FOR THE
EXCLUSIVE USE AT THE PROJECT TITLED HEREIN.
INFORMATION DERIVED FROM THIS DOCUMENT, AND/OR
ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS, MAY NOT BE USED FOR OTHER
WORK(S) OR PROJECT(S) WITHOUT THE EXPRESS WRITTEN
PERMISSION OF THE DESIGNER.

TO THE BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE
PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS COMPLY WITH THE
APPLICABLE MINIMUM BUILDING CODES AND THE
APPLICABLE FIRE-SAFETY STANDARDS AS DETERMINED
BY THE LOCAL AUTHORITY IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS
SECTION AND CHAPTER 633, FLORIDA STATUTES. TO THE
BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE SPACE HAS
BEEN DESIGNED TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE
FLORIDA BUILDING CODE 8TH EDITION 2023 AND THE 8TH
EDITION OF THE FLORIDA FIRE PREVENTION CODE BASED
ON NFPA, 1 FIRE CODE 2023 EDITION & NFPA 101 LIFE
SAFETY CODE 2021, 8TH EDITION.
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"COU / RENOVATION "

REVISIONS

DATE DESGCRIPTION

NOTE:

SCOPE OF WORK DOES
NOT INCREASE OR AFFECT
LOT COVERAGE

SITE INFO:
PARCEL # 090511-0000
ADDRESS: 2147 ST JOHNS AVE
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32004
LOT: 2-38 56-25-26F
SIMMONS /D N1/2 BLK 41
S 89FT LOT 5
FLOOD ZONE: " .02 PCT ANNUAL CHANCE
~ FLOOD HAZARD”
ZONING: "RO”
SETBACKS
FRONT - 20'-0" (MULTI FAM)
SDES 10-0  (MULTI FAM)
REAR : 20'-0" (MULTI FAM)
BUILDING DESIGN CRITERIA
TO BE PROVIDED BY SITE PLAN
ENGINEER OF RECORD
SCALE:

/I”

= 10'=0"

D

NSO |o | bdwN| TSk

DATE: 11.21.2024

PRJCT #: 24-0063

SHEET

HPC REVIEW




AREA
SQFT.
LEVEL ONE
EXISTING HEATED & COOLED 1,498
UNCOND. EXT. UTILITY 19
EXIST. ENTRY STOOP 106
LEVEL TWO
EXISTING HEATED & COOLED 1,384
EXISTING FLORIDA ROOM 134
EXISTING REAR COVERED BALCONY 92
TOTAL HEATED & COOLED 2,882
* BUILDER TO VERIFY ALL EXISTING SQFT. *

GENERAL DEMOLITION NOTES

1. REMODELING AND/OR ALTERATIONS OF AN
EXISTING BUILDING REQUIRES THAT CERTAIN
ASSUMPTIONS BE MADE REGARDING EXISTING
CONDITIONS, SOME WHICH MAY NOT BE VERIFIABLE
WITH OUT DESTROYING OTHERWISE ADEQUATE OR
SERVICEABLE PORTIONS OF THE BUILDING. THE
ARCHITECT AND THE ARCHITECT'S CONSULTANTS
ARE NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR CONDITIONS
DISCOVERED DURING CONSTRUCTION THAT DIFFER
FROM THOSE INDICATED. THE CONTRACTOR, UPON
MAKING SUCH A DISCOVERY, SHALL IMMEDIATELY
NOTIFY THE ARCHITECT AND OBTAIN A
CLARIFICATION PRIOR TO PROCEEDING WITH THE
WORK IN QUESTION.

2. PATCH AND REPLACE DAMAGED CEILING AS
NECESSARY.

3. ITEMS TO BE RELOCATED OR DEMOLISHED ARE
ILLUSTRATED AS DASHED LINES AND ARE NOTED.

4. WHERE DOORS, WALLS, AND OTHER STRUCTURES
ARE REMOVED, PATCH ADJACENT WALL AND FLOOR
SURFACES TO MATCH THE EXISTING MATERIAL.

5. NEATLY CUT OPENINGS AND HOLES PLUMB,
SQUARE, AND TRUE TO DIMENSIONS REQUIRED.

6. ITEMS INDICATED TO BE DEMOLISHED SHALL BE
DISPOSED OF LEGALLY.

PARTITION LEGEND

| | EXISTING WALL TO REMAIN
[T~ " " T ] EXSTING WALL TO BE DEMOLISHED
Y 7] NEW WALL

ALL AS—BUILT & NEW CONSTRUCTION DIMENSIONS ARE
SUBJECT TO VERIFICATION IN THE FIELD — BUILDER IS
RESPONSIBLE FOR VERIFICATION ONCE DEMOLITION
HAS BEGUN & PRIOR TO ORDERING

PRE-MANUFACTURED TRUSSES/ENGINEERED BEAMS.
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JAA ARCHITECTURE ING.

2063 OAK STREET
JACKSONVILLE FL 32204

P: (904) 379-5108

E: JOHN@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM
LIC. AR92748

THIS DOCUMENT, ALONG WITH ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS,
IS AN INSTRUMENT OF DESIGNER'S SERVICE FOR THE
EXCLUSIVE USE AT THE PROJECT TITLED HEREIN.
INFORMATION DERIVED FROM THIS DOCUMENT, AND/OR
ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS, MAY NOT BE USED FOR OTHER
WORK(S) OR PROJECT(S) WITHOUT THE EXPRESS WRITTEN
PERMISSION OF THE DESIGNER.

TO THE BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE
PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS COMPLY WITH THE
APPLICABLE MINIMUM BUILDING CODES AND THE
APPLICABLE FIRE-SAFETY STANDARDS AS DETERMINED
BY THE LOCAL AUTHORITY IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS
SECTION AND CHAPTER 633, FLORIDA STATUTES. TO THE
BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE SPACE HAS
BEEN DESIGNED TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE
FLORIDA BUILDING CODE 8TH EDITION 2023 AND THE 8TH
EDITION OF THE FLORIDA FIRE PREVENTION CODE BASED
ON NFPA, 1 FIRE CODE 2023 EDITION & NFPA 101 LIFE
SAFETY CODE 2021, 8TH EDITION.
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GENERAL NOTES

1. REFER TO SHEET AD1 FOR TYP. CODE.

2. BRAND & STYLE OF WINDOWS & DOORS
BY BUILDER — COORDINATE W/ ENERGY FORMS

3. EXTERIOR WINDOWS & DOORS TO HAVE 8'-0”
HEAD A.F.F. — U.ON.

4. ALL TRANSITIONS FROM FINISHED FLOOR
TO GRADE OR OTHER ON 1ST LEVEL TO
ULTIMATELY BE DETERMINED BY BUILDER

5. ALL FLOOR FINISHES TO BE
DETERMINED BY BUILDER & OWNER

6. DENOTES HAZARDOUS GLASS
LOCATION — TEMPERED GLASS REQ.

7. DENOTES 5.0/5.7 SQFT. EGRESS ®
REQ. — SEE SHEET AD1 FOR CODE

8. MIN. 11" TREADS — MAX. 7 #" RISERS**

9. PROVIDE ELECTRICAL CONDUITS TO
ISLANDS AS REQUIRED PER PLANS

10. VERIFY INTERIOR BEARING WALLS PER
STRUCTURAL ENGINEERING DWGS.

11. PROVIDE ALL REQUIRED 2X WD. BLOCKING
@ WALLS FOR CABINETS & TVS, ETC.

12. ALL EXTERIOR PERIMETER WALLS:
ARE DRAWN AT 4" U.O.N.

ALL STANDARD INTERIOR WALLS:
ARE DRAWN AT 4.5" U.ON.

13. EXTERIOR DIMENSIONS ARE TO EXTERIOR
BOUNDARY OF THE FOUNDATION.

14. SQUARE FOOTAGES ARE CALCULATED FROM
EXTERIOR BOUNDARY OF THE FOUNDATION.

AREA
SQFT.
LEVEL ONE
EXISTING HEATED & COOLED 1,498
NEW HEATED AND COOLED 19
OUTDOOR NEW PATIO 75
LEVEL TWO
EXISTING HEATED & COOLED 1,384
NEW HEATED AND COOLED 226
TOTAL HEATED & COOLED 3127

* BUILDER TO VERIFY ALL EXISTING SQFT. *

GENERAL DEMOLITION NOTES

1. REMODELING AND/OR ALTERATIONS OF AN
EXISTING BUILDING REQUIRES THAT CERTAIN
ASSUMPTIONS BE MADE REGARDING EXISTING
CONDITIONS, SOME WHICH MAY NOT BE VERIFIABLE
WITH OQUT DESTROYING OTHERWISE ADEQUATE OR
SERVICEABLE PORTIONS OF THE BUILDING. THE
ARCHITECT AND THE ARCHITECT'S CONSULTANTS
ARE NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR CONDITIONS
DISCOVERED DURING CONSTRUCTION THAT DIFFER
FROM THOSE INDICATED. THE CONTRACTOR, UPON
MAKING SUCH A DISCOVERY, SHALL IMMEDIATELY
NOTIFY THE ARCHITECT AND OBTAIN A
CLARIFICATION PRIOR TO PROCEEDING WITH THE
WORK IN QUESTION.

2. PATCH AND REPLACE DAMAGED CEILING AS
NECESSARY.

3. ITEMS TO BE RELOCATED OR DEMOLISHED ARE
ILLUSTRATED AS DASHED LINES AND ARE NOTED.

4. WHERE DOORS, WALLS, AND OTHER STRUCTURES
ARE REMOVED, PATCH ADJACENT WALL AND FLOOR
SURFACES TO MATCH THE EXISTING MATERIAL.

5. NEATLY CUT OPENINGS AND HOLES PLUMB,
SQUARE, AND TRUE TO DIMENSIONS REQUIRED.

6. ITEMS INDICATED TO BE DEMOLISHED SHALL BE
DISPOSED OF LEGALLY.

PARTITION LEGEND

| | EXISTING WALL TO REMAIN
[T~ 7 " 7] EXSTING WALL TO BE DEMOLISHED
Y 7] NEW WALL

ALL AS—BUILT & NEW CONSTRUCTION DIMENSIONS ARE
SUBJECT TO VERIFICATION IN THE FIELD — BUILDER IS
RESPONSIBLE FOR VERIFICATION ONCE DEMOLITION
HAS BEGUN & PRIOR TO ORDERING

PRE-MANUFACTURED TRUSSES/ENGINEERED BEAMS.
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JACKSONVILLE FL 32204

P: (904) 379-5108

E: JOHN@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM
LIC. AR92748

THIS DOCUMENT, ALONG WITH ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS,
IS AN INSTRUMENT OF DESIGNER'S SERVICE FOR THE
EXCLUSIVE USE AT THE PROJECT TITLED HEREIN.
INFORMATION DERIVED FROM THIS DOCUMENT, AND/OR
ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS, MAY NOT BE USED FOR OTHER
WORK(S) OR PROJECT(S) WITHOUT THE EXPRESS WRITTEN
PERMISSION OF THE DESIGNER.

TO THE BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE
PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS COMPLY WITH THE
APPLICABLE MINIMUM BUILDING CODES AND THE
APPLICABLE FIRE-SAFETY STANDARDS AS DETERMINED
BY THE LOCAL AUTHORITY IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS
SECTION AND CHAPTER 633, FLORIDA STATUTES. TO THE
BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE SPACE HAS
BEEN DESIGNED TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE
FLORIDA BUILDING CODE 8TH EDITION 2023 AND THE 8TH
EDITION OF THE FLORIDA FIRE PREVENTION CODE BASED
ON NFPA, 1 FIRE CODE 2023 EDITION & NFPA 101 LIFE
SAFETY CODE 2021, 8TH EDITION.
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¥ NO MODIFICATION TO ROOF,
UNLESS DEMO REVEALS PREVIOUS
ROOF ADDITION NEEDS
RENOVATION, THEN TO BE BUILT
BACK IN PLACE **
ARCHITECTURE-INC
* % . JAA ARCHITECTURE INC.
REF: SHEET AD1 FOR g 2063 DAK STREET
TYP. CODE REFERENCES ** - SRERSENVILLE FL 32204
TYP. E: JOHN@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM
LIC. AR92748
THIS DOCUMENT, ALONG WITH ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS,
GENERAL ROOF NOTES EXIST, VENTED VINYL SOFFIT | e = SNSRI o DESIENEE Sere Fog e
R | A ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS, MAY NOT BE USED FOR DTHER
‘ [ ‘ WORK(S) OR PROJECT(S) WITHOUT THE EXPRESS WRITTEN
1. THE ROOFING PLAN IS GENERAL IN NATURE & 5. OWNER OPTION: PROVIDE ALUMINUM GUTTERS & EXIST. PLUMB CUT 2X6 | | PERMISSION OF THE DESIENER:
INDICATES APPROXIMATE CONDITIONS AT THE DOWNSPOUTS IF SELECTED BY OWNER. GC TO PT éUB FASCIA W/ | | TOJHE BEST OF THE ARTHITECT S KNOWLEDGE, THE
PROJECT SITE AT THE TIME THE ROOFING IS INSTALL /COORDINATE. 1>'< 'P T. DRIP FASCIA ":( \ APPLICABLE MINIMUM BUILDING CODES AND THE
READY TO BE INSTALLED. THE CONTRACTOR 5. ROOFING MATERIAL COLOR TO BE SELECTED BY T ‘i | ABF;P#LEEAE&_EAFiRAEﬁiﬁEE;¥YST£'XBQE[;SDAA»?&EJFTTTIEFSD
SHALL NOTIFY THE ARCHITECT AND/OR OWNER OF °- 5 X ,
ANY DISCREPANCIES PRIOR TO PRO{)EEDING WITH OWNER / GENERAL CONTRACTOR 3 | BEST OF THE ARCHITECTS KNOWLEDGE, THE SPACE HAS
THE WORK. - | FLORIDA BUILDING GUDE STH EDITION 2023 AND THE BTH
7. METAL FLASHING TO BE 26 GA. G-90 o)
2. GENERAL CONTRACTOR TO COORDINATE W/ GALVANIZED UNLESS NOTED OTHERWISE. ) GABLED END 4l } "ON NFPA, 1 FIRE CODE 2053 EDITION & NFPA 101 LIFE.
— SAFETY CODE 2021, 8TH EDITION.
TRUSS MANUFACTURER AND MECHANICAL 8 UNDERLAYMENT TO SELF ADHERING UNDERLAYMENT MEMBRANE EXIST. ARCHITECTURAL ASPHALT | \ 510
CONTRACTOR THE PROVISION OF ALL A/C DUCT SHINGLES, TYP. 0/ 30# FELT \ \ : |
WORK OPENINGS THOUGH TRUSSES. SUBMIT SHOP (POLYGLASS TU PLUS OR EQUAL) OR OTHER CODE COMPLIANT CDX PLY-WOOD ROOF DECK VIF. |
DRAWINGS FOR APPROVAL. ’ UNDERLAYMENT AS SELECTED BY OWNER \ | |
3. GENERAL CONTRACTOR AND TRUSS 9. PROVIDE PRESSURE—TREATED WOOD BATTENS AS/IF } | |
MANUFACTURER TO COORDINATE ALIGNMENT OF RECOMMENDED BY MANUFACTURER, & FOR ALL ROOFS w/ | |
TRUSSES. IF ANY DISCREPANCIES CONTACT THE SLOPES GREATER TH’AN”7:12. WHEN BATTENS” ARE USED, INDICATES EXISTING | | |
OWNER AND/OR ARCHITECT PRIOR TO PROVIDE BATTENS 4'-0" LONG MAX. W/ 1/2" SPACE WALLS BELOW, TYP. \ \
FABRICATION OF TRUSSES. BETWEEN ENDS OF BATTENS, FOR WATER DRAINAGE. | ‘ \
4. FOR COMPLETE ROOFING PLAN DETAILS 10. ROOFING & INSULATION PER PLANS. | \ ‘1’—6”
REFER TO STRUCTURAL DRAWINGS BY OTHERS. 1'—g" | \ O.H.
o0 | P _|TYP. -
TYP. } )
| 6:12 6:12 | Z g
ROOF VENT CALCULATIONS (1:300 RULE) LN V.IL.F. V.LF. n | =)
TOTAL TOTAL UNDER ROOF : 1,611 SQFT. (HEATED & COOLED, PORCHES & STAIRS) ‘T Av\gy &“ } O AN
«©O
NFA 1,661 = 5.37 SQFT. (773.28 IN*) OF N.F.A. REQUIRED o \\\{é\ | — op)
REQ'D 300  SPLIT EVENLY BETWEEN SOFFITS & UPPER ROOF = 386.64 IN? EA.) = % < | I_ Lu <
o o 5 EXIST. RIDGE | =
VENT # (EXISTING TO BE VERIFIED — ATTIC IS VENTED) = - L o ‘ D
b= © % 2 | < =
| (é\* o < \ m
1. SOFFIT VENT TYPE TO BE DETERMINED BY G.C. L = /J‘/\ o~ | > (D
2. THE CALCULATIONS AND VENT LOCATIONS INDICATED ON THESE PLANS ARE FOR REFERENCE ONLY. RIDGE \‘z: EXIST. RIDGE & %y( ‘5‘ | Z O
VENTS ARE CALCULATED AT 12.5 SQ. IN. PER FT OF N.F.A. = - < | O —
ORVs ARE CALCULATED AT 165 SQ. IN. OF NFA. IT IS THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE GC TO COORDINATE = I LL
VENTILATION TO BE INSTALLED WITH MANUFACTURER AND PROVIDE ALL NECESSARY VENTILATION AT ROOF ‘i | O
AS PER THE FLORIDA BUILDING CODE. . \ T
e & | = LU
3. PROVIDED ROOF EXHAUST N.F.A. SHALL NOT EXCEED THE PROVIDED INTAKE SOFFIT N.F.A. INTAKE SOFFIT | — ~ Y | I I I I_ |
SHALL BE EQUAL TO OR GREATER THAN EXHAUST N.F.A. ‘“ﬁ = A | U) 1
“@ *\ ¥ S
4. SAMPLE: 18" FULLY VENTED VINYL SOFFIT PROVIDES APPROX. 9 SQ.IN. PER SQ. FT OF NET FREE AREA } « | N >
|
5. SAMPLE: 12" FULLY VENTED SCREEN SOFFIT PROVIDES APPROX. 6 SQ.IN. PER SQ. FT OF NET FREE AREA | ‘ \ ~ < Z
- L 6:12 6:12 o | | - O
* N.F.A. = NET FREE AREA * O.R.V. = OFF RIDGE VENT z? e | V.ILF. V.ILF = | ‘ D (Q\|
[}
| & | O \'d
\O o | O
SCOPE OF WORK NOTES ROOF FRAMING NOTES GENERAL DEMOLITION NOTES E | | O ;E
1 <
= w | L -
. EXISTING ATTIC INSULATION IS BLOWN / BATT . EXISTING ROOF FRAMING IS CONVENTIONAL 1. REMODELING AND/OR ALTERATIONS OF AN | = 5 | : |
— BUILDER TO VERIFY FRAMING — BUILDER TO VERIFY EXISTING BUILDING REQUIRES THAT CERTAIN | " f" | o |
ASSUMPTIONS BE MADE REGARDING EXISTING | = “{‘ o
. ALL EXISTING INSULATION TO BE REMOVED . FRAMING LUMBER SHALL BE #2 SPF OR BETTER. CONDITIONS, SOME WHICH MAY NOT BE VERIFIABLE ‘: | = |
WITH OUT DESTROYING OTHERWISE ADEQUATE OR N © .
. PROVIDE NEW R-38 ROLLED BATT INSULATION, . EXISTING ROOF SLOPE IS 6:12, V.L.F. SERVICEABLE PORTIONS OF THE BUILDING. THE \':( «C'D \ Q\
REFER TO ENERGY FORMS BY OTHERS. ARCHITECT AND THE ARCHITECT'S CONSULTANTS e | - |
4. ROOF OVERHANG SHALL BE 1"-6" FROM FACE OF ARE NOT RESPONSIBLE FOR CONDITIONS |2, T
. BUILDER TO VERIFY VENT LOCATIONS ARE FRAMING TO EDGE OF RAFTER TAIL DISCOVERED DURING CONSTRUCTION THAT DIFFER > ey
ADEQUATE & FUNCTIONAL PER THE REQ.D NET FROM THOSE INDICATED. THE CONTRACTOR, UPON ;
FREE AREA CALCULATIONS. 5. ROOFING SHALL BE ARCHITECTURAL ASPHALTS MAKING SUCH A DISCOVERY, SHALL IMMEDIATELY ‘“I S
— SELECTION BY BUILDER. NOTIFY THE ARCHITECT AND OBTAIN A o 3 o
. EXISTING CHIMNEY TO BE SWEPT AND IN WORKING CLARIFICATION PRIOR TO PROCEEDING WITH THE A
DETERMINED BY STRUCTURAL ENGINEER. L
. PORTION OF COVERED PORCH AT LEVEL TWO 2. PATCH AND REPLACE DAMAGED CEILING AS
TO BE RENOVATED 7. CONTRACTOR TO PROVIDE SOFFIT & ROOF VENTING NECESSARY.
AS REQUIRED TO MEET MANUFACTURER SPECS. | N N .
AND LOCAL CODE REQUIREMENTS 3. ITEMS TO BE RELOCATED OR DEMOLISHED ARE o ©lT
ILLUSTRATED AS DASHED LINES AND ARE NOTED. = | N «+|©
. \ & REVISIONS
8 ;TXEE IEEI\(SglC),\IIEERAPOéB%STNECELF%ITéaEBSEQURED 10 4. WHERE DOORS, WALLS, AND OTHER STRUCTURES | % ‘
) ARE REMOVED, PATCH ADJACENT WALL AND FLOOR | &5 | # DATE DESCRIPTION
9. INSTALL ROOF VENTS PER MANUFACTURER SURFACES TO MATCH THE EXISTING MATERIAL. | \6/:|1|:2 S;|1F2 | 1
10. INSTALL (2) LAYERS OF FELT AT ALL ROOF SQUARE, AND TRUE TO DIMENSIONS REQUIRED. | | 5.1 i
SECTIONS WITH A 3:12 ROOF PITCH OR LESS U.O.N. 6. ITEMS INDICATED TO BE DEMOLISHED SHALL BE ‘ ‘ - -
DISPOSED OF LEGALLY. \
6
) Lffffﬁ'-jl/i”ﬂ/ﬂjﬁ;fffj 7
©o|Ta
o
O.H.
TYP.
ALL AS—BUILT & NEW CONSTRUCTION DIMENSIONS ARE e
SUBJECT TO VERIFICATION IN THE FIELD — BUILDER IS
RESPONSIBLE FOR VERIFICATION ONCE DEMOLITION
HAS BEGUN & PRIOR TO ORDERING
PRE-MANUFACTURED TRUSSES /ENGINEERED BEAMS.
DATE: 11.21.2024
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DESGCRIPTION
SHEET

REVISIONS

SAFETY CODE 2021, 8TH EDITION.
L
.

EXCLUSIVE USE AT THE PROJECT TITLED HEREIN.
INFORMATION DERIVED FROM THIS DOCUMENT, AND/OR
ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS, MAY NOT BE USED FOR OTHER
PERMISSION OF THE DESIGNER.
APPLICABLE MINIMUM BUILDING CODES AND THE
APPLICABLE FIRE-SAFETY STANDARDS AS DETERMINED
BY THE LOCAL AUTHORITY IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS
SECTION AND CHAPTER 633, FLORIDA STATUTES. TO THE
BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE SPACE HAS

DATE

E: JOHN@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM
PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS COMPLY WITH THE

ARCHITECTURE-INC
LIC. AR92748

JAA ARCHITECTURE ING.

2063 OAK STREET
JACKSONVILLE FL 32204

P: (904) 379-5108

IS AN INSTRUMENT OF DESIGNER'S SERVICE FOR THE
TO THE BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE
BEEN DESIGNED TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE
FLORIDA BUILDING CODE 8TH EDITION 2023 AND THE 8TH
ON NFPA, 1 FIRE CODE 2023 EDITION & NFPA 101 LIFE
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THIS DOCUMENT, ALONG WITH ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS,
WORK(S) OR PROJECT(S) WITHOUT THE EXPRESS WRITTEN
EDITION OF THE FLORIDA FIRE PREVENTION CODE BASED
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ARCHITECTURE-INC

JAA ARCHITECTURE ING.

2063 OAK STREET
JACKSONVILLE FL 32204

P: (904) 379-5108

E: JOHN@JAAARCHITECTURE.COM
LIC. AR92748

THIS DOCUMENT, ALONG WITH ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS,
IS AN INSTRUMENT OF DESIGNER'S SERVICE FOR THE
EXCLUSIVE USE AT THE PROJECT TITLED HEREIN.
INFORMATION DERIVED FROM THIS DOCUMENT, AND/OR
ASSOCIATED DOCUMENTS, MAY NOT BE USED FOR OTHER
WORK(S) OR PROJECT(S) WITHOUT THE EXPRESS WRITTEN
PERMISSION OF THE DESIGNER.

TO THE BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE
PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS COMPLY WITH THE
APPLICABLE MINIMUM BUILDING CODES AND THE
APPLICABLE FIRE-SAFETY STANDARDS AS DETERMINED
BY THE LOCAL AUTHORITY IN ACCORDANCE WITH THIS
SECTION AND CHAPTER 633, FLORIDA STATUTES. TO THE
BEST OF THE ARCHITECT'S KNOWLEDGE, THE SPACE HAS
BEEN DESIGNED TO MEET THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE
FLORIDA BUILDING CODE 8TH EDITION 2023 AND THE 8TH
EDITION OF THE FLORIDA FIRE PREVENTION CODE BASED
ON NFPA, 1 FIRE CODE 2023 EDITION & NFPA 101 LIFE
SAFETY CODE 2021, 8TH EDITION.
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December 11, 2024

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-31544

Address: 1608 Glendale Street, RE# 092536-0000
Location: South side of Glendale Street, between Jean Street and Valencia Road
Owner: Daniel Karn

1608 Glendale Street
Jacksonville, Florida 32205

Applicant: Morgan Nordin

JAA Architecture Inc.
2063 Oak Street
Jacksonville, Florida 32204

Year Built: c. 1942 (Property Appraiser)

Designation: Riverside Avondale, Contributing

Request: New Construction - Additions

Summary Scope of Work:

vhwne

Construct a new portico and porch stoop
Construct a street-visible addition

Construct a rear addition

Construct a new one-story accessory structure
Miscellaneous (Administrative)

Recommendation:  Approve with Conditions

Conditions:

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation drawings
dated December 5, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated December 5,
2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.

3. The roofs shall have shingles with a color similar to the primary structure.

4. Columns shall have caps and bases.

5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no

vinyl or PVC).
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6. The new siding of the two (2) additions, one (1) accessory structure, and portico gable end
shall be wavy fiber cement shingle siding and shall match the existing historic siding
materials in design, reveal, dimension, and exposure.

7. The accessory structure shall be subordinate in height and size to the primary structure.

8. All new windows shall be wood, wood clad, wood blend, vinyl or cellular PVC.

9. All new windows shall have a 1-over-1 light pattern.

10. Any new window openings shall be aligned with existing windows along the top.

11. The size of the one (1) 1-over-1 window on the street-visible bathroom addition shall be the
same size as the fagade windows of the enclosed front porch.

12. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window
Supplement.

13. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit to
the historic preservation section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that verifies
compliance with all conditions of the COA final order.

Image cat 2019 ©2024 Google

(Google Street View, 2019)

PROJECT DESCRIPTION

COA-24-31544 is for several alterations on a contributing property within the Riverside Avondale
Historic District. Located on an interior lot, the subject property consists of a one-story Bungalow
style home and a one-story accessory structure. The primary home is characterized by its wavy
fiber cement shingle exterior, shingled gable roof, angled front door entrance with a porch stoop,
and enclosed front porch. The proposed work includes demolishing the existing porch stoop to
construct an angled portico with a porch stoop, construct a one-story 128-square-foot bath
addition on the right side, constructing a one-story 604-square-foot kitchen addition on the rear,
and demolishing the existing rear accessory structure to construct a one-story 540-square-foot
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guest house accessory structure. As designed, the portico will have a shingled gable valley roof,
square columns with cementitious wraps, and a red brick paver porch stoop. The street-visible
bath addition on the right side will have cementitious lap siding, one (1) small 1-over-1 sash vinyl
window on the facade, and a shingled roof that seamlessly matches the existing home. The rear
kitchen and mudroom addition (located on the rear southwest corner of the home) and the new
guest house accessory structure located behind it, will both contain cementitious lap siding,
shingled roofing to match the home, and 1-over-1 sash vinyl windows.

The applicant also proposes to construct an open breezeway made of architectural shingle
roofing, which connects from—the open porch of the kitchen and mudroom rear addition to the
new guest house accessory structure. Additionally, the applicant will install a new patio
containing a summer kitchen, which will be placed in between the new rear addition and the new
accessory structure. Lastly, the existing wood deck on the rear of the home will be removed and
a new wood composite deck will be installed. Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff via the
2025 COA Matrix, demolishing non-contributing accessory structures, and not readily street-
visible open breezeways, patios, and wood composite decks can be approved administratively.
As such, this report will focus on constructing an angled portico with a porch stoop, a street-
visible addition, a rear addition, and a rear accessory structure.

STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), and 307.106(m). The following is Staff’s analysis:

e As designed, the heights and roof forms of the proposed portico, street-visible addition,
rear addition, and accessory structure are compatible with the existing height and roof
form of the primary home. As such, the proposed work is consistent with Sections
307.106(k)(1) and 307.106(m)(1 and 4).

e The accessory structure will be utilized as a guest house while the two (2) new additions
will be used as a bathroom and a kitchen with a mudroom. The existing red brick paver
porch stoop will be replaced with a slightly larger porch stoop containing a new portico.
The proposed work provides a compatible use of the property that requires minimal
alteration to the existing contributing structure, which is consistent with Section
307.106(l)(1 and 2).

e The proposed portico and guest house accessory structure are set in traditional
locations; the accessory structure is not readily visible. The portico, accessory
structure, rear addition, and street visible addition have been designed to match the
primary structure with gabled roof forms made of shingles, square columns with
cementitious wraps, red brick pavers on the porch stoop, and 1-over-1 sash windows
that match the existing home. Staff has conditioned the new siding material to be wavy
fiber cement shingle to match that of the existing home. Additionally, Staff has
conditioned the new 1-over-1 sash window on the facade of the street-visible bathroom
addition to be larger in size—in order to be more compatible with the historic window
opening size and the character of the overall structure.
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o The Design Guidelines reference “Exterior Fabric — Wood” and “Windows,” and
lists Standards Three and Nine of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for
Rehabilitation. Standard Three states, “Each property shall be recognized as a
physical record of its time, place and use. Changes that create a false sense of
historical development, such as adding conjectural features or architectural
elements from other buildings, shall not be undertaken.” Standard Nine states,
“to not destroy historic materials that characterize a property...[and new work]
shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale and architectural features to
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment.” The existing
wavy fiber cement shingle siding is a character defining feature of this
contributing structure and replacing it with cementitious lap board siding would
add an inaccurate architectural design element that diminishes its historic
integrity. The design of the proposed work, as conditioned, is consistent with
Sections 307.106(k)(1-4), 307.106(l)(2-5), 307.106(m)(2 and 8), and the Design
Guidelines.

Consistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines section on “Additions,” the scope
of work, as conditioned, does not require any changes to significant historic fabric. If
removed in the future, the removal of the addition would not cause any damage to or
detract from the historic property or the historic primary structure. As such, the proposed
work is consistent with Section 307.106(k)(1 and 2).

For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with:

PwnNpE

Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, 3, and 4

Section 307.106(l) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1, 2, 4, and 8

Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on “New Construction”: 1, 2, 4, and 8

Historic District Design Guidelines, Sections on “New Construction,” “Additions,” “Exterior

Fabric — Wood,” and “Windows”

CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES

General Criteria

307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done;

307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the
landmark site or other property in the historic district;

307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the
landmark or the property will be affected;

307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a
reasonable period of time.
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Alterations

307.106(1)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal
alteration of the building structure, or site.

307.106(1)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure,
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible.

307.106(1)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an
earlier appearance shall be discouraged.

307.106(1)(4) - Changes which may have taken place in the course of time are evidence
of the history and development of a building, structure, or site. These changes may have
acquired significance in their own right, and this significance shall be recognized and
respected.

307.106(1)(5) - Distinctive stylistic features or examples of skilled craftsmanship which
characterize a building, structure, or site, shall be treated with sensitivity.

New Construction

307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be
compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding
structures in a historic district.

307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in a historic district.

307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in a
historic district.

307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district.

Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Additions”

Standard 1: A property shall be used for its historic purpose or be placed in a new use that
requires minimal changes to the defining characteristics of the building and its site and
environment.
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e Standard 9: New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not
destroy historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be
differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and
architectural features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment.

e Standard 10: New additions and adjacent or related new construction shall be undertaken
in such a manner that if removed in the future, the essential form and integrity of the
historic property and its environment would be unimpaired.

e Additions, Recommendation #1: “Keep new additions and adjacent new construction to
a minimum, making them compatible in scale, materials, and texture with the existing
building and surrounding district.”

e Additions, Recommendation #2: “Design new construction to be compatible in
materials, size, color, and texture with the earlier building and neighborhood.”

e Additions, Recommendation #3: “Use contemporary designs compatible with the
character and feeling of the building and neighborhood.”

Historic District Design Guidelines, Sections on “Exterior Fabric - Wood” and “Windows”
e Standard 2: The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The
removal of historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a
property shall be avoided.

e Standard 3: Each property shall be recognized as a physical record of its time, place, and
use. Changes that create a false sense of historical development, such as adding
conjectural features or architectural elements from other buildings, shall not be
undertaken.

e Standard 9: New additions, exterior alterations or related new construction shall not
destroy historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be
differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale and
architectural features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its
environment.
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PICTURES OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH WAVY FIBER CEMENT SHINGLE SIDING
DATED DECEMBER 2, 2011

12/02/2011
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PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH WAVY FIBER CEMENT SHINGLE SIDING
DATED AUGUST 1, 2017

Front elevation. Location of new porch and bath addition
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Rear elevation 1- Location of kitchen addition and Accessory structure.
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Rear elevation 2
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Rear/ left elevation.
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FLOOR PLANS DATED DECEMBER 5, 2024
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SITE PLAN DATED DECEMBER 5, 2024
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